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13
14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

(Gavel.) The Budget and Finance

15

Committee meeting has now come to order at this

16

time, and today's date is April the 9th, 2007.

17

The time is 9:04.

18

The Members that are present this

19

morning are Member Mateo, Baisa, Medeiros,

20

Molina and Mr. Victorino.

21

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

22

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Good morning, Chair.

Good morning.

Excused at this

23

time are Member Anderson, Johnson and our

24

Council Chair Riki Hokama.

25

Members, thank you for being here this
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morning.

Just want to comment, our trip to

2

Lanai on Thursday, the Budget and Finance

3

Committee was well received.

4

approximately 30 testifiers that night, so I

5

thank the Members that went over to Lanai to

6

hear public testimony from the community.

There were

Members, before we go into our public

7

8

testimony, I'd like to provide some ground

9

rules.

At this time, if the Members of the

10

audience, as well as the Members on the Council

11

floor, would put their pagers and -- as well as

12

cell phone on the silent mode or turn it off,

13

the Chair would appreciate that.

14

I'd be remiss if I didn't introduce the

15

people down here.

From the Administration, we

16

do have Tracy Vi11arosa, from the Corporation

17

Counsel, as well as Vanessa Medeiros, who is the

18

Director of Human -- Housing and Human Concerns,

19

and her Deputy Director, Lori Tsuhako.

20

joining us this morning is the Budget Chairman,

21

Frederick -- not Budget Chairman, Budget

22

Director Frederick Pablo.

23

we do have Lance Taguchi, as well as Gayle

24

Revels, our Legislative Analysts, as well as

25

Yvette Bouthillier, Committee Secretary.

Also

And from our staff,
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So Members, at this time, the Chair

1

2

would receive public testimony.

3

are giving testimony this morning, you have

4

three minutes to testify, with one minute to

5

conclude.

6

organization that you represent prior to

7

providing public testimony.

10
11

Please provide us your name and the

. BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY

8
9

For those that

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

So at this time, the Chair would

like to call on Sandy Freeman.
MS. FREEMAN:

Good morning, everyone.

I'm Sandy

12

Freeman, Executive Director of Maui Adult Day

13

Care Centers.

14

And I'm here again to ask for your

15

support of our line item, plus the additional

16

$65,000.

17

line item will total 270,000.

18

for Hana and 180 for Maui Adult Day Care

19

Centers.

20

the reason for this increase is due to the fact

21

that our numbers have increased, in fact,

22

more than expectancies, and yet the individuals

23

that are enrolling are of low income, meaning

24

they're either Medicaid or they're on some type

25

of scholarship.

With the increase of the $65,000, our
That is 90,000

As I explained at the Kahului hearing,

So with that, we aren't
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receiving our projected income from our private

2

fees.

3

I'd like to just take a few moments,

4

which I did not do the other night, and just

5

give a very brief overview of our programs, just

6

in a quick nutshell.

7

Kahului, at the Ocean View site which is the

8

Nisei Memorial Center site in West Maui, and we

9

will be relocating at the Eono facility, Hale

We have locations in

10

Mahao1u Eono and then, of course, Hale Hu1u Mamo

11

in Hana.

12

Our hours are Monday through Friday from

13

five -- from 7:00 a.m. to 5:30.

14

evening Sun-Downing Program goes to 8:30 in

15

Kahului and, also in Kahului, Saturday 8:30 a.m.

16

to 4:30 p.m.

17

respite in West Maui, also.

18

Our Friday

And we do plan on opening a

We have our moderate to more severe

19

individuals at our Kahului facility and those

20

are weekdays.

21

Alzheimer's disease, with dementia, with -- and

22

adults with physical and mental challenges.

23

numbers there undup1icated are 210 and our

24

duplicated run about 1,600.

25

Sun-Downing Program is for individuals of all

And we service individuals with

Friday night
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levels and, as I said, that goes to 8:30.

2

individua1ees

3

active during the sun-downing hours.

4

We have our high functioning

The

(sic) dress for bed and they stay

5

intergenerationa1 program, which has probably

6

grown the most in that in the past, individuals

7

that are high functioning want nothing to do

8

with day care.

9

higher functioning.

10

And at that facility, they are

We also have our Family Caregiver

11

Program, seven monthly support groups.

12

quarterly workshops in Hana, Lahaina, and

13

Central Maui.

14

provided through our support counseling there at

15

the office or at home.

16

MS. REVELS:

17

MS. FREEMAN:

We have

Ongoing support counseling are

Three minutes.
Saturday respite, and then we also have

18

our Hana Senior Center, which is a drop-in type

19

program, and it's a program that's just booming.

20

Also, I want to just add a little

21

addition here, that Maui Adult Day Care does

22

support Hana's request for a feasibility study

23

that would be financially and fiscally handled

24

by Hale Mahao1u, that 50,000, but we do support

25

it, because their kupuna are aging and we need
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to look at not just a senior center, but,

2

possibly in the future, an adult day care there.
And so with that, thank you very, very

3

4

much for all your support in listening to us so

5

much.

6

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Members, any questions for the testifier

7
8

Thank you, Sandy.

at this time?
Member Baisa.

9

10

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

11

for being here.

12

any plans for services in Kihei?

13

MS. FREEMAN:

Yes.

Good morning, Sandy.

Thank you

I'm just curious, do you have

In fact,

I'm glad you asked.

I

14

didn't have time to put all that in, but we will

15

be having adult day care center at the Hale

16

Mahao1u Ehiku Project when that is completed

17

and, again, looking at the concept of aging in

18

place because there will be the senior housing,

19

there will also be a senior center, an adult day

20

care center, and then down the line with 24/7

21

ARCH home there.

22
23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Sandy, when do you think that's

going to come online?
MS. FREEMAN:

Roy has indicated that we're looking

probably about early 2008.
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2

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

the budget for that?

3

MS. FREEMAN:

4

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

5

to think about.

Not at this time, we have not.

6

MS. FREEMAN:

7

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

8

MS. FREEMAN:

9

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

10
11

12

And have you made provisions in

That -- that might be something

Okay.
Thank you.

Okay.
Thank you, Ms. Baisa.

Member Medeiros, followed by Member
Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

13

Maha10, Chair.

Ms. Freeman, thank for being here this

14

morning and for your testimony.

15

to hear about the support for the Hana Hale Hu1u

16

Mamo and you did indicate that 50,000 of that

17

would be for the feasibility study?

18

MS. FREEMAN:

I'm very happy

That's totally separate.

That's not a

19

request from us.

20

That's actually coming from the Advisory Council

21

of -- who Carl Lindquist is on there.

22

our board and we work very closely.

23

an ad hoc committee to that, but we do support

24

it.

25

We're just supporting it.

He's on
We work as

As far as the program itself, that is
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directly Maui Adult Day Care Center, but the

2

feasibility study is a separate item.

3

totally support it.

4

item is, we specifically designated, that goes

5

directly into Hana.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

But we

And the 90,000 of our line

Okay.

So the 50,000 that is

7

needed for the feasibility study, who will

8

submit that as a request for the budget?

9

MS. FREEMAN:

Okay.

That, I believe, was coming

10

through Carl Lindquist, the Advisory Committee,

11

and also through Roy Katsuda, who would be the

12

fiscal agent for that 50,000 and projects that

13

might be projected there.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

15
16

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

17
18

Thank you, Ms. Freeman.

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes.

Sandy, thanks so much

19

and I really appreciate the services that you

20

provide.

21

One of the things that I wanted to find

22

out was I know the Lahaina site is going to be

23

opening.

24

when that may be taking place?

25

MS. FREEMAN:

Do you have any better time1ine as to

You know, I wished I did.

We did have
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the Health Department there and he gave his

2

stamp of approval just putting some little

3

molding around.

4

is just waiting to finalize with some of the

5

structural concerns -- or I don't know for lack

6

of a better word.

I think right now Roy Katsuda

Anyway, as soon as those are completed,

7

8

we are ready to open.

We have all of our ducks

9

in order, so to speak, for our licensing.

We

10

have purchased everything that's necessary as

11

far as activities.

12

have a Sarah Lift that will be there.

13

everything is all there placed away and we're

14

just waiting.

15

be in there within a week.

16

I don't have any further time1ine on that, other

17

than that.

18

We're so fortunate that we
So

When the CO comes through, we can

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So it's just the

And if you could let either

19

myself or, you know, the Chair know, too, if

20

there is anything that we can do, if there's

21

something that

22

holding it up,

23

MS. FREEMAN:

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

25

co.

in terms of approvals that's

Okay.

make calls.

-- I'm more than happy to

What will happen to the site that
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2

you currently have at Ma1u U1u 0 Le1e?
MS. FREEMAN:

In talking with Theo Morrison, I don't

3

think they have finalized what they're going to

4

do with that site.

5

at this point in time, and I'm not sure she

6

knows because we keep her posted -- we keep

7

extending it, how long we're going to be there,

8

and she said, "Don't worry about it.

9

of time is fine."

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

11

12

I really don't -- don't know

Any length

And that's a State-owned

facility; is that correct?
MS. FREEMAN:

I don't know if it's State or it's with

13

the cultural -- I know the County did at one

14

time own that property, but beyond that, I

15

you know, we pay our lease and that's it.

16
17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

it with the County of Maui?

18

MS. FREEMAN:

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

20

Commission?

No.

No.

No.

21

MS. FREEMAN:

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

23

MS. FREEMAN:

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

25

So who is your lease with, is

Yeah.

It's with the Cultural
Cultural Resources

West Maui Cultural Council.
Okay.

And that's who we pay our lease.
Okay.

All right.

Thank you

very much.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Johnson.

2

Members, any more questions?

3

If not, thank you, again, Sandy.

4

MS. FREEMAN:

Okay.

5

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

And thank you very much.
At this time, the Chair would like

6

to recognize Member Johnson as well as our

7

Council Chair for being here this morning,

8

Mr. Hokama.
The second testifier is Jocelyn

9

10
11

Perreira.
MS. PERREIRA:

Jocelyn.
Good morning, Budget Chair Pontani11a

12

and Council Members.

13

Perreira.

14

Main Street Program Coordinator for the Wailuku

15

Main Street Association, Inc., Tri-Is1e Main

16

Street Resource Center.

17

My name is Jocelyn

I am the Executive Director, Tri-Is1e

Aloha.

Together with our organization,

18

its board of directors and its associate towns,

19

we thank you for your past support and we humbly

20

request your continued support of our small town

21

appropriation.

22

We are also grateful for its support in

23

the Tavares Administration Budget.

We have

24

prepared and distributed a binder containing

25

extensive information on our program that is
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administer

administered through the

2

Department of Planning.
In the first section of the binder, we

3

4

have a comprehensive grant proposal that is

5

supported by the Planning Department as well as

6

listed, as I noted, in the Budget from the

7

Tavares Administration.
Section A, our Main Street Program

8
9

structure, includes service to seven eligible

10

towns in various stages of program development

11

representing the interests of residents,

12

merchants, professionals, community-based

13

non-profits, and interacts, collaborates,

14

augments and assists government services

15

including, but not limited to, the Planning

16

Department, Public Works Department, Office of

17

Economic Development, and other public agencies.
Section B of it is a program summary,

18
19

notes our mission statement, program goals,

20

anticipated program revenues and investments,

21

and expenditures with a cost benefit ratio pie

22

chart.

23

And Section C of the first part is a

24

program description that includes

25

administration, planning and program
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development, project goals and performance

2

measures.

3

illustrating a projected budget -- project

4

breakdown for each of the towns, and another pie

5

chart that highlights the Tri-Is1e pro rata

6

portion of funding allotment.

7

This is supported by a graph

The second section of your binder

8

documents our town's extensive project

9

involvement in support of long-term

10

revitalization within the context of historic

11

preservation.

12

These accomplishments could not happen

13

without the support of the government and

14

private sector working in partnership to

15

leverage each dollar of government support with

16

a three to ten times return on investment

17

depending on the type and scope of each project,

18

and the result of improvements that have helped

19

to generate an increased tax base,

20

leveraging that dollar and reinvesting that back

21

into our local economy.

22

jobs,

The important support of government and

23

Main Street's ability to augment its services

24

makes this program one of the most

25

cost-effective economic development programs
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with a historic preservation ethic in the

2

nation.

3

needed to promote and encourage visitors to come

4

to our islands, Main Street is hard at work

5

alongside government to help ensure that the

6

product, our small towns, can retain the

7

integrity of its sense of place and not

8

compromise its genuine attraction to new

9

development or the mass influx of visitors.

At a time when public dollars are

The third --

10
11

MS. REVELS:

12

MS. PERREIRA:

Three minutes.
-- section -- I can conclude.

The

13

third section in your binder contains letters

14

and excerpts expressing program support and

15

requesting funding assistance.

16

associate towns also has included a list of

17

needed capital improvement projects.

18

excerpts from a variety of sources give insight

19

into the evolution of our local Hawaii Main

20

Street Program.

21

chart on the distinct roles and responsibilities

22

of WMSA and Maui Redevelopment Agency.

23

Each of our

The

You will also find a comparison

This valuable community partnership

24

works co11aborative1y to render assistance in

25

the implementation of the Wailuku Redevelopment
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Plan without a duplication of work or cost.

2

results are greatly improved projects that

3

benefit Wailuku's vision of the future.

The

Finally, we have a sampling of our new

4
5

and improved web site, www.mauitowns.org, and a

6

small town promotion marketing advertisement

7

that invites all visitors and residents to come

8

and enjoy the many assets, natural historic and

9

cultural attractions.

It also celebrates 20

10

years of local Main Street service in support of

11

revitalization and protecting the irreplaceable

12

Maui --

13

MS. REVELS:

14

MS. PERREIRA:

15
16

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

21

Thank

Thank you, Jocelyn.

Members, any questions for the testifier
this morning?

19
20

Maui County's small towns.

you.

17
18

Four minutes.

Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Good morning, Ms. Perreira.

Thank you for your testimony.

22

MS. PERREIRA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Good morning.
I'm wondering if you can

24

tell me, how does Hana, as an affiliate, benefit

25

from the funding?
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Hana Town and -- and as does some of

MS. PERREIRA:

2

our program affiliates -- is in a different

3

stage of development.

4

status, not an associate status.

5

something happens in Hana that requires the

6

expertise, the guidance and assistance of the

7

Tri-Is1e Main Street Resource Center, we are

8

available to assist them at that particular

9

juncture.

10

They're an affiliate

When they were doing like,

So when

for instance,

11

the business

12

business center for Hana, we were called upon

13

quite extensively for giving, you know,

14

recommendations and input and sharing knowledge

15

and resources.

16

they were trying to achieve a

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

But Hana doesn't benefit in

17

a monetary way in funding support for any of

18

their activities?

19

MS. PERREIRA:

They don't get direct funding.

What

20

they get is the program support, so there is a

21

structure so the community can have a process by

22

which community participates in determining its

23

own future.

24

that is assisted by professional resources and

25

given technical resources and assistance.

So they have an autonomous voice
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Maha10, Chair.

2

3

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

6

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Member Baisa.

4
5

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

MS. PERREIRA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

10
11

Good morning and thank you for

this well-done binder.

7

9

Thank you, Ms. Perreira.

Thank you.
There is a line item in here in

your budget request.

Can you tell me, how large

is your staff?
MS. PERREIRA:

We have three, and we're hoping to get

12

a half staff, so it would be three and a half

13

staff.

14

cost-effective when you look at comparab1es for

15

what people are paying today for staff, and for

16

retaining and keeping staff.

So you can see that's quite

17

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

18

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

19

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Mateo.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

21

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

23

MS. PERREIRA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

25

Thank you.

Chairman, good morning.

Good morning.
Ms. Perreira, good morning.

Good morning.
I guess I'm going to play the

devi1's advocate at this point.

Your
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name of your organization, Wailuku Main Street,

2

yeah?

3

20 years?

In the number of years -- you said

4

MS. PERREIRA:

Yes, sir.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

In all the years that Wailuku

6

Main Street has been in existence, I know you

7

have taken a look at the other small towns

8

throughout the County of Maui.

9
10
11

MS. PERREIRA:

That's right.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Where is Wailuku in terms of

revitalization, because I don't see it?

12

MS. PERREIRA:

Sure.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

The loss of Ooka has sent this

14

town into deeper doldrums, and Market Street is,

15

at this point, lacking that beautification

16

needs.

17

Wailuku Main Street, where are you in addressing

18

this town's need for revitalization?

19

So as the name of your organization,

MS. PERREIRA:

20

Thank you, Counci1member Mateo.
First of all, that's not our complete

21

name,

22

duly registered is Wailuku Main Street

23

Association, Inc., Tri-Is1e Main Street Resource

24

Center.

25

just so for the record.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Our name that is

Too long.
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MS. PERREIRA:

I know, but that's what we were

2

requested by, you know, previous

3

Administrations.

4

are the graduate resource center town that has

5

been involved in, and is now sharing, some of

6

its strategies and expertise.

And the reason is because we

And yes, what you so noted is -- has

7

8

been a bit of a frustration.

We have been long

9

and hard at work at strategies and projects that

10

are all outlined in, for instance, the Wailuku

11

Redevelopment Plan.

12

provide assistance through the empowering source

13

that has the authority to make some of these

14

improvements, and that's the Maui Redevelopment

15

Agency.

16

We work co11aborative1y and

Over the years, if you look at our list

17

of project involvement, many of the improvements

18

that have kept Wailuku standing and improved,

19

because I can go back and show you where we had

20

broke -- broken windows, broken doors, broken

21

screens, buildings falling into streets.

22

vacant lots that had weeds higher than a tall

23

man with cars all stacked up.

24

where we won our national award for turning

25

these vacant lots into -- these eye sores into

In fact,

We had

that's
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beautification and community pocket parks, so on

2

and so forth.
And yes, it is -- the progress of each

3

4

improvement is very hard earned and very slow in

5

coming.

6

cyclical situations where we have new people

7

that come in and have to learn where some of the

8

projects in place are, or they're not familiar

9

with some of the community involvement over the

10

years through workshops so on and so forth that

11

has come across to validate, yeah, we need to do

12

these improvements.

13

And part of that is because we have

But what we have to do is work in

14

concert with the Planning Department, with the

15

Maui Redevelopment Agency to augment their

16

services, and that's something that we've done.

17

We've tried to be an advocate.

18

involved in the development of the Wailuku

19

Redevelopment Plan, and we're noted in the

20

Redevelopment Plan as one of the agencies that

21

provides assistance to implement various

22

segments or components of the plan.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

We've been very

So the bulk of the funds that

24

you get from the County goes towards doing

25

project research, et cetera, versus actual
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2

rejuvenation of the town itself?
MS. PERREIRA:

Well, it really depends.

There may be

3

small projects that we do that are actual

4

rejuvenation.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

6

MS. PERREIRA:

The bulk of the money?

I would say the bulk of the money is

7

in planning, the research, the support -- the

8

supportive entity that's needed to -- to assist

9

the partnership in bringing it all together to

10

get it accomplished, but one -- also one very

11

important thing that we bring is the

12

professional resources that offer their services

13

pro bono that takes the government dollar and

14

actually extends that dollar by providing that

15

service.

16

hire the private sector at a much, much greater

17

higher cost making it, you know, very difficult

18

to accomplish some of these projects.

19
20
21

Otherwise, government would have to

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

Thank you, Ms. Perreira.

Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Mateo.

22

Any more questions?

23

Member Victorino.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Yes.

Thank you, Ms. --

Ms. Perreira, for all your testimony.
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MS. PERREIRA:

Thank you.

2

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

I think you worked very

3

hard for so many years, and I understand some of

4

the challenges that are faced out there.

5

again, like you said, changes are occurring all

6

the time, tenants change, some of our old-time

7

businesses have left town and many of them

8

leaving for good reasons.

And

Like in the Ooka Project, there was a

9

10

good reason because he had that senior housing

11

built.

12

next generation did not want to take over the

13

business, which meant no one to succeed in the

14

business so they either closed up or sold out to

15

somebody else.

16

And many others have left because the

One of the questions I do have for you,

17

you mentioned an average for leveraging the

18

dollars.

19

years, the leverage amount that you would get,

20

say, that we gave you dollars that you're able

21

to leverage out in, like you just expounded on,

22

professional services and other items?

23

would be the percentage two to one, three to

24

one, four to one, what would be the average in

25

the last ten years?

What would be a -- in the last ten

What
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MS. PERREIRA:

I couldn't give you that answer right

2

this moment in the last ten years.

3

you, and per government's -- there's been some

4

communications, I believe, from the

5

Administration's Office and from the Planning

6

Department, that made very clear to the Council

7

and whoever that for the amount of money that we

8

got, the government did, in fact, get a very

9

substantial return on its investment.

10

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

So let's say,

I can tell

just for the

11

public's information more than anybody else,

12

what would be that substantial, three to one,

13

four to one, what would be your best educated

14

guess in what you've been experiencing over the

15

last 10 -- 10, 20 years?

16

MS. PERREIRA:

Well, you know, educated guess is

17

fine, but, you know, for our organization, we

18

like to work in really factual information.

19

one of the things we rely on is our annual

20

audit, and our annual audit reveals the amount

21

of in-kind contributions that are legally

22

recognized, not just we're saying we had this

23

much in-kind contributions and what-not, it's

24

proven.

25

And

And so what our auditor told us that we
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should express is when auditors do audit, they

2

take a very conservative approach, and they

3

low-ball the amount that they will give you as

4

your return, you know, in-kind pro bono amount

5

that the government -- that County is receiving

6

in return for its investment, when actual -- in

7

actuality, depending on the project, the scope

8

and what kind of project, it could be many, many

9

times, as much as three to ten times higher than

10

the dollar that was given, especially when you

11

include the linkages of the -- leveraging the

12

dollar and the turning over because of the

13

improvements that have generated more jobs that

14

have increased -- helped increase the tax base

15

and returned your investment in -- back into the

16

local economy.

17

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Okay.

Thank you,

18

Ms. Perreira.

19

point, and thank you for your fine work.

20

MS. PERREIRA:

21

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

I think you've clarified that

Thank you, sir.
Thank you, Member Victorino.

22

Members, any more questions?

23

Member Johnson.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thanks so much, Jocelyn.

I

really appreciate you going through all of the
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details.

2

One of the questions, and I think it was

3

Member Baisa that was just asking for,

4

some clarification, but when I was just looking

5

through your budget, one of the questions we

6

always get asked is on salaries, wages, that

7

includes your benefits, it includes any outside

8

contracts for individuals who are doing work for

9

you, so it's not just your salary and wage.

10
11

you know,

Is

that correct, it's more than that?
MS. PERREIRA:

Well, of course.

And we used to do --

12

I might add, we used to have everything prorated

13

by the project and that was an administrative

14

fee, but a while back, the Council had asked us

15

to do things differently so we were following

16

the departments, and note the line items as

17

salaries and operations distinctly separate.

18

the past, we had incorporated it as a pro rata

19

portion that goes with each project that was

20

accomplished.

In

21

And so it just depends on the manner in

22

which you're doing your bookkeeping, and it was

23

our -- what we were told when we sat with

24

Planning Department and the former Council

25

Member Tavares was this was the manner in which
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the departments do it and this is the manner in

2

which we would like to have it, even though we

3

were concerned that, you know, before it was

4

easy to say, "This project has X-amount and

5

the -- the salaries and the operations were a

6

part of that particular project," but it equates

7

to the same thing.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
possible

And do you have -- is it

because, obviously, you don't know,

10

you're only projecting what your wages and

11

salaries, contracts and everything are going to

12

be, do you have a tentative breakdown for the

13

174,000 odd dollars?

14

MS. PERREIRA:

Yes, we do, and that's shared with the

15

Planning Department once we have the year-end

16

audit.

17

said, one of the things that has been a

18

challenge for us, as it is for many small

19

businesses and many non-profits, is being able

20

to pay enough to

21

good employees.

22

Everything is accounted for.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

But like I

to attract and to retain

Yeah.

And if you -- if you

23

could, not this year because you don't know what

24

this year's going to be, but if you could give

25

us last year's, that would be great.

I really
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2
3

4

appreciate it.
MS. PERREIRA:

Yeah.

That's listed in the annual

report that's given to the Planning Department.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

And I'm not sure,

5

Mr. Chair, that if we already have that

6

information, I would just, you know -- just to

7

transmit it so that if any members of the public

8

have questions, they totally understand what

9

benefits are being provided by Wailuku Main

10

Street.
Thank you.

11

12

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, member Johnson.

13

Thank you.

14

Members, any more questions?

15

If not, thank you very much.

16
17
18
19
20

MS. PERREIRA:

Thank you, sir, and thank you, Council

Members, for your very hard work.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

The next testifier is Pua1ani

Enos.
MS. ENOS:

Aloha kakou.

Good morning, Chairman.

21

Good morning, Council Members.

Maha10 for the

22

opportunity to come and speak with you folks,

23

and I also want to thank you all for having open

24

doors.

25

Ma1ama Learning Center, it was very helpful to

As a new Executive Director of Hui
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be able to come and -- and talk with each of you

2

individually, and I really appreciate that.

3

I have brought three students with me today so

4

they could observe the process, and one of our

5

students has also signed up to participate.

6

And

So, we are asking the County for

7

$207,000.

We've had a budget line for some

8

previous years, and this money is dedicated to

9

support GED preparation, tutoring, remedial

10

classes in the form of correspondence or

11

bringing students up to speed.

12

services are offered is1andwide, so Lahaina,

13

Centrally and Hana, and the tutoring is offered

14

in Kihei and Upcountry.

15

This -- these

As many of you know, the number of

16

students that are dropping out of high school

17

and middle school is ever increasing, and the

18

number of students who are behind is staggering.

19

So students who actually graduate from high

20

school, students who are getting moved from one

21

grade to the next, these folks are not able to

22

actually do the work.

23

The Department of Education are under

24

tremendous pressures because of the

25

standardized -- standardized testing, so
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those

2

students out of their system who are not able to

3

score high on the testing.

4

they have every interest to move those

We take those students.

Our emphasis is

5

in actually leaving no one behind.

6

students come to us feeling as though they do

7

not have a purpose, they do not have a function,

8

and we're able to work one-on-one, small

9

classroom to help them to identify what is their

10
11

Many of our

function.
We come from a strength-based learning

12

foundation,

and since I've been with Hui Ma1ama,

13

my focus has really been to try and help us be

14

more culturally connected.

15

serve are -- have been in Maui, will be in Maui,

16

plan to, you know, be adults and grow old here,

17

so I think what makes us different than some

18

other educational student -- institutions here

19

is that we are actually grooming those folks who

20

will be in our labor force.

21

with them to come from a values perspective so

22

not only will they be good students, but they'll

23

be self-sustaining individuals, they'll be

24

nurturing family members, and they'll also be

25

productive contributing community members.

The folks that we

And we work hard
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We work hard to develop partnerships.

1

2

We have a very strong partnership with Maui

3

Economic Opportunity.

4

organization, despite being in existence for

5

over 30 years, and so we are highly dependent on

6

forging very strong relationships with other

7

organizations:

8

Family Services.

9

don't have to do the social service aspect.

10

We're a very small

The Maui Farm, Maui Youth and
We've worked hard so that we
We

do education.
Everything we do is centered around

11

12

improving the individual's education, helping

13

parents to help support their children and their

14

education, or to find out what they're going to

15

do.

16

also partnered with Maui Contractors Association

17

and some local contractors to try and help our

18

students move into higher-paying jobs.

19

So our focus really is vocational and we've

All right.

The County money is critical

20

to our providing this much-needed service.

21

Without this money, we will not be able to do

22

this.

23

which I think is new, is the need for homework

24

help.

25

available by the State and by other service

And one thing that I have identified,

So much of the tutoring that is made
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providers is completely centered around

2

enhancing education, and they do not do homework

3

help.

4

What the parents who are working two or

5

three jobs are asking for is homework help.

6

When they're working all day, they do not want

7

to, you know, be forced to spend two hours doing

8

homework when they have to make dinner and, you

9

know, everyone has to take a bath, and they have

10

no quality family time.

So we've opened up our

11

youth services center and we're providing that

12

service so that we can help with homework help,

13

and that's where this County money ...

14

And this idea actually came out of Hana

15

because the Hana parents were really upset with

16

the students that were falling behind.

17

correspondence courses out there, and we forged

18

a very strong partnership with their principal

19

and vice principal and PCNC, and it's just

20

working beautifully.

21

replicate that up at Kalama and provide that

22

service elsewhere.

We did

So we're trying to

23

We're also opening up our youth center

24

in the mornings to provide support to kids who

25

have been suspended or who haven't gone to
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school.

So while there are a lot of kids who

2

are -- there's a lot of kids in limbo, so they

3

haven't been suspended, they're not dropouts,

4

but they don't go to school.

5

trying to corral them and help them during the

6

mornings while their parents are working and

7

cannot be with them to help them get up to

8

speed.

And so we're

We've also found additional funds to

9

10

supplement -- supplement the County money to do

11

adult literacy, parenting classes, and English

12

as a second language, because what I have seen

13

with the youth, if you don't have parents who

14

are confident in their own education and who

15

care and embrace education, it's very hard to

16

pass on that ethic to the next generation.

17

we have found other supplemental money for that,

18

as well as to provide youth services, a video

19

program, a music recording studio program, and

20

then we're also going to be focusing on basic

21

skills and se1f-sustainabi1ity on our island.

22

MS. REVELS:

23

MS. ENOS:

24
25

So

Four minutes.
That's going to be the thrust of our

program.
So I appreciate your time.

Thank you
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for listening, and anything you can do for us,

2

we greatly appreciate.

3

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Members, any questions for the

4
5

testifier?
Member Victorino, followed by Member

6
7

8
9

Thank you.

Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Yes.

Thank you very much.

And as someone whose family had benefited from

10

the services on the educational aspect, I thank

11

you very much for all your contributions.

12

As we have talked before, my son, my

13

youngest son, had an opportunity, because of

14

some needs at a younger age, to work with Hui

15

Malama and we're very thankful for what you do.

16

My question is, on the homework aspect,

17

which I think is very important in today's

18

environment.

19

more importantly, I think the children have an

20

opportunity to stay with the program when

21

they're effectively helped with their homework,

22

because if I've heard anything from teachers,

23

it's,

24

they -- they have a hard time just keeping up

25

with the class."

You've mentioned the reasons, but

"They don't get their homework done and
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1

2

Hana and trying with Kalama, are you planning to

3

expand that like right here at Wailuku and other

4

areas where, again, that -- I think is the key.

5

I've heard that with Boys and Girls Club.

6

heard that with other youth centers.

7

homework, homework.

8

track if we can help people with that.

I've

Homework,

I think we're on the right

So what kind of plans do you have for

9

10

the Central, as well as, like, Kihei and Lahaina

11

and other areas that you may serve?

12

MS. ENOS:

Our next kind of focal point will be at

13

our youth center on Main Street because it's at

14

the cross roads between lao, Wailuku E1., and

15

Baldwin.

16

to pay trained tutors to support our other

17

teaching staff, because with the new performance

18

standards, one has to really understand that,

19

and so tutors who are not trained, who aren't

20

teachers in that, this new kind of era of

21

teaching, it's important that we have those

22

folks.

23

And our focus is to get enough money

So the tutoring money that this money

24

will go to will not be for one-on-one tutoring,

25

but to -- we're trying to develop a program
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where we can have a group of kids together and

2

then pull the kids who have extra needs.
Because there's kind of two issues.

3

4

is a discipline issue.

5

sitting down and going from point A to, you

6

know, point D and getting it done quickly.

7

That, you know, we've got covered.

One

It's a matter of just

The other problem, though, is there's --

8
9

there are a lot of kids who are far behind and

10

it's around a particular thing, so once we can

11

hire tutors who actually can focus on a

12

particular need area and we can have them at

13

these different sites -- Lahaina, we're working

14

in the schools, but we work at a church there

15

for adult literacy, which we're hoping to open

16

up that, and then in Kihei, a church has also

17

offered us a free space, so ...

18

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Do you get any -- or have

19

you asked for any funding from the Department of

20

Education from the State?

21

they'd be more than willing to help you.

22

MS. ENOS:

Because I would think

We are asking for $150,000 from grants and

23

aid, which is $100,000 more than we asked for

24

last year.

25

there and, you know, they're supportive of our

And I've talked to our senators
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programs and we hope that we'll get that.

2

if we get that money, we'll be able to provide

3

the kind of tutoring and remedial support that

4

our students really need.

5

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Thank you.

And

You know,

6

you're doing a great -- great service for your

7

community and our children.

8

MS. ENOS:

Thank you.

9

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

10

MS. ENOS:

11

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

It's a privilege.

12
13

Thank you very much.
Thank you.

Thank you, Member Victorino.

Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

14

Maha10, Chair.

Maha10, Ms. Enos,

for being here and for

15

your testimony.

16

thank you for the work that you do with the

17

special group of students, and now you're

18

expanding to adults, which is great, in

19

literacy.

And I, too, would like to say

And it's good to hear that an

20

21

organization, like yourself that is requesting

22

County funding,

23

with other organizations and trying to get other

24

funding to supplement what you get from the

25

County.

is also trying to partner up
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1

2
3

service?
MS. ENOS:

For our GED program, we have about 90

4

students.

5

In our Hawaiian Outdoor Education, we have

6

14 students, and then for our tutoring, we have

7

about 200.

8
9

10

Over the year, we'll serve about 400.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Okay.

Yeah, thank you for

the work you're doing in Hana with that group of
students and parents.
And are you expanding the service in

11

12

Hana or are you enrolling whoever -- whatever

13

students are interested in being in the program?

14

MS. ENOS:

Yes.

We actually started out in Hana

15

because 29 of the students were failing and

16

actually maha10 to Councilman Pontani11a,

17

because I think he brought it to your folks'

18

attention, and you were able to deliver $7,000

19

in about three days.

20

29 kids.

21

And we were able to serve

And one of those kids actually got

22

student of the year for the first time in nine

23

years of going to that school.

24

coming to the school.

25

success, and that's where that kind of infusion

His parents were

I mean, it's been a huge
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of this intense support for kids who have given

2

up on themselves really helped.

3

strongly with the parents and the grandparents.

4

So that was around correspondence, so that the

5

kids who are failing, out of that came this

6

homework help.

7

out to Hana, we had a list of 38 parents who had

8

signed up for homework help, and then there were

9

actually 46 parents who showed up on a Friday

We also worked

And when we went -- when I went

10

afternoon at 4:30, when I think there was a

11

softball tournament going on that weekend.

12

So it's clear that the parents are

13

committed and that there's this huge need, and

14

we will have to find tutors out there.

15

committed to hiring local folks who are from

16

that community and invested in that community,

17

because I think in the past that that has been

18

an issue.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Yes.

We're

Thank you, once again,

20

for the work you do in Hana and other

21

communities, and I certainly would like to

22

support your program because it's something that

23

we certainly need for this special group of

24

students.

25

MS. ENOS:

Thank you.

I appreciate it.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

2

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

3

4
5

Maha10, Chair.

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Thank you, Chair.

Thank you for being here.

I, too, want

I've had a

6

to add my kudos to Hui Ma1ama.

7

family member and many children through the

8

MEO Youth Bank helped by Hui Ma1ama.

9

And I don't know what your secret is,

10

but you somehow reach students who don't fit in

11

the regular situation in the schools, but you

12

take them in and you do an excellent job of

13

helping them get their GEDs and completing those

14

requirements.

15

know that they will never do well in life

16

because it's the first step.

17

qualify for jobs unless they have a GED or entry

18

into training programs or many things.

19

And, you know, without that, we

Many of them don't

And I know the agency struggles to pay

20

your bills because you have had limited

21

assistance from the DOE, and I don't know if

22

that has changed much over the last few years,

23

because I've been kind of out of touch with it,

24

but I know at one time the Former Director,

25

Mr. Millington, was really having a tough time
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2

in getting DOE support.
MS. ENOS:

Yes.

Is that still the case?

I think that my challenge with the

3

State is to convince them that we are actually a

4

supplementer of services, that we're not a

5

competitor.

6

State, and there are some advocates within the

7

DOE, who see us as a competitor with the adult

8

school.

9

don't serve the needs of a lot of students, the

10
11

Because many folks within the

But just like the public schools here

adult school does not serve that need.
And just that didactic lecture format

12

often doesn't work.

13

one-on-one really is what is needed.

14

think that I'm making some headway, but it

15

absolutely is a challenge, and I appreciate your

16

recognition of that because I know that it may

17

seem like that is the most logical funding

18

source, but it just -- that is not the place

19

where we're going to find the answer to our

20

problems.

21

The hands-on, the
And so I

And you know, it's such a privilege to

22

work with our kids.

It's so rewarding and, you

23

know, in order for us to continue doing this at

24

the price that we offer it, this kind of funding

25

is really critical, so we thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Well, thank you for what you

2

do, and our community really benefits from your

3

services.

4

helping Hui Ma1ama succeed.

5

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

8

Thank you.

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Johnson.

6

7

And we're proud to be a part of

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, thank you very much,

Ms. Enos.
The budget this year is allocating

9

10

$200,000, which was the same allocation as last

11

year, but I believe you're asking for a little

12

bit more?

13

MS. ENOS:

Yes.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

15

MS. ENOS:

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

17

MS. ENOS:

So it's 9,000 additional?

It's actually 7,000
7,000?

additional, because even with that

18

amount, we actually had to payout of pocket an

19

additional 10 to cover the Hana students.

20

it wasn't a 10 that we had, but what we found.

21

And

And that's kind of the problem with what

22

we do is we identify needs, and if we can't

23

follow through with these folks, it's more

24

devastating to them than if we hadn't helped at

25

all.

So we're asking you for, yet, that amount
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or any additional that might be available.

2

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

3

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Okay.

Thank you so much.

Thank you, Member Johnson.

Just a fast question, Pua1ani.

4

In

5

regards to your partnering with the Maui

6

Contractors Association, how is that program

7

working?

8
9

MS. ENOS:

We are just starting to develop that.

Our

first support of them is on their golf

10

tournament for a scholarship, but basically the

11

intention is to introduce our students to union

12

and non-union jobs and, frankly, the salaries

13

associated with them, because within three

14

years, they will be making more than I do.

15

I think that will be the attraction, and then we

16

will support them about what it means to show up

17

to work on time, dress appropriately, pass the

18

drug test by not doing drugs.

19

support there.

20

And

There's a lot of

And I think the contractors -- you know,

21

the business owners are really appreciative

22

because they're often criticized by not hiring

23

local people, but I think there have been --

24

there are some issues that we could help with

25

around what it means to be a good employee, so
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2

we're in the formative stages of that right now.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Members, any more questions for the

3

4

testifier?
If not, thank you again.

5

6

MS. ENOS:

7

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

8
9

Thank you.

Mahalo.
The next testifier is Jamerex

Nagun.
MR. NAGUN:

Good morning, Council Members.

Good

10

morning, Council Members.

11

and I'm here on behalf of Hui Malama students

12

and staff, and I'm about to read something that

13

I wrote.

14

I'm Jamerex Nagun,

Hui Malama is a great experience with

15

many beneficial opportunities, and it is an

16

awesome alternative to public school, and I'm

17

glad I don't have to go to public school.

18

also learned a lot of important things in

19

Hui Malama, like financial skills, math, that

20

actually will help me in real life.

21

I've

I feel lucky to be in Hui Malama,

22

because when I was in public -- in regular

23

school, I was getting into too much trouble.

24

Now that I'm in Hui Malama, I can focus on my

25

work and I can see a future for myself now.
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I'm glad about -- I'm about to graduate and

2

going to MCC.
That's it.

3

4

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Members, any questions for the

5

6

testifier?
Member Johnson, followed by

7
8

9
10

Member Medeiros and Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

13

14

Thank you very much for your

testimony.
What are you going to be pursuing, do

11

12

Thank you.

you know yet, at Maui Community College?
MR. NAGUN:

I'm about to -- on June, I'm about to go

MCC for auto mechanics.

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

16

MR. NAGUN:

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

18

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Great.

Thank you very much.

Thank you.
I appreciate your testimony.

Thank you, Member Johnson.

19

Member Medeiros.

20

Jamerex, you've got a couple more

21
22

questions.

No run away.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Thank you.

Thank you for your testimony

23

and for being brave enough to come up and speak.

24

I know it's not easy to come up and speak before

25

this many people.
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But we get a lot of testimony from the

1

2

executive directors of programs, but we don't

3

very often get testimony from the people that

4

those programs serve.

5

hear from the people that benefit from the

6

program.

7

here and testifying, and I wish you luck in MCC.

So I just want to thank you for being

8

MR. NAGUN:

9

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

10

Thank you.

your success.

11

MR. NAGUN:

12

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

13
14
15
16

So it's always good to

Best wishes and continue

Maha10.

Thank you.
Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Member Johnson.

I'm sorry.

Member

Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Thank you, Chair.

Thank you very much for coming today.

17

You know, it's people like you that really

18

display what we're doing here and what

19

Hui Ma1ama is doing and how we affect people,

20

people with faces, not just numbers in a book

21

that says we serve 200 people, but now we know

22

that we serve you.

23

And that's what we want to do with

24

County money.

We want you to succeed.

We want

25

you to be the greatest auto mechanic that ever
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was, and that's what it's all about.

2

you very much for coming to talk to us today.

3

Don't ever be afraid to come to County Council.

4

We're people just like you.

5

just regular folks, and we love hearing from

6

people like you, so thank you and the best of

7

luck.

8

MR. NAGUN:

9

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

10

So thank

Nobody special,

You're welcome.
Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Victorino.

11

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

12

MR. NAGUN:

13

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Good morning.

Good morning.
You've heard all the

14

compliments, so I need not go there already.

15

have one question for you, however.

16

MR. NAGUN:

17

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

18

All right.
You mentioned you didn't

want to go to public school.

19

MR. NAGUN:

20

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Yeah.
What's your reason for

21

that?

22

a lot of people out there to hear what's your

23

reason for not wanting to go to the public

24

school?

25

I

MR. NAGUN:

I mean, I think it's important for me and

I would say the work ethics over there is
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pretty hard for me, so like the work that they

2

do over there and -- I can't understand some of

3

it, some of the questions they be giving us

4

so --

5

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

So you -- you basically

6

feel that the educational system, our public

7

educational system right now from your

8

opinion --

9
10

MR. NAGUN:

Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

-- kind of leaves you

11

outside and doesn't really fulfill what you're

12

asking them, they just kind of one fits all kind

13

of situation?

14

MR. NAGUN:

Yeah.

Yeah.

15

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

You know, that you feel it

16

doesn't help you in the vocation area for which

17

you want to dedicate yourself to?

18

MR. NAGUN:

Yeah.

19

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Thank you.

I appreciate

20

that, and I hope that the Department of

21

Education gets to hear some of that comments,

22

too.

23

MR. NAGUN:

24

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

25

All right.
Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Victorino.

2

Thank you very much.

3

The next person to testify, Stan Franco.

4

MR. FRANCO:

Chair Pontani11a and Members of the

5

Budget Committee, my name is Stan Franco, and I

6

represent the membership of HLP, Housing for the

7

Local Person.

8
9

Happy Easter!

I and the membership of

HLP congratulate you for proposing and then

10

passing legislation on the First-Time Home

11

Buyers Fund, the Affordable Housing Fund, and

12

the Residential Workforce Housing Policy.

13

believes that these are huge steps to building

14

homes for those who want to call Maui County

15

their home.

16

Today, I ask that you make these new

17

laws real.

18

this, and I'm going to just suggest two.

19

HLP

There are many possible ways to do

First, if you have any hope -- if we

20

have any hope of helping the Department of

21

Housing and Human Concerns to accomplish their

22

work started by you, we'll need to make funding

23

available for implementation of these three

24

initiatives.

25

It was probably very difficult for
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Charmaine, Jo-Ann, Vanessa, and Lori to recreate

2

a budget done by the previous Administration, so

3

HLP suggests that you create an implementation

4

fund of up to $500,000 to assist the County

5

Administration in moving forward these

6

initiatives in Fiscal Year 2007, 2008.

7

will be used for paying for staff, equipment,

8

supplies, contracts, and whatever.

The fund

Second, the State -- the State

9

10

Legislature -- Senate created a housing task

11

force in 2005 to report to the State Legislature

12

on the state of housing for the local person in

13

Hawaii.

14

Community Association on Maui's housing needs.

15

Two of the conclusions from this report that --

16

were that Maui County needed over 4,800

17

affordable housing units for the local person by

18

the year 2009, and that all our best efforts

19

with our present community conditions could not

20

produce the number of housing units needed.

21

ULI did a report for the Kihei

HLP suggests we make an effort to close

22

the gap between the housing needed and actual

23

housing, so HLP asked the Maui County Council to

24

assist us and encourage a landowner on Maui to

25

make 250 acres of land available.

These 250
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acres could be donated or sold at a discount to

2

the County of Maui or to a consortium of

3

non-profits to develop only as affordable

4

housing.

5

next three years and net 1,000 housing units.

6

HLP would like to refer to this project as Dream

7

City II.

Hopefully, this could be done in the

8

HLP asks for you to consider these ideas

9

of an implementation fund and the acquisition of

10
11

12
13
14
15

250 acres for Dream City II.
Thank you for listening.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Stan.

Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Good morning, Mr. Franco, and thank you

16

for sharing your thoughts on this HLP concept.

17

I think it's very interesting and something that

18

we could definitely consider some day.

19

I appreciate you bringing up the

20

First-Time Home Buyers Fund, and thank you for

21

coming out and speaking out about it, because

22

this Council appropriated -- and now, it's been

23

two years.

24

First-Time Home Buyers Fund, and, for whatever

25

reason, the prior Administration did not enact

We appropriated monies for this
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any Administrative Rules, so the monies are

2

there.

3

need financial assistance to get into the homes,

4

so I would ask maybe through your organization

5

if you can, you know, send your thoughts as well

6

to the Administration because we need to get

7

moving on this.
Can you provide us -- have you been --

8
9

We have needy families out there that

from some of the citizens that you work with,

10

have they inquired about the First-Time Home

11

Buyers Fund Program as well?

12

MR. FRANCO:

I mentioned all three, Councilman

13

Molina, because all three are needed, and the

14

First-time Home Buyers Fund is really a need out

15

there,

16

from what we hear.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

So as well as with the

17

Charter Amendment proposal, so now that we're

18

going to be -- the monies will be entrusted to

19

the Department to disburse.

20

have an ordinance that's in Counci1member

21

Mateo's committee that we hope to finish after

22

the Budget session.

23

And we currently

So we'll make our inquiries with the

24

Department as to when, you know, the

25

Administrative Rules can be enacted on that as
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well, because I certainly agree with you that we

2

need to get these monies out to our citizens.

3

They're not to be waiting for two years, and

4

thank you for coming out Mr. Franco.

5

Thank you, Chairman.

6

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Molina.

7

Any more questions?

8

Member Baisa.

9

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Hi.

Hi, Mr. Franco.

Thank you

10

for being here this morning, and thank you for

11

your passion and your stick-to-it-iveness on

12

this housing issue.

13

one thing, as we all know.

14

It is certainly the number

I'm just curious.

I like your idea of a

15

Dream City II.

16

days when Dream City I was just a dream, and

17

look at it now.

18

That's cool.

I grew up in the

What is your idea of what an affordable

19

home is and what it would cost?

20

curious.

21

affordable.

22

area.

23

MR. FRANCO:

I'm just

There's a lot of talk bandied about
You're kind of an expert in the

What do people think is affordable?
Thank you for the question.

24

sure if I'm an expert in the area.

25

passion for it.

I'm not
I have a
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And affordabi1ity, when we were talking

2

at HLP, we looked at a three-bedroom maybe bath,

3

bath and a half, two baths home, 1,000 square

4

foot, probably on a 6,000 square foot lot.

5

think people of Maui want to get into a house

6

and, you know, something like this would be a

7

good starter house.

8
9

I

How much that costs would be determined
upon where it's built, what the infrastructure

10

costs, how much the cost of the land is.

11

know, we've been talking around 200,000, 250,000

12

as affordable for most people.

13

of numbers HLP has been talking about in our

14

discussion.

15
16
17

You

That's the kind

So just to give you some idea, that's
what we're looking at.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Thank you.

I think that's

18

really important because I always guessed at

19

what people think is affordable.

20

have a couple of young folks that are buying a

21

home that are dear friends of mine, and they're

22

going to pay over 430,000, and I'm concerned

23

about how they will -- how that's going to

24

affect their life, to cough up that kind of a

25

mortgage payment.

You know, I
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So your dream probably will require some

2

kind of a subsidy, and that's what Member Molina

3

is talking about, you know, this first-time home

4

buyers' thing, I think, is really, really

5

important that we get it going.
Thank you very much.

6

7

MR. FRANCO:

8

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.
Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Medeiros.

9

10

Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Mahalo, Chair.

And thank you, Mr. Franco, for being

11

12

here again.

13

you when it becomes to housing.

14

We always appreciate hearing from

In following up Member Baisa's question

15

about affordability or affordable price of

16

housing, in the equation of that, would we be

17

able to reduce that cost if the land was

18

donated, such as you're recommending from large

19

landowners?

20

MR. FRANCO:

Yes.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

And how much do you think we

22

could reduce the price on affordable housing

23

units?

24

MR. FRANCO:

25

It's hard to guess, but to give you an

example, I have a friend who's in the building
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trades

2

Hawaii on Oahu.

3

he told me that a house package could be

4

delivered for $70,000.

5

about a housing package of 100,000 and with

6

without the cost of the land, you would have to,

7

of course, put in the infrastructua1 costs, and

8

I don't know what that figure is, but it could

9

conceivably be under 200,000, maybe 150,000,

10
11

building industry, he runs Hardware
And this was about a year ago,

So if we're talking

something in that neighborhood.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Yeah, I think, you know,

12

this Body wants to make it as affordable as we

13

can so that more people can get into these

14

units.

15

And finally,

I just want to thank you,

16

you know, for your involvement and

17

participation, you know, in the housing that

18

we're trying to do, and also your participation

19

in GPAC.

20

Maha10.
Maha10, Chair.

21

MR. FRANCO:

Thank you.

22

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

24

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Thank you, Member Medeiros.
Mr. Chair?

Mr. Victorino.
Yes.

Mr. Franco, good
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morning.

2

MR. FRANCO:

Good morning.

3

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

And they said thank you so

4

many times so I won't

5

been thanked enough.

I'll skip that.

You've

What I'd like to ask you, you know, in

6
7

the area of these 4,800 affordable units that

8

you've mentioned that ULI have brought forth and

9

the 1,000 that you're talking about Dream

10

City II.

Is there a place in this whole

11

equation also for affordable rentals?

12

think that's something I don't want to leave

13

out.

Because I

14

You know, I talk throughout the campaign

15

about affordable housing and affordable rentals,

16

because there's a large group of people that

17

need affordable rentals.

18

buy.

19

affordable rentals, so this 1,000 units that

20

you're talking would basically be for purchase

21

purposes?

22

MR. FRANCO:

Some may never want to

Some may, but down the way a bit.

But

It would be -- you know, if we're

23

looking at four homes to an acre would be for

24

purchase, but you make a good point.

25

housing is needed.

Rental

There's a real big need.
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This could be conceivably much more than 1,000

2

if we had, you know, rental units developed as

3

apartments or in those kinds of units, but it's

4

a huge need.

I think ...

I rented for three years before I bought

5

6

my first home.

My father rented for two years

7

before he got into his first home.

8

local experience, it's an experience of my

9

family,

So it is a

so I think, yes, we need to get that

10

portion of our affordable housing built that is

11

rental housing that you talk about.

12

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Yeah, because you'd like to

13

have a good balance between rentals and

14

purchasers, so that our local working people

15

have a chance to have a place to raise their

16

families and live in a comfortable manner, like

17

what Counci1member Baisa was mentioning about

18

$430,000 for a home.

19

one for $445,000.

20

struggle to make those payments.

21

but it's really slim, and I think we don't want

22

to continue making a lot of our working people

23

live on that edge and then all the other social

24

ills come forward,

25

that.

My son recently purchased

Same thing.

so thank you.

Each month they
They make it,

I appreciate

And Mr. Franco, keep up the good work and
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keep us in tune.

2
3

Thank you, sir.

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Victorino.

4

Members, any more questions?

5

I have one.

Mr. Franco, have you

6

approached the State of Hawaii in regards to the

7

possibility of land that they have that could be

8

utilized for affordable housing?

9

MR. FRANCO:

Yes, I did.

I talked to Stephanie and

10

she told me one of the problems with Maui is

11

that most of the land that the State has on Maui

12

is ceded land, and it would be -- not be able to

13

be used for affordable housing for general

14

population.

15

year ago and I haven't gone back to find out if

16

that is actually true, but I would, I guess,

17

have to take her word that that is true.

18

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

19

Inquired about that for about a

Thank you.

Members, any more questions for the

20

testifier at this time?

21

very much, Mr. Franco.

22

MR. FRANCO:

23

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Seeing none, thank you

Thank you.
The last person that's signed up

24

for public testimony is Debbi Amaral.

At this

25

time, the Chair would like to ask if anyone in
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

61
BF 4/09/07
1

the gallery, they want to testify, please come

2

up and sign up.
Debbi.

3

4

MS. AMARAL:

5

staff.

6

Good morning, Council Members and fellow

I'd like to thank you, number one, for

7

this opportunity to be here this morning.

8

presented to you testimony at the Upcountry

9

Budget hearing and I'm sure that you have heard

10

from other parents and members in the community

11

regarding the need for our summer program.

12

I had

The County of Maui has been extremely

13

generous to provide us with funding for our

14

afterschoo1 program and for our summer program.

15

Without the summer program funding, we would not

16

have any type of program available for families

17

in the Head Start Program.

18

that provide us with funding for our regular

19

school program funds us for 160 and 150 days.

20

The 150 days is for the part-day programs, and

21

then the 160 days is for the full-day programs.

22

What's happened is the DOE is funded --

Our federal dollars

23

well, the DOE has services for their children

24

for 180 days, so there's a deficit there of a

25

number of days.

Being that the Department of
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Education switched to a year-round program or

2

year-round schedule, that has caused our

3

families to have gaps of services with the

4

additional intersessions that have been

5

scheduled.

6

The summer program is extremely

7

important, again, to allow our families to

8

continue working full-time, also to obtain or go

9

back to school or have job training.

10

In years past, Mo10kai was the only

11

school that had the year-round schedule, so

12

their program lasted for four weeks.

13

programs had extended for six weeks to

14

accommodate the need.

15

schedule and the days that we operate, it has

16

caused more of a gap deficit for our families;

17

therefore, what I'm requesting is, on behalf of

18

our families, an additional 33,000 to be added

19

to the budget for the summer program to be

20

extended to eight weeks for all sites.

21

that's serving five locations, one on Mo10kai,

22

the rest are -- the four are on Maui, and it

23

serves 100 children.

24
25

The other

Now, with the year-round

And

And I believe that's all that I -- I
welcome any questions.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2
3

Thank you, Member --

Members, any questions for the
testifier?
If not, thank you very much.

4

5

MS. AMARAL:

Thank you, again,

6

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

for the opportunity.

Thank you.

At this time, the Chair would make one

7

8

final request.

9

to provide public testimony at this time?

10

Okay.

Anyone in the gallery that want

Seeing Mr. Baz coming down.

If

11

you could go directly to the podium, provide us

12

your name, organization and sign up later.

13
14
15

MR. BAZ:

Sure.

Thank you.

I wasn't expecting to

testify, but I figure I'd take this opportunity.
Committee Chair Pontani11a, Council

16

Members, thank you for the opportunity to

17

provide testimony this morning on the Department

18

of Housing and Human Concerns Budget.

19

The items that are in this really thick

20

book that you guys are reviewing are incredibly

21

important to the people of Maui County.

22

citizens that -- especially that MEO serves that

23

are struggling with providing shelter over their

24

heads is -- is really met through the -- these

25

numbers and these words that you see in this
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section, or at least trying to be met.

2

I appreciate Mayor Tavares really taking

3

this idea of housing and making it a forefront,

4

and creating a Housing Commissioner.

5

congratulate Jo-Ann Ridao for taking on this

6

huge challenge, as well as our -- our Department

7

Director, Vanessa Medeiros, and her experience

8

in housing and really trying to meet these

9

needs.

10

I

MEO has been, of course, pushing for

11

affordable housing for many years.

12

2003, we started with a forum on the needs of

13

our community for housing.

14

really just with getting the community together

15

to find out what the initiatives are, how we

16

could solve these problems.

17

of course, was the Affordable Housing Ordinance

18

with Counci1member Mateo really, you know,

19

taking the drive and pushing that through, and

20

we appreciate that effort.

21

Back in

We started off

Now, out of that,

It did focus a lot on affordable sales,

22

and I really appreciate Mr. Franco's comments,

23

and Mr. Victorino, about affordable rentals.

24

Actually, on May 3rd of this year, we will be

25

having a forum from 8:00 to noon at MEO's Family
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Center specifically on affordable rentals.

2

You know, when you look at Maslow's

3

hierarchy of needs, the physiological needs are

4

critical to be met before they can get an

5

education, before they can actually better their

6

lives, and one of those major physiological

7

needs is safe and affordable housing.
When the Department of Housing and Human

8
9

Concerns testified in front of the Senate

10

Housing Committee in 2004, they estimated that

11

there was a need for 400 affordable sales units,

12

but a need of 3,500 affordable rental units in

13

this County.

14

This is a need that has been unmet, and

15

this is a need that we're going to make sure, as

16

advocates for the low income people of Maui

17

County, that those needs are addressed, and

18

looking forward to partnering with the County,

19

with those non-profit developers as well as

20

for-profit developers to make sure that this

21

happens.

22

is ...

There is an incredible need and there

23

It's going to take a lot of partnering,

24

a lot of effort to make sure that our workforce

25

housing needs are met as well as those low
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income housing needs.

2

So I appreciate Mayor Tavares putting

3

this effort into our Budget, and I appreciate

4

you as Council Members really making sure that

5

these things are put forward.

6

Molina's and Pontani11a, your efforts with the

7

affordable housing initiatives over the years,

8

the rental assistance, as well as the first-time

9

home buyers have been -- the rental assistance,

10

I can say from first-hands experience, has been

11

a great support, so --

Counci1members

12

MS. REVELS:

Three minutes.

13

MR. BAZ:

I thank you for the opportunity to

14

testify, and I can answer any questions you

15

have, hopefully.

16

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

17

MR. BAZ:

18

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

19
20

Mr. Chair?

Thanks.
Thank you.

Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Yes.

Thank you, Mr. Baz,

21

for bringing that up, because I think you've hit

22

the nail right on the head.

23

ills, a lot of the lack -- what I've called of

24

self-esteem within our community, especially

25

many of our, what I call, working families

A lot of our social
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derive right around a safe and clean

2

environment, a house, an apartment, a

3

condominium, I don't care what you call it, for

4

them to live in to raise their family.
And many of us, including myself and

5

6

Mr. Franco had mentioned earlier, we all started

7

out rental first.

8

I know what the Mayor is trying to do and MEO.

9

Who else can we partner with?

So what kind

you know, and

Is there

10

something that we need -- when I say we, the

11

County, needs to go to some of these large

12

landowners, such as A&B, such as Maui Land and

13

Pine, and just to take a few as an example and

14

say,

15

rentals.

16

"Hey, look.

We need this affordable

We need the land."
What can we do as a Body and as a County

17

to go to these people and say,

18

this land so we can help the people that you so

19

much need for your industry, whether it's the

20

visitor, whether it's the retail, whether it's

21

the service industry that you need to keep your

22

business operational?"

23

MR. BAZ:

"Hey, give us

Actually, I could probably go this whole

24

day and answer that question, but what I'd say

25

is everybody.

We need to partner with everybody
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possible.

2

the hotel industry.

3

partnering with the large landowners that do

4

maybe have the land that the State and County

5

doesn't have.

6

working together to make sure that we can

7

provide these services and these -- these

8

opportunities for rental.

9

It's going to take partnering with
It's going to take

It's going to take concessions,

You know, our unemployment rate now is

10

so low that every industry, including the

11

County, is looking for employees.

12

don't have any housing to house people and so

13

we're not going to be able to meet those needs.

14

So it's going to take partnering with everybody.

15

Right now, we

I can invite you to come and talk about

16

that, and that's what we're going to start

17

talking about, is how the governments can work

18

together.

19

County, as well as the State and the Federal

20

governments to talk specifically about how the

21

government can work together, but it's going to

22

definitely take private industry and non-profit

23

developers as well to get this job done.

24
25

We're inviting, of course, the

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Thank you.

And I think

that's a real key, that you keep these fires
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burning like Mr.

Franco.

2

that direction.

I think that's so crucial in

3

this whole equation.

4

continuing efforts, MEO and all the rest.

5

And thank you, Mr. Chair.

6

7

I thank you for your

I appreciate

it.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Victorino.

Member Molina.

8

9

Keep us all moving in

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

10

Thank you, Chairman.

Good morning, Mr. Baz, and thank you for

11

mentioning the County's Rental Assistance Fund.

12

If I recall, that -- like the First-Time Home

13

Buyers Fund about two years ago, based on a

14

recommendation from then Budget Chairperson

15

Kane,

16

fund.

I believe we put in 400,000 into that

How many -- do you know off-hand how

17
18

many clients you've assisted through MEO using

19

those monies?

20

MR. BAZ:

Do you know off-hand?

I'm looking over to my Deputy Director,
She has the -- she's the -- now,

21

Lynn McNeff.

22

she's the stats person.

23

person, now she's the stats person.

24
25

I used to be the stats

But we have been, actually, very
successful over the last couple of years in
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implementing that program.

And what we did with

2

that program was not only to just provide

3

emergency rental assistance for those who were

4

being evicted from their homes or who had

5

opportunities to, you know, go into housing

6

where they had never been in housing before, but

7

we've -- we've taken that and actually created a

8

sort of a temporary subsidy program, and where

9

we take the funding and provide six months worth

10

of not graduated, but decelerated support to

11

them.

12

And so they may get $1,000 the first

13

month, and then $800 the next month, and then

14

$600 the month after that, so that they can

15

learn how -- we also do budget classes with them

16

and we teach them, you know, how to manage their

17

money a little bit better so that at the end of

18

that six months, they will be self-sufficient in

19

their housing fees, and that's been a really

20

effective program.

21

Let's see.

We have served over

22

70 clients -- and we only get a small portion of

23

that.

24

and we served 70 clients -- was, actually,

25

175 percent of our annual goal, so we -- we

We get about a quarter of that $400,000,
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actually served quite a bit more than who we

2

were trying to serve, and we're very happy to be

3

able to continue that program as well.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Great.

And I appreciate the

5

methodology you're using to eventually, I guess,

6

wean some of your clients off of that and

7

become, you know, self-sufficient.

8
9

MR. BAZ:

I don't like the word "wean," but teach,

yeah.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

11

MR. BAZ:

Sure.

Empower them so that they can become

12

self-sufficient.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

That's what we're about.
The process of education, I

14

think, goes a long way so thank you for your

15

efforts with that.

16
17

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Molina.

18

Members, any more questions?

19

Member Baisa.

20

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

21

MR. BAZ:

22

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

23

MR. BAZ:

24

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

25

Good morning, Mr. Baz.

Good morning.
Nice to have you visiting.

Thank you.
This Rental Assistance Program,

do you think that you -- do you have enough
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2

funding to do what you need to do?
MR. BAZ:

Probably not.

We -- with this program, we

3

usually run out of funds before the time period

4

is allotted.

5

be a year program, we may run out of funds the

6

first quarter.

7

8
9

You know, if it's a

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Do you know if we -- do you

still have a waiting list?
MR. BAZ:

Yes, we do.

I don't know exactly what the

10

number is right now.

11

was about -- it was 225.

12
13
14

supposed to

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

The last time I checked it

225 families waiting for

assistance?
MR. BAZ:

Yes.

Yes.

We did -- we are going to be

15

receiving money -- more monies shortly from the

16

Department.

17

receive more funds, we're going to be able to

18

support more, but it's -- it's your initiatives

19

in putting the money into the Department that

20

allows us to continue these things.

21

As they put out an RFP and we

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Do you feel that maybe this

22

lack of sufficient rental assistance money is a

23

part of the homeless problem we see?

24
25

MR. BAZ:

Most definitely.

It has an impact in

people's ability to provide safe and affordable
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housing for their families.

If they don't

2

you know, if you look at the rental market right

3

now, an average two-bedroom apartment is about

4

15 or $1,600; an average three-bedroom home is

5

about 2,000 to $2,200.

6

with that money not just, you know, on a monthly

7

basis, but they usually have to come up with

8

first and last month's rent and deposit, and

9

they're -- it's a huge struggle for people to be

People have to come up

10

able to crack that nut to be able to get into

11

housing to begin with and then to continue that,

12

so ...

13

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

And so the people that MEO

14

helps, do you help them continuously, or you

15

help them once, do they come back time after

16

time, or how does this work?

17

MR. BAZ:

With the Emergency Rental Assistance

18

Program, we help them once.

They are -- they

19

come in.

20

or a death in the family or some illness that

21

has caused them to not be able to pay their

22

rent, and so they come in for emergency rental

23

assistance, and that's a one-time event.

Usually, they've had a change in jobs

24

With this subsidy program that we've

25

been operating for the last year and a half,
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what that does is it provides them an

2

opportunity on a -- a six-month basis.

3

Sometimes it's less.

4

know, only use three months of it and not have

5

to be able to have to have all six months, but

6

on a longer term be able to house them for, you

7

know, at least a year.

8

really successful rate when we go back and look

9

and see how many people are still in housing, I

10
11

We've had people, you

I think we've had a

believe it's 100 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

So I think there's more than

12

just giving the rental assistance then, you're

13

also providing like family counseling, job

14

counseling --

15

MR. BAZ:

Well ...

16

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

-- transportation -- support

17

services to help them successfully keep the

18

home.

19

MR. BAZ:

Yeah.

Well, what we do is we actually work

20

with the landlords to make sure that they have

21

at least a year lease, sometimes longer, to make

22

sure that they have that -- that housing in

23

place.

24

services and help them to understand, you know,

25

how to budget their monies.

We also, like I said, provide budget

We also provide
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credit counseling services.

2

And MEO, of course, you know, is a wide

3

range of programs, and if we can take in these

4

individuals -- they may come in for rental

5

assistance but find out the reason why they

6

don't have a job is because their child doesn't

7

go to preschool, and so we can help them with

8

our Head Start Program, or they may not have

9

access, transportation access to their job, and

10

so we can put them into our Employment

11

Transportation Program, and they can actually

12

get to work on time and -- and good jobs.

13

yes, we do provide those program services.

14

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

So

So the housing problem is

15

really more complicated than just not having a

16

home?

17

MR. BAZ:

18

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

19

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

20
21

Yes.

Most definitely.
Yes.

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

22

Maha10, Chair.

And good morning, Mr. Baz.

23

MR. BAZ:

24

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

25

Thank you very much.

Good morning.
I just have a question.

On

administering the Rental Assistance Program, who
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sets the rules for that, does Housing set the

2

rules as far as the endurance of how long

3

somebody is on their program?

4

one-time rental assistance or they go for

5

several months?

6

MR. BAZ:

Sure.

Is it just

Who sets the program?

Actually, it's set at -- it was --

7

the program initiated with the County Council,

8

of course, providing the funding for it and the

9

nexus for this idea.

Then, actually,

10

Counci1member Mateo is the one that really

11

wanted to make sure that we had a subsidy

12

program as part of this, and not just a handout

13

one-time rental assistance program.

14

collaborative effort between the Department of

15

Housing and Human Concerns and the agencies that

16

were funded under this to actually work on the

17

rules and to provide the services.

18

collaborative effort.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

20
21

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Maha10.

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Members, any more questions for the
testifier?
Seeing none, thank you, again, Sandy --

24
25

So it's a

Maha10, Chair.

22
23

Okay.

So it was a

MR. BAZ:

Thank you.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2

-- for being here.

Again, the Chairman make one last

3

request.

Anybody else want to testify that

4

hasn't been testified?

5

opportunity.

This is your

6

Seeing none rushing up, if there's no

7

objections, the Chair would recommend closing

8

public testimony at this time.

9

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

10
11

No objections.

. END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you very much.

12

The Chair notes the time at 10:25, and

13

this is about the time we take our mid-morning

14

break, so we'll reconvene at 10:40.

15

meeting in is recess.

This

(Gavel. )

16

RECESS:

10:25 a.m.

17

RECONVENE:

10:43 a.m.

18

ITEM NO.1:

FY 2008 Budget (C.C. No. 07-29)

19

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

(Gavel. )

The Budget and Finance

20

Committee meeting is now reconvened.

21

Members, for that mid-morning break.

22

Thank you,

Again, at this time, the Chair would

23

like to recognize the Department of Housing and

24

Human Services and Concerns, both Ms. Vanessa

25

Medeiros, as well as her Deputy Lori Tsuhako.
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At this time, the Chair would like to

2

ask if the Budget Director has any comments to

3

add at this time.

4

MR. PABLO:

Thank you, Chair,

just a short comment.

5

For the Housing and Human Concerns, the Program

6

Budget are on pages 10-1 through 26, and the

7

Budget details are on pages 8-1 through 30.
At the present time, there are no

8
9

changes to either of these sections; however,

10

there is one error still under discussion with

11

the Director of Housing and Human Concerns, and

12

she'll be covering that in her presentation.

13
14

Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

15

Thank you, Mr. Pablo.

Members, you know, like the rest of the

16

departments that we had reviewed, we're going to

17

go by programs, so at this time the Chair would

18

like to calIon the Director for opening

19

comments and overview.

20

Ms. Medeiros.

21

MS. MEDEIROS:

22

Members.

23

Good morning, Chairman Pontanilla and

The overall mission of the Department of

24

Housing and Human Concerns is to support and

25

empower our community to reach its fullest
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potential for personal well-being and

2

self-reliance.

3

I have mentioned before that our

4

Department represents a mixed plate, that each

5

piece or portion contributing a significant

6

effort towards addressing the human needs of our

7

Tri-Is1e County.

8
9

Our Department's wide-ranging
responsibilities are carried out through the

10

implementation of benefit eligibility programs,

11

provision of direct services, and largely,

12

through the granting of funds to community

13

partners.

14

lives of countless Maui County residents,

15

our youngest keiki to our eldest kupuna.

16

In these ways, our work touches the
from

In watching some of the Budget hearings

17

over the two last weeks, we are heartened to

18

note that the County Council shares our

19

Department's commitment to the well-being of

20

Maui County residents.

21

partnering with the Council to accomplish our

22

goals and address the needs of our citizens, and

23

ask you to support our Budget requests.

24
25

We look forward to the

The Department's physical -- Fiscal '08
requests for all programs totals 60,865,886, and
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represents a near 4.1 percent increase over the

2

Fiscal '07 request.
The Administration Programs Budget

3

4

totals $460,683 and represents a 15.5 percent

5

increase.

6

responsible for the leadership and overall

7

direction of its Department programs.

8

provides personnel administration and review,

9

budgetary review and controls, program and

10

performance measures review and management

11

guidance.

12

of the Animal Management Program, which is

13

currently contracted through the Maui Humane

14

Society.

15

The Administration Program is

It

It also provides management oversight

The Administration Program has also

16

taken a very active leadership role in

17

resurrecting the Homeless Response Team to

18

collaborate with public and private entities to

19

address both the short- and long-term needs of

20

the homeless population and those at risk.

21

Lastly, the Administration Staff staffs four out

22

of the six boards and commissions for which it

23

provides oversight.

24
25

The goals of the Administration Program
are to identify needs, improve efficiencies, and
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develop the necessary strategies to meet the

2

needs of both the community and its staff.

3

Internally, we have been reviewing all

4

position descriptions and we'll be updating as

5

necessary.

6

Division's organizational chart and personnel to

7

ensure that the Divisions are functioning at an

8

appropriate level.

9

with our staff to reassess the Division's

We will also be reviewing each

We will continue to work

10

performance measures to ensure that they

11

accurately reflect the depth and breadth of the

12

services being provided to our County.

13

Externally, we will continue to

14

collaborate with our community, community groups

15

and non-profit organizations in assessing and

16

addressing the needs of our County.

17

In the Administration Program, there's a

18

total of six staff positions with one current

19

vacancy.

20

Administration Program include an increase in

21

salaries and wages of $21,948 and is directly

22

related to the wage increase determined by the

23

Salary Commission for the Director and Deputy

24

Director.

25

in the amount of $40,000 for rent of office

The major budget items for the

An increase in operational expenses
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space.

2

equipment.

3

There is no proposed major purchases of

Next, we have the Housing Program's

4

Budget totals, 1,597,344, which is a 7.6 percent

5

increase over the Fiscal '07.

6

Program is responsible for the administration,

7

implementation, and compliance monitoring of all

8

County-related housing programs, including

9

affordable housing programs, past, present, and

The Housing

10

future; the Section 8 rental and home investment

11

partnership programs, which are funded by HUD;

12

the promotion of fair housing, management

13

oversight of County housing projects;

14

calculation of the median income adjustments for

15

Hana, Mo1okai, and Lanai; determination of

16

rental and sale prices for affordable housing

17

projects; review of affordable housing

18

agreements and Section 201-H submittals, just to

19

name a few.

20

The goals of the housing program are

21

focused on the provision of safe, decent and

22

affordable housing for our families who earn

23

from zero to 160 percent of the median income

24

ensuring full usage of our allotted Section 8

25

vouchers in compliant units, assisting first
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time home buyers with down-payment assistance,

2

and promoting fair housing.

3

Currently, there are a total of

4

30 positions in the Housing Program.

5

funded under the General Fund, and 22 are

6

currently funded on the grant revenue through

7

the Section 8 Program.

8

three vacancies in the Housing Program.

9

Eight are

There are currently

The major budget items include an

10

increase in salaries and wages of 3 percent due

11

to anticipated step movements, a $100,000

12

increase in operation expense, primarily for the

13

Community Land Trust.

14

equipment purchases for the Housing Program.

15

There are no major

Next, we have the Human Concerns

16

Program's Budget, which total $13,470,939.

17

is a modest 3.7 percent increase over the Fiscal

18

Year '07.

19

Department consists of several divisions that

20

address the human services needs of our County

21

through one or more of the following:

22

services, community partnerships, grants to

23

non-profit organizations.

24
25

It

The Human Concerns segment of the

direct

These divisions include Grants
Management, Immigrant Services, Senior Services
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Division, also known as Kaunoa, Office on Aging,

2

Volunteer Center, and Early Childhood Resource

3

Center.
The goals of the Human Concerns Program

4
5

is to continually assess the needs of our

6

community to provide the direct services, where

7

possible, and to partner with community

8

organizations through the awarding of grants to

9

expand our level of services.

10

The major budget items for the Human

11

Concerns Program include $209,000 increase in

12

salaries and wages, again, due to anticipated

13

increases in step movement, and also for

14

expansion positions; a $304,000 increase in

15

operational expenses, and a 21 -- excuse me, a

16

28.1 decrease in major equipment purchases.

17

The proposed expansion positions consist

18

of the following:

19

position in the Senior Services Division at

20

Kaunoa to maintain the new We11ness Building and

21

an additional acre of land donated to the

22

County.

23

months.

24
25

Park Caretaker I, a half-time

This funding request is for eight

The next four positions are existing
positions currently funded through grant
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

85
BF 4/09/07
1

revenues and, specifically, through the Title 3

2

Federal monies.

These positions are:

Nutrition Program Aide, it's a half-time

3

4

position in the Senior Services Division and

5

works at one of the senior nutrition sites.

6

This is for 100 percent funding from the General

7

Fund;

8

Information Outreach Aide II is a

9

full-time position in the Office on Aging

10

Division and provides direct services to elder

11

clients and family care-givers;

12

Clerk Typist, a full-time position in

13

the Office on Aging Division and provides

14

support services to the Outreach and

15

Administrative Staff;

16

Agency Information Systems Clerk, a

17

full-time position in the Office on Aging

18

Division and provides critical data collection

19

of demographics and the types and kinds of

20

services provided through the Office on Aging

21

and prepares a variety of reports.

22

also maintains the computer information systems

23

and Division web site.

24
25

This person

These four positions -- excuse me, these
three positions are currently with the -- with
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

86
BF 4/09/07
1

Title 3 monies, and our request for General Fund

2

is for 75 percent of funding.

3

As you may already be aware,

federal

4

funding for Human Services has been decreasing

5

throughout the country.

6

was earmarked to provide services for the

7

elderly under the Older Americans Act has been

8

slowly decreasing.

9

salaries and wages of the funding positions have

Title 3 funding that

At the same time, the

10

been increasing due to raises and step

11

movements.

12

chunk of the Title 3 pie is being eaten up by

13

the salaries and wages of our employees and less

14

is available to provide services.

15

The net result is that a bigger

This problem is exacerbated by the

16

reality that our elder population is increasing

17

and will continue to increase for the next ten

18

years, as will the demand for services not only

19

for our elder citizens, but also by the family

20

care-givers.

21

are care-givers to our parents and grandparents

22

are acutely aware of this situation.

23

And those of us who care -- who

So in terms of these expansion

24

positions, these are the transferring of

25

salaries and wages from grant revenues to grant
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funding, and we can expect to continue to see

2

this trend over the next several years.
For operation expenses, the major

3

4

contributors to the increase is in the

5

congregate Mea1s-and-Whee1s Program.

6

Budget, it indicates an increase of $16,560, and

7

that was primarily for expansion of services in

8

Maunaloa for the meals site and home delivery,

9

and this would provide funding for 12 months of

10
11

In your

service.
Just recently, about a week ago, our

12

Senior Services Division received information

13

from the DOE informing us of an increase in meal

14

costs from $3.10 to $4.00.

15

notified us, although we understand that the

16

contract is currently on the Superintendent's

17

desk and will, most likely, be signed.

18

does go through, then we can anticipate

19

requiring an additional $113,000 to be able to

20

continue with our meal service to our lunch

21

sites on Lanai, on Maui, and a congregate dining

22

-- excuse me, it's congregate dining and

23

Mea1s-on-Whee1s Program.

24

operational expenses, we have the Senior Leisure

25

Program Facility rental cost of $3,960, and

The DOE has verbally

If this

In addition to
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other grants.

2

The major equipment purchases proposed

3

include replacement vehicles for the Office on

4

Aging and Senior Services Division in an amount

5

of $50,000; Office on Aging leased office

6

equipment for $3,100; Senior Services Division

7

We11ness Center sound system $6,300; and also at

8

the Senior Services Division We11ness Center

9

floor covering system in the amount of $5,750.

10

Finally, we have the Animal Management

11

Program.

12

program has been operated through a contract

13

with the Maui Humane Society.

14

contract, funds are also provided to the Mo1okai

15

Humane Society and the Feline Foundation and for

16

the Spay and Neuter Program.

17

On the Island of Maui and Lanai, this

Through this

For Fiscal '08, there is no increase in

18

funding provided in this Budget.

19

however, be noted that a portion of the Maui

20

Humane Society's operations is returned to the

21

County through the Animal Management Revolving

22

Fund, and this fund can be accessed by the

23

Humane Society for any shortfalls they may have

24

in their budget.

25

It should,

We don't have with us today the
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Executive Director of the Humane Society, but

2

let me provide just a real short list of the

3

activities provided by the program:

4

issuance of pet licenses, spay and neuter

5

program, the prevention of cruelty or inhumane

6

treatment of animals, the provision of shelter

7

and treatment for unwanted and abandoned

8

animals, enforcement of the laws pertaining to

9

animals, issuance of citations, investigations

The

10

of complaints, and work -- and works very

11

closely with the Prosecutor's Offices on

12

criminal-related cases, and the provision of

13

euthanasia and cremation.

14
15

That is my presentation.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

16

Thank you, Ms. Medeiros.

Members, the Chair would like to go

17

directly into the review of the Department's

18

Budget.

19

through the various programs of the Department,

20

so if you do any questions in regards to her

21

quick overview, as we go by programs, you can

22

reflect back to that presentation.

23

As indicated in her overview, she went

Members, we go directly into the

24

Administration Program.

Again, we'll go to the

25

A Account, which is salaries and wages.
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2

Members, any questions for the
Department at this time?
Member Victorino.

3

4

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

No.

Just one quick

5

comment.

Those raises are well deserved, so I

6

have no -- no problem with your proposal.

7

you.

8

MS. MEDEIROS:

Thank you.

9

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

10

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

11

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

13

Member Hokama.
No, no questions.
Thank you.

Member Molina.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

15

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

16

No questions.

Thank you.

Member Medeiros.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

18

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

19

Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

21

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

No.

Thank you.

Member Baisa.

23

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

24

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

25

No questions, Chair.

Thank you.

20

22

Thank you, Chair.

No.

Thank you.

Member Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

2

Chairman, thank you.

If the Department can just tell us which

3

position in Administration is vacant, because

4

our sheets does not show a vacant position in

5

your Department.

6

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Ms. Medeiros.

7

8
9

10
11

MS. MEDEIROS:

Services position that apparently is vacant.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Mateo.

Thank you, Member -- we have
Member Medeiros here and Director Medeiros here.

16

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

17

MS. MEDEIROS:

18

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

20
21
22
23
24
25

Thank you very much.

Thank you, Chair.

14
15

It is our understanding that in the

Administration Program, there is a Staff

12
13

Thank you.

A lot of Medeiroses around.

The Medeiroses are taking over.
So pardon the confusion here.
Lucky we don't have

Transportation.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Any more questions on the

A Account?
If not, we're going to the B Account,
which is the operations.
Member Victorino, any questions on the
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2
3

operations side?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Yeah, one quick.

Maybe

they can explain.
Under -- let me see -- Subtitle -- hang

4

I lost it -- 6230, this would be page 8-4,

5

on.

6

and the -- it would go under Administration, but

7

it's under subcode -- subcode 6230, Registration

8

and Training Fees.

9

then next year you're asking for $40,000.

You've had zero, zero, and

10

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

That's rental.

11

MS. MEDEIROS:

12

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

That's rental of building, sir.
Oh, sorry.

13

wrong line.

14

that one.

15

I do apologize for that, Ms. Medeiros.

16
17
18

I apologize.

You explained

Okay, I was reading the wrong line.

No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Then I don't have any questions.
Thank you.

Member Hokama.

19

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

20

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

21

Okay.

Reading the

Sorry.

Thank you.

Member Molina.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

23

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

25

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

No questions.

Member Medeiros.
No questions.

Thank you.
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Member Johnson.

2

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

3

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

4

Thank you.

Member Baisa.

5

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

6

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

7

Not on this part.

Thank you.

Member Mateo.

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

10

No.

No.

Thank you.

We go directly to the C Account, which

11

is equipment, and there's no equipment that's

12

being required, so at this time, the Chair would

13

like go -- I would like to go into the next

14

program, which is the Housing Program.

15
16
17

Member Victorino, A Account, salaries
and wages?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Again, looks very good and

18

you're doing a good job, so no question,

19

Mr. Chair.

20
21

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Member Hokama.

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

24
25

Thank you.

No.
Thank you.

Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yes, Chairman,

just more
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related to the program budget under goals and

2

objectives.

3

Good morning, Director Medeiros.

Thank

4

you for being here, and I think you can kind of

5

sense where I'm going to go with this.
I didn't see anything in the goals and

6
7

objectives related to the First-Time Home Buyers

8

Program, and I was wondering if you could give

9

us an update as to the standing omonies program

10

and what's been done thus far.
So, you know, as you earlier heard, the

11

12

Council appropriated these monies for the last

13

two fiscal years, and you've sort of been put in

14

the difficult position of now, in my opinion, to

15

sort of pick the ball up, yeah.

16

us an update as to where we're at?

17
18

MS. MEDEIROS:

So can you give

Thank you for the question.
In the short time I'm here, we've

19

unfortunately, in your -- your mention about

20

Administrative Rules apparently still seems to

21

be a problem.

22

with the Corporation Counsel's Office to review

23

all matters that are in their Division that

24

relates to our Department and, in specific,

25

housing programs and there are several items.

We have been going and working
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And we will be working with them to,

1

2

number one, find out what needs to be done, what

3

the level of difficulty there seems to be.

4

We're still trying to understand this process

5

ourselves, but I can assure you that this is

6

something that's not going to -- to lag on much

7

longer.

8

believe, is a great program.

9

that needs to get on board and get moving.

10

The First-Time Home Buyers Program, I

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

It is something

Thank you.

11

And you mentioned Corp. Counsel.

12

guess, they're the ones that having some

13

difficulty with the implementation of this?

14

MS. MEDEIROS:

I

Well, I'm not sure it's so much they

15

have a difficulty.

16

that apparently have been sent to Corp.

17

Counsel's office that has not come out, and this

18

is one of those items, so we'll be working with

19

their office to -- and we just recently got a

20

list, so we're going to go through the list and

21

sit down with them to determine, you know, what

22

the needs are, what -- how can we help them to

23

move this along further.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

We -- we have several items

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, maybe through your
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Committee Staff if we could make an inquiry to

2

the Corporation Counsel as to what -- what are

3

the concerns and what is the hold up with the

4

Administrative Rules to help get this program

5

moving.

6

response from Corporation Counsel?

7
8

9

So if, through staff, we could get a

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Yes.

Department for response
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

10

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

12

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

13
14
15

We'll send out a memo to the

Thank you.
to the Committee.
Thank you, Chairman.

Thank you, Member Molina.

Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

No questions on the

A Account.

16

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Member Johnson.

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes.

Vanessa, I -- I don't

18

know if you heard Mr. Franco's testimony this

19

morning, but one of the things he had asked

20

about -- and this could possibly be one area in

21

the implementation section, because from what I

22

gathered from his testimony, some of the

23

programs that we're engaging in will either

24

require administrative support from your side or

25

staffing, or it would require for some type of a
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

97
BF 4/09/07
1

request for proposal for an outside contracting

2

entity to take on some of the tasks that are, I

3

guess, part of the whole process to get this

4

program up and running and off the ground.
So what would your thoughts be as to

5

6

adding personnel in your area right now in

7

Housing as opposed to going through a request

8

for proposal and having, let's say, Lokahi

9

Pacific or some other outside agency handle this

10

at this point?

11

been handling a lot on your plate, and I don't

12

know if -- if it would be prudent to expect too

13

much of any individual to come into the

14

Department and just hit the ground running.

15

your thoughts on that?

16

MS. MEDEIROS:

Because of -- I guess you've

So

I still have my running shoes on, but

17

I -- I think what is important here is to first

18

understand that -- that from the Council's

19

perspective and even from the Administration's

20

perspective, we want to get things done.

21

don't want to be sitting around.

22

that a year from now, you don't want me sitting

23

here and saying the same thing over again, so

24

that's going to be a big focus of ours.

25

We

And I'm sure

I'm sure you're aware that in the
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the Affordable Housing Fund, the 2 percent of

2

the work -- of the real property tax, there is a

3

provision for up to 3 percent of that monies

4

that can be used to administrative purposes.

5

this is one area that certainly we can look at

6

to

7

do.

8
9

So

to, again, leverage what the County can

So we can certainly go, and -- and with
the Council's blessing, of course, and utilize

10

that monies to either RFP or to contract with

11

somebody to help us to put things in place.

12

we can probably put it in place a lot quicker

13

and in deference -- and certainly in respect to

14

our Housing Program, but get it put in place and

15

then the County can probably take it over from

16

that point.

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And

Yeah, and -- and I personally

18

will give an example that Parks, when we put in

19

the Park Ranger Program, because it was in need

20

of description from Personnel Services and, you

21

know, that's kind of a long protracted process,

22

what was done was the monies were utilized to

23

contract a private security firm to essentially

24

do what would have been done by the Park Rangers

25

had they been described in Personnel.
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So I guess my thought would be what

1

2

would you be looking at in terms of trying to

3

implement by putting in, either in this line or

4

in the operations side, I guess, some kind of an

5

RFP to be able to have this outside entity kind

6

of do what Parks was able to do with the Ranger

7

positions?

8
9

MS. MEDEIROS:

I don't have the specifics on that

yet, and, unfortunately, I had to put aside my

10

well-read reading of the Workforce Housing

11

Policy to prepare for the Budget, but I want to

12

be able to go back and look at the policy, look

13

at the whole package between that and the

14

Affordable Housing Fund and look at what our

15

potential needs are.

16

discussing with, not only our Housing Division,

17

but also with our community agencies, our

18

community partners, I think we'll be able to

19

determine which path we need to take, and I

20

think our path needs to have a balance.

21

balance between what the County puts in and what

22

we can get through other RFP process.

23

And I think in -- in

A

The net result is going to have to be,

24

of course, that what is it that we want?

25

want to move forward on this, and what's the
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2

best way for us to do that?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Right.

And I guess what I'm

3

trying to get to at some point is somewhere,

4

because I realize the monies from the A, B, C

5

Accounts can be shifted.

6

count as -- because now, the Budget, once we

7

pass it, your personnel counts will be fixed,

8

unless you come back to us for a Budget

9

Amendment.

10

I'm looking at the EP

And I just would like to know which

11

direction we're going, because if it's going to

12

be a request for proposal, then if you could

13

take a look at this and find out where you would

14

be wanting to place that money, you know, then

15

because you've already submitted the Budget, but

16

based on the modifications that, I guess, our

17

Council Members, as well as some of the

18

testifiers, are indicating, we want to move, but

19

we want to assist you.

20

is some type of direction as to where you would

21

want that money.

22

MS. MEDEIROS:

So what I'm looking for

If I may add something, under the

23

Housing Program, there is a position, it's a

24

Housing -- Housing Specialist v.

25

on that list.

It's the last

And my understanding is that
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in -- in Fiscal '07, that position was funded

2

for six months, and it continues -- we did not

3

change that in this go-around.

4

apparently intended that that position was going

5

to work on this Work Force Housing Policy.

And it was

So we -- we have that position there,

6
7

that we can utilize for this, and in working --

8

in concert with our community partners, so we

9

don't need to ask for another position,

10

thankfully

11

It's already there.

12

only six months, and the reason why we left it

13

is because we, again, think that by the time we

14

get through with Personnel in trying to develop

15

a position description, it will be about six

16

months before we can get to actually hiring a

17

person.

18

I'm sure you're happy about that.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

It's currently funded for

Okay.

And then by the same

19

token, I guess what you're saying is that if you

20

needed to utilize the money to do a request for

21

proposal, which would mean an outside person and

22

not fill that position right now, that would be

23

another option that you would have?

24
25

MS. MEDEIROS:

That certainly would be the option and

it's probably something that we're going to look
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at, because that will get us to our end point

2

faster than having to wait to go to the

3

Personnel -- I shouldn't be saying this, but,

4

you know ...

5

You know, again, I think -- I think that

6

the realization is that, you know, we have -- we

7

have a goal, and we want to get to that goal,

8

and we need to do it in the best possible way.

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

Thank you very much,

10

and I do appreciate you looking at those

11

options.

Thank you.

12

MS. MEDEIROS:

Thank you.

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14

Thank you, Member Johnson.

Member Baisa.

15

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

16

MS. MEDEIROS:

17

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

18

Good morning, Vanessa.

Good morning.
Thank you for being here.

I have kind of looked through the

19

Department's write-up in the Budget Proposal,

20

and I'm looking for specific references to

21

home1essness.

22

guess they're kind of hidden in here somewhere,

23

but could you share with me your goals in the

24

area of home1essness and any of the plans you

25

might have to address that?

And I can't really find any, so I
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2

MS. MEDEIROS:

3

MS. TSUHAKO:

4

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

5

MS. TSUHAKO:

6

Department.

I'll have my Deputy address that.
Good morning,
Thank you.

-- Counci1member Baisa.

Thank you for

your question.
Recently, we resurrected the Homeless

7

8

Response Team, which was on hiatus during last

9

year's election season, and the Homeless

10

Response Team is the County's gathering of

11

relevant departments and personnel to deal with

12

the homeless issue.

13

first meeting in March and had a second one at

14

the end of March, planning another one for

15

April.

16

We started -- we had our

It's really the County's effort to

17

spearhead the addressing the home1essness issue.

18

Right now, we have a planned intervention at

19

Kanaha to deal with the homeless situation

20

there, and to help the public be able to use the

21

park more freely.

22

the revegetation of Kanaha with the native

23

species to go on uninterrupted.

24

our intervention for May.

25

hopefully, will be used to address other

It's also an effort to allow

We're planning

The same process,
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homeless populations around the island.

2

We're also working really closely with

3

Ka Hale A Ke 01a, with Family Life Center, as

4

well as with the Salvation Army, the Maui Humane

5

Society, as well as all the other County

6

Departments and -- and the Police to work in one

7

concerted effort, so that there's no division

8

in -- in the message that the homeless are

9

given.
We're hoping to address -- you know,

10
11

address that at the same time as creating some

12

long-term options for housing them.

13

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Let me be more specific in my

14

question.

15

involved with trying to help with this problem

16

have been talking about an eats-and-sheets

17

facility.

18

MS. TSUHAKO:

For a number of years, people who are

Is that anywhere on the radar screen?
It is, Counci1member Baisa.

I think

19

the Mayor has submitted a request to

20

Congresswoman Hirono for acquisition -- for

21

money to acquire land in Central Maui to do

22

that.

23

Our -- last week Thursday, Housing

24

Commissioner Ridao and I visited Oahu.

We sat

25

with Kau1ana Park, who's the Governor's liaison
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for homeless, and he was able to take us to

2

three different programs that are running on

3

Oahu

4

just the shelters that they've created, but also

5

the programming, which is different in each of

6

those shelters.

7

as well as emergency/transitional housing for

8

people.

9

had some pretty good ideas.

in the Oahu community to look at, not

So they have emergency shelters

And so we're able to do that, and we
The whole point was

10

to not try to reinvent the wheel when it came to

11

dealing with our homeless issue here.

12

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

That's always a good idea.

And

13

the reason I ask is, you know, it doesn't help

14

us to relocate people from one area to another,

15

because they just keep showing up in another

16

place.

17

And it may not necessarily have to be a resource

18

center where they are re-educated and retrained

19

and, you know, sworn off of all bad stuff, but a

20

place for them to be safe and for them to be

21

able to eat and, you know, have a place to

22

sleep.

23

into it.

We have to have a place for them to go.

So I'm very excited that you're looking
Thank you.

24

MS. TSUHAKO:

Thank you.

25

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Baisa.
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Member Mateo.

2

Thank you very much.

3

The Chair has one question in regards to

4

the three positions that you talk about was

5

currently vacant.
If this -- these positions are special

6
7

8
9

revenue type positions that are vacant?
MS. MEDEIROS:

No.

These are existing positions that

that are currently being funded by grant

10

revenues.

11

transferred and be paid by General Fund, so that

12

the grant revenue monies can be released and

13

used for services.

14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

15
16

What is being requested is that it be

Thank you.

Members, any more questions in regards
to the A Account?

17

If not, we're going to the B Account.

18

Mr. Victorino, operations.

19

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

No.

I see that -- I wish

20

we could put more money in some of these

21

programs, and maybe that's something we can

22

discuss later, but, no, no questions at this

23

time.

24
25

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Mr. Hokama.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

Chairman, thank you.

You have a lot of grant subsidy requests

3

in this program area.

4

And you have a contractual service.

5

this contractual services under the Housing

6

Program for 120,000?

7

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

8

MS. MEDEIROS:

9

Department.

Division Administrator to respond to that.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

11

MR. OKUBO:

13

What is

I'll ask -- I'll ask our Housing

10

12

Hale Mahao1u, 100,000.

Please identify yourself.

Good morning.

Ed Okubo with the Housing

Division.
With regard to the 120,000, 20,000 was

14

for contractual services that the Department

15

might need that, let's say, might be

16

unanticipated.

17

use under this SHARP Program, Senior Home

18

Accessibility Retrofit Program.

19

program that was intended to help low income

20

households where there is a person that's, let's

21

say, in a wheelchair, and they need to make

22

their unit accessible to a wheelchair person so

23

they can remain in their unit, rather than

24

having to put into some kind of a nursing home

25

or something of that nature.

The 100,000 was programmed for

And it's a

So the 100,000 was
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intended for that purpose.

2

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

year's funds?

4

current year's 120,000 are you utilizing for

5

this purpose?

6

MR. OKUBO:

And have you used up your current
How many

how much of the

Not -- not at this point.

I don't know

7

how much of the 20,000.

I think part of it was

8

used for our contribution toward the 2006 Hawaii

9

Housing Policy Study that we participated in

10

with the other counties and the State Housing

11

Agencies.

12

completed, so we'll be making copies for

13

distribution to the Council Members and to the

14

different agencies.

15

That report was just recently

But I believe part of the 20,000 that

16

was intended for contractual services was used

17

for that purpose, so I'm not quite sure how much

18

of the 20,000 still remains.

19

the 100,000, that's one of the programs where

20

we're finalizing the Administrative Rules or the

21

program guidelines.

22
23

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

But with regard to

And the 150 for the Land

Trust?

24

MR. OKUBO:

Well, let's see

25

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Is this for a specific
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2

organization or this is just for any land trust?
MR. OKUBO:

My understanding is that it's for the Na

3

Hale 0 Maui Community Land Trust that is being

4

established here.

5

year was granted to them through Mr. Rudy Esquer

6

of our Grants Management Division, but my

7

understanding is the 150,000 is for the same

8

entity to help them with their operational

9

expenses.

10

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

The 50,000 in the current

Well, that needs to be spelled

11

out because I don't like this misleading type of

12

request, because I was -- I was assuming that

13

this would be for any land trust that would

14

apply for this County grant funds.

15

MR. OKUBO:

Okay.

I guess I maybe have to defer to

16

Vanessa and ask, you know, if the intent is to

17

put it out

18

only aware of the one entity that's being

19

established as a land trust, so I assume it was

20

going to be for them.

21

MS. MEDEIROS:

put out an RFP for that, but I was

Councilman Hokama, unfortunately, we

22

were not totally aware of

of how things are

23

identified here.

under our

24

understanding, it was for Na Hale 0 Maui for

25

their program.

We were

Sometimes the way things are
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2
3

loaded here is
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

MS. MEDEIROS:

5

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, apparently.
Okay.

Chairman, my last one

would be just on the affordable rental housing.

7

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

8

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

So you're asking us for a

specific line item appropriation then?

4

6

is confusing even to us.

Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
I think two terms ago when we

started this, this was something that the

10

Department had in a plan that

11

like to approach housing from one of the

12

components, and we, two terms ago, put this

13

money in to help offset the adjustments we made

14

in the apartment real property tax category.

15

This was to help assist those renters adjust to

16

what landlords would supposedly adjust the rents

17

to with the property tax adjustments.

18

how they would

And so it's interesting how we've gone

19

from our original intent to what it is today,

20

and I hope the Department would try and recall

21

and see how to address the original intent of

22

this appropriation.

23

contracted out.

24

do.

25

And so it's not to be

This was for the Department to

Thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

Mr. Molina.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

4

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

6

No questions.

Mr. Medeiros.
Maha10, Chair.

Department, in the Budget Details binder

7

on page 8-6 under index 914440, Hana Affordable

8

Housing, in '06, there was 225,000;

9

and '08, zero.

'07, zero;

Can you tell me what that

10

funding was for and why there's no subsequent

11

funding?

12

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

13

MS. MEDEIROS:

Department.

My understanding of this is that

14

225,000 is just recently being acted or granted

15

out.

16

being built by Dowling Company.

17

why there isn't an appropriation in the

18

following,

19

for a specific purpose and it was a one-time

20

thing.

21
22

This is the affordable housing that's

I don't know.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

I believe it was only

So the funding for Fiscal

Year '06 is being used now?

23

MS. MEDEIROS:

24

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

25

Now, as far as

Yes.
Okay.

My next question is

just to follow up on Member Hokama's question on
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the Community Land Trust, which is on the

2

following page, 8-6 -- 7.

3

say there's an increase in funding for 100,000

4

and your

5

150.

6

50,000 in the previous fiscal year?

in the Budget Details, the amount is

So the increase in 100,000 is over the

7

MS. MEDEIROS:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

9

In the current fiscal year, yes.

MS. MEDEIROS:

11

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Yes.

MS. MEDEIROS:

14

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

15

So it's a total of

Okay.

Thank you.

Right.

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

17
18

Okay.

150,000 for '08?

13

16

I mean in the current, the

'07?

10

12

In your handout, you

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, Vanessa, on that same

19

item, the increase from 50 to 150, we got -- or

20

you got a breakdown from Community Land Trust

21

what the increase is actually going to be

22

allocated for?

23

MS. MEDEIROS:

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

25

No.

I'm sorry, I did not.
Okay.

Mr. Chair, if we could

just have a breakdown kind of similar to what
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1

Wailuku Main Street, you know, was asked to

2

provide?

3

when we get asked the question, then we know

4

where the increase is being requested.

5
6

I think it's helpful for us because

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Okay.

Johnson,

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

8

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

-- we'll follow up with that.

Member Baisa.

9

10

Thank you, Member

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

On that same item, I think that

11

$50,000 was probably given towards later in the

12

year and not for a full year, and so probably

13

that's why we're looking for the -- looking at

14

the increase.

15

I am in total support of supporting this

16

Na Hale 0 Maui Land Trust, because I believe

17

that we're going to be looking for them for a

18

lot of assistance as we try to build affordable

19

housing in perpetuity.

20

has been specifically created to do that, so

21

we're definitely going to need their help and I

22

think it's a modest amount for the work we're

23

going to need them to do.

24
25

They're an entity that

Thank you.
MS. MEDEIROS:

Thank you.
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1

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2
3

4

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Chairman, thank you, and I'm

going to go in the same direction.
Ms. Medeiros, the increase of the

5

6

$100,000, is there Departmental expectations or

7

are there measures that the Department, you

8

know, is requiring in terms of seeing that the

9

funds will be used?

10

MS. MEDEIROS:

I believe what happens is that any

11

time there is an appropriation made by the

12

Council, that it -- we've actually kind of run

13

into our Grants Management Division and they,

14

number one, ensure that the non-profit agency

15

has to meet certain guidelines.

16

number one, and they have to provide us with

17

very specific performance guidelines and

18

measures, and that's what we will be monitoring

19

them on.

20
21
22
23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So that's

Thank you.

Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Mateo.

Member Victorino, any more questions in
regards to the B Account for Housing?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

No.

No questions.
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1

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2

Thank you.

Member Hokama.

3

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

None.
Thank you.

Member Molina.

5

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

7

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

10

Thank you.

Member Medeiros.

8

9

No.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

11

No, Chair.

Thank you.

Member Johnson.

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

15

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

No.

Member Baisa.
No.

Thank you.

16

Member Mateo.

17

Thank you very much.

18

We go into the equipment.

There is no

19

request for equipment expansion or replacement.

20

We'll go directly to Human Concerns Programs.

21
22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Oh, Chairman?

Chairman, I'm

sorry.

23

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

24

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Okay.

Mr. Hokama.

One quick question
Sure.
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1

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

-- regarding Section 8.

I think in an earlier meeting, maybe it

3

was in Mr. Mateo's committee that has

4

jurisdiction over your Department, there was

5

some concern over Section 8 housing or audits.

6

Is there any outstanding item that we need to

7

comply with or complete regarding the Section 8

8

program?

9

10

CHAIR PONTANILLA:
MS. MEDEIROS:

Department.

Our -- well, our Deputy Director and

11

myself have not had a chance to go over the

12

Housing Program specifically yet.

13

Budget presentation, that's going to be one of

14

our items to go through and look at the Housing

15

Program in its entirety and to determine, you

16

know, what the needs are.

17

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Following our

But this is one area that

18

the Federal government has not chose to

19

decrease

20

MS. MEDEIROS:

21

So far as we have seen, it's an area

that we have been able to maintain.

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

Section 8 is?

24

MS. MEDEIROS:

25

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

So your 22 positions under

Safe.
That's a good word, safe.
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Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

1

2

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

3

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

4

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Chair?

Member Baisa.
Chair, I'm so sorry, but I

6

forgot that I had a question on this very issue

7

that Chair Hokama raised.
I wanted to ask the Director, if it's

8
9

10

okay, do we still have a Section 8 wait list and
how bad is it?

11

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

12

MR. OKUBO:

Department.

At the -- at the present time, our wait

13

list is approximately 155.

14

families currently participating in the program,

15

and we also have 141 families who have been

16

qualified, have been issued vouchers, and are

17

out there looking for units.

18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

We have 1,330

Thank you very much.

That just

continues the need.
Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Members, any more questions in regards
to Housing?
If not, the Chair would like to go into
the Human Concerns Program.
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Member Victorino.

1

2
3

4
5

6

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

And

we're taking all the sections one time, right?
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Yeah, we're going to go by

programs, though.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

7

Immigration?

8

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

So you're going to go

Yes.
Grants -- Grants,

10

Immigration, Office of Aging and then to

11

Seniors?

12

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Yes.

13

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
I'll stand

Okay.

Just so I get it.

14

Okay.

15

just see that you have two vacant positions per

16

our summary here.

17

Management -- Program Specialist III and one in

18

the Specialist IV Program.

19

along with filling those -- those two positions?

20

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

21

MS. MEDEIROS:

just the Grants Program, I

And one in the Grants

How are we coming

Department.

I believe that we -- we recently went

22

through an internal recruitment process.

23

as a result of that, we did not find suitable

24

candidates, so we will be continuing to recruit

25

and possibly looking externally for
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1

replacements.

2

One of the criteria for the specialist

3

is that they really need to have an

4

understanding of our community groups,

5

non-profit organizations, to understand how

6

they're -- how they function, how they're

7

organized, and it will allow us to better

8

monitor and assist them.

9

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Okay.

Because I remember

10

the Department of Management and the Mayor's

11

Office, you know, looking for,

12

overseers of grants and looking at what's

13

happening and how they're being administrated.

14

And, you know, it's nice to have overseers, but

15

if you don't have the people in the trenches to

16

do the job, then the overseer has nothing to

17

oversee.

I guess,

So I mean it's just that I'm curious how

18
19

you're doing that and how you're going to be

20

able to fill these positions because, again, if

21

you can't find them internally, I'm not sure how

22

much success you'll have externally, but I hope

23

you keep going because this is something very

24

important to the County, yeah.

25

MS. MEDEIROS:

Thank you.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

2
3

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Victorino.

Member Hokama.

4

5

Thank you.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, Chairman, mine is more on

6

8-8, Immigration Services.

Have you made

7

adjustments to the Lanai program in this budget

8

request?

9

MS. MEDEIROS:

To the Lanai program?

10

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MS. MEDEIROS:

12

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Uh-huh.

Not as far as I'm aware.
So which position is then the

13

Lanai position under Immigrant Services?

14

the last one?

15
16
17

MS. MEDEIROS:

Is it

Immigration Services Assistant?

It's the Clerk Typist III position.

It's a half-time position.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

My other question in the

18

A Account, why do we need to keep a Volunteer

19

Center Coordinator?

20

MS. MEDEIROS:

Because we're not going to get rid of

21

that program.

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

MS. MEDEIROS:

Why?

Well, as -- as a former volunteer for

24

that program, I think it's a viable one for our

25

County.

We are in the process of having that
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1

position refilled.

2

staff person who's going to be moving over and

3

filling that, and that's going to help us -- on

4

a community and Countywide basis, help us with

5

volunteer projects.

6

be an integral part of voluntarism.

7

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

We actually have an internal

I think the County should

I need more than that to consider

8

this in a positive manner, so Volunteer Program

9

to do what, Director?

10
11

MS. MEDEIROS:

Wendy, do you want to come here and

discuss this?
We have one of our staff people who is

12

13

actually the person who is -- who is planning to

14

fill that position, and she can provide a little

15

more information on this.

16

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

17

MS. STEBBINS:

Please state your name.

Hi, good morning, Wendy Stebbins.

I'm

18

currently in the Grants Management Division but

19

will be moving over to the Volunteer Center

20

Coordinator position in July.

21

like to do --

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

23
24
25

And what we'd

That's only if we approve this,

okay?
MS. STEBBINS:

Yeah.

Okay.

We would like to

revitalize some of the programs that we've had
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1

in the past, also do a needs assessment to see

2

what else we can be involved in in voluntarism

3

in the County.

4

Graduation right now, which was a project of the

5

Volunteer Center before, working with the

6

different schools to help them with their

7

project graduations.

8

some -- revitalizing some other programs, such

9

as possibly youth programs, youth -- youth work

Currently, I'm handling Project

We'll be looking at doing

10

camp, and looking at other -- other different

11

counties and other states and what they're doing

12

for volunteer projects.

13
14

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

So why are you doing Parks'

responsibility?

15

MS. STEBBINS:

I'm sorry.

16

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Can you --

Why are doing Parks'

17

responsibility with the youth centers and

18

whatnot, the kids' program, our youth program?

19
20
21

MS. STEBBINS:

I'm not sure -- I don't understand the

question.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Why are you doing a

22

responsibility that I believe other people have

23

already been assigned to?

24
25

MS. STEBBINS:

Well, we'll be partnering with the

different youth centers to do projects.
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1

be partners in -- with coming up with some

2

creative solutions to our community problems

3

through voluntarism.

4
5

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

to sell me on this one.
Thank you, Chairman.

6

7

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

Member Molina.

8

9

You're going to need a lot more

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

10

Yeah.

Thank you, Chairman.

With regard to the expansion positions,

11

my understanding is several of these positions

12

were grant funded initially.

13

guess, who the grant -- the original grant

14

source was and then will these positions, if we

15

approve, will their duties or functions change?

16

MS. MEDEIROS:

Can you tell us, I

The duties and functions will not

17

change.

Specifically, if you look on page 8-9

18

under Office on Aging, there are three positions

19

there.

20

Title 3 and -- and actually, this request will

21

be for 75 percent of funding through the County

22

general funds.

Those are currently funded through

23

And then if you look at page 8-11, the

24

expansion positions there, Park Caretaker, the

25

Park Caretaker position is a true expansion
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1

position.

That does not exist right now.

2

Nutrition Program Aide is an existing position.

3

It is currently funded through Title 3.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

5

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

10

Thank you, Member Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Maha10, Chair.

I have a question on Early Childhood

8
9

Thank you.

Member Medeiros.

6

7

Resource Program.

Is this part of what we

discussed and part of that program?
Okay.

11

How does this work, what is the

12

function of our Early Childhood Resource

13

Coordinator?

14
15
16

The

MS. TSUHAKO:

Good morning, Counci1member Medeiros.

Thank you for your question.
The purpose of the Early Childhood

17

Resource Coordinator is to really take some

18

leadership in the community about directing,

19

developing resources for early childhood

20

education for children from birth to age eight.

21

And that person is really an important part of

22

the Good Beginnings Council.

23

leadership role in Statewide initiatives that

24

are -- that are implemented here in Maui County.

25

Also, takes some

We currently give grants to various
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I think we -- we are granting funds

1

families.

2

to three families -- excuse me, 12 families

3

right now to help them offset costs for child

4

care, which is ever increasing.

5

position has been vacant for about six months

6

now, I think, and we recently made an offer to

7

someone and are expecting that -- we are

8

expecting that person to start work around the

9

beginning of May.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

We

that

Did the previous person in

11

that position, did she go to a private

12

organization?

13
14
15

MS. TSUHAKO:

The previous person who was in that

position left the island.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

I see.

Okay.

And maybe

16

that answers the question of -- on Details 8-12,

17

'05 it was 7,000 plus;

18

48,000 plus; and then '08 50,000 plus.

19

the reasoning at the increase, was the position

20

part-time or half-time before?

21
22

MS. TSUHAKO:

'07
What is

I -- I always understood that position

to be a full-time position.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

24

MS. TSUHAKO:

25

'06 13,000 plus;

It doesn't look --

I think there was -- I think there was

an effort to increase the -- or to be more
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1

specific about the minimum qualifications, and

2

so we're really asking for somebody who has a

3

master's level of work with early childhood

4

education, which is a very specialized field,

5

and I think the salary that's reflected there is

6

probably commensurate with what's expected that

7

person to do.

8

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Yeah, I -- you know, I'm a

9

real advocate of early childhood education

10

because I think if we reach children at an

11

earlier age, we have a better chance of them

12

being successful.

13

this program and I may come to your Department

14

for more information.

15

MS. TSUHAKO:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

17

So I'm very interested in

Thank you.
Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

18

MS. TSUHAKO:

19

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

20

We would welcome that.
Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.

A question in regards to that one

21

particular position, how does that position

22

interact with the non-profit organization and

23

their early childhood programs?

24
25

MS. TSUHAKO:

That position interacts, is part of the

Good Beginnings Council.

They work, I think,
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1

really closely with Maui Family Support Services

2

as well as with MEO as well as with private

3

caretakers for children to just make the system

4

of care for young children much stronger, more

5

coordinated.

6

the Council from MCC, the -- trying to integrate

7

the Early Education Program at MCC with a

8

Countywide effort.

9
10

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

There's also a liaison who sits on

Thank you.

Member Johnson.

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

12

still, Mr. Chair?

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes.

We're on the A Accounts

Yes.

Okay.

Yes.
This would be on

15

the handout, and I don't know if you have a copy

16

of this, Vanessa, but this is the expansion

17

request with regard to the Park Caretaker I and

18

Park Caretaker II.

19

because I think Council Chair Hokama had touched

20

on when we have services that are performed by

21

other Departments, what is the -- I guess, the

22

legal issue with providing Park Caretakers in

23

this particular area as opposed to actually

24

utilizing Park personnel that would come out and

25

do whatever it is that's required?

I always ask these questions
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2
3

4

MS. MEDEIROS:

I'll ask the Division Head for Senior

Services to come and respond to that, please.
MR. TANAKA:

Good morning.

Robin Tanaka, Senior

Services Division Administrator.

5

Counci1member Johnson, with regard to

6

Park Caretakers, we have -- we have requested

7

Parks Department

8

ten years ago if they could assist, and I guess

9

the work out there is so demanding that they

10

and this was, I guess, over

can't send people there.
When you look at Kaunoa, we have like

11

12

about 25,000 square feet of enclosed area --

13

4.5 acres of landscaping and lawns that has to

14

be maintained on a regular basis.

15

in the facilities that we have out there.

16

seniors deserve nothing less, so we prefer to

17

have our own park caretakers that are under our

18

guidance and our direction.

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

We take pride
These

And how about the

20

other sites like, for example, Lahaina, other

21

locations, who takes care of the landscaping --

22

MR. TANAKA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

24

MR. TANAKA:

25

Well, we have ...
on those other sites?

Yeah, we have four senior centers.

in Kaunoa and at West Maui.

One

Both, we have park
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1

caretakers there.

2

In Lanai, we contract that service out.

3

Yeah, we go out for bids and we have someone

4

that comes in to help maintain that center out

5

on Lanai.
On Mo10kai, we have a working

6
7

arrangement with Hale Mahao1u.

8

facility,

9

on that facility.

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

We utilize their

so they provide the maintenance work

Okay.

But -- but these have

11

been or at least the Park Caretaker position has

12

been there for many, many years then?

13

MR. TANAKA:

Definitely, yes.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

I just wanted to

15

understand because many times what we'll do is

16

we'll get questioned where Parks has certain

17

functions, and if they are not able to address

18

all of the facilities or maintaining our public

19

facilities, then, of course, it falls back on

20

either having a line item, where we do request

21

for proposal or it's got some other arrangement.

22

So I thank you, and as far as I know, the site

23

is very nice.

24
25

Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Johnson.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

130
BF 4/09/07
Fast question, Robin.

1

Don't run away.

2

Is this a full-time position or half-time

3

position?
It's a half-time position.

4

MR. TANAKA:

5

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

6

7

Half-time position.

And the

funding is only for eight months?
MR. TANAKA:

The reason why is that we would have to

8

recruit for that position, so generally I think

9

the practice of the Council is to fund expansion

10

positions for eight months.

11

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

12

MR. TANAKA:

13

And then the following year, we would

come in for a full 12-month funding.

14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

15

MR. TANAKA:

16

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

17
18

Eight months?

For the half-time position?

Yes.
Thank you.

Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

19

Thank you, Chair.

Director Medeiros, can you tell us how

20

much is the federal funding that we receive for

21

Title 3 this year and what might be projected

22

next year?

23

MS. MEDEIROS:

What I'm looking at here, this is just

24

all the information that I extracted from the

25

Budget that in 2006, the funding was
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1

approximately $410,000.

2

approximately $396,000 and some loose change.

3

In 2008, it's expected to drop just a little bit

4

more.

5

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

In 2007, it's

And the reason why I'm asking

6

is I'm looking at the performance measures and

7

the goals that are in your Office on Aging

8

section, and I notice that it's pretty

9

consistent throughout that the goals for this

10

year and the goals for next year in most cases

11

are identical.

12

And why I'm concerned is, you know,

13

we've all been talking about the tsunami of

14

aging that's coming and all of the seniors that

15

are, you know, aging into this category,

16

including all of us, and I'm kind of worried.

17

You know, if we're not projecting increases, how

18

are we going to deal with the demands on the

19

County for senior services?

20
21
22

MS. MEDEIROS:

respond to your question.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

23
24
25

I'll ask for the Executive on Aging to

Thank you.

Good morning, Mr. Tomoso.
MR. TOMOSO:

Aloha mai no pakahi apau.

Good morning.

John Tomoso, the Executive on Aging going on
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1

eight years, and aging, but --

2

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

3

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

4

MR. TOMOSO:

5

floor.

You said it.

By the minute.

Thank you for letting me come to the

6

Councilman -- Counci1member Baisa, I

7

think what you see here is my office is very

8

constrained in terms of my compliance measures.

9

If any of you know, compliance measures with the

10

Federal and State government.

11

to do is use those compliance measures; in other

12

words, we only collect information in certain

13

categories, which means what's get officially

14

what gets officially reported is -- allows us to

15

be in compliance.

16

What I'm trying

What we really don't have time to report

17

on are all those even anecdotal calls we call

18

we get or those quote, unquote "unofficial

19

calls" that my colleagues in Outreach get, that

20

we really don't have categories to place into

21

reportable categories.

22

you -- what you see is what we already report on

23

an automatic basis through our Federal and State

24

compliance measures.

25

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

So that's why what

I understand that, but what I'm
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1

concerned about is that your goal, your numbers

2

for the current year and your numbers for next

3

year are identical.

4

increases?

5

MR. TOMOSO:

Aren't you programming

Well, you know, we -- I would like to do

6

that, Council Member, however, I think I take

7

responsibility for telling my staff -- and

8

Norma's looking at me like "uhhh" -- for telling

9

my staff that we -- because the Feds always tell

10

us it has to be measurable, it has to be

11

attainable, it has to be -- oh, there's another

12

buzz word they use, and so I'm taking the very

13

conservative administrative approach to say that

14

we are collecting information that is

15

measurable, that is attainable.

16

In our area planning process, which as

17

you know, Council Member, goes on constantly.

18

We're in the middle -- we're starting our 2008

19

2011 process right now.

20

the federal government is possible increases to

21

what we're doing now.

22

you know anything about the Feds, they're like

23

way out here so we're -- I think you'll see as

24

of Federal Fiscal Year 2008 an increase, but

25

I -- I take the very, very, very conservative

What we discuss with

But then, of course, if
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1

administrative pose not to put anything down in

2

any of our written documents until the Feds have

3

said,

"Okay.

Go ahead."

Because as you know, our federal budget

4
5

is going down and I think program audit-wise, if

6

I were to put these pie-in-the -- I don't want

7

to say.

8

think they're very timely, so I think ...

I really respect your comments and I

The short story is that what you see is

9

10

not really conducive or reflective of that

11

tsunami which we already get.

12

had to answer like five calls when I went up

13

there, but, you know, I couldn't categorize

14

those calls because they were about other real

15

situations that I couldn't place into these

16

square boxes.

17

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

I'm afraid -- this is why I

18

asked the question

19

realistic --

20

MR. TOMOSO:

21

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

In the recess, I

is that we're not being

Yes.
if we're projecting that

22

we're going to have the same amount of activity

23

we have now, because all of us are getting older

24

and everywhere I look, you know, there's a lot

25

of gray hair and the demographics of our
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1

community show it.

2

don't have the resources to address those needs

3

unless we plan for them.

4

MR. TOMOSO:

And I'm concerned that we

Council Member, I really appreciate this

5

conversation, and I'd like to be in touch with

6

you and your colleagues through my Director's

7

office on changes, possibly even on County

8

documents, in terms of those measurements that

9

we can already -- I think we have already 16.

10
11

Maybe we can add maybe four more.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Yeah.

Thank you very much.

I

12

just want you to know that we are aware of what

13

is going on in the community you serve, and it's

14

kind of frightening.

15

MR. TOMOSO:

16

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

17

MR. TOMOSO:

18

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

19
20
21

Thank you.
Thank you.

Yes.
Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Chairman, thank you very much.

Ms. Medeiros, in the Details 8-8 under

22

the Immigration Services, for the last -- for

23

the last couple of years, we've been trying to

24

secure an additional position on Mo1okai because

25

the one-man or one-woman operation there is
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

136
BF 4/09/07
1

utilized here on Maui when -- quite often when

2

either the coordinator is not here or when

3

there's increase in needs for additional

4

personnel, the individual from Mo10kai is flown

5

to Maui to provide services here, thereby

6

closing the office on Mo10kai.

7

asking for the last couple of years for

8

consideration and this budget, again, there is

9

no consideration.

10

So we've been

I think the Department needs to realize

11

that there is more to Maui's operation as Maui

12

Island.

13

justifies the consideration.

14

to leave that with you because I see no

15

increase.

16

going to leave it at that and then touch bases

17

with you directly later on.

18

There are other Islands that also
So I'm just going

This disappoints me again.

But I'm

The additional concerns, I also, like

19

Member Hokama, I looked at the Volunteer Center,

20

a one-individual operation as well as the Early

21

Childhood Resource Program, a one-individual

22

operation, and I would question the expectation

23

from these two individuals.

24
25

And I would reference that comment based
on -- and I go back to the Immigration Office.
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We have an Immigration Office, County of Maui

2

does.

3

entity to provide services for the Latino

4

community, yeah, because they have the

5

expertise, they have the know-how.

6

non-profit organizations, in the same token,

7

that has the expertise in Early Childhood

8

Resource Programs, you know, so why -- I don't

9

know what the difference is.

10
11

The County of Maui also contracts another

There's

Because, to me,

we're growing government at this point.
So I have -- you know, I have another

12

additional issue with that that perhaps the

13

Director can

14

but I'd like to refer directly to salaries and

15

wages for -- under the grants and revenues,

16

because the projected salaries and wages from

17

Fiscal Year '07 to '08, there is a slight

18

increase in salaries and wages, but there is a

19

considerable decrease in federal monies by over

20

$4 million.

21

can kind of talk with me about,

So we're -- we're maintaining the same

22

number of EPs and we're increasing levels of

23

salary, but we're losing, you know, over

24

$4 million in federal monies, so how -- how can

25

we continue to justify this?
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MS. MEDEIROS:

My understanding of -- and that

2

particular $4 million item that you're talking

3

about, which is the -- the TANF, the Federal

4

Temporary Assistance to Needy Families, my

5

understanding from my staff, and correct me if

6

I'm wrong on this, I was told that -- that we

7

actually never got these monies, that this is

8

the State -- I believe and, Rudy, do you want to

9

explain this because you know this more than I

10

do?

11

apparently we never actually got these monies,

12

this $4 million.

13

14
15
16

But that was the information I was told, is

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So if we never got the monies,

why does it appear on our budget?
MS. MEDEIROS:

And that's what Rudy -- Rudy's going

to respond to.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

18

MR. ESQUER:

Okay.

Well, I can respond -- I'm sorry.

Rudy

19

Esquer, Grants Management Administrator.

20

respond to the first part of that question.

21

I can

About a year and a half ago, Lillian

22

Koller, the Director of Department of Human

23

Services for the State, came to Maui and made a

24

presentation to the Department and also to all

25

of the agencies in town that she was going to
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

139
BF 4/09/07
1

make available monies from the TANF funds,

State

2

TANF funds, and it requested -- asked the

3

agencies to submit proposals and the County to

4

submit a proposal for funding for that.
We put together a consortium of agencies

5

6

to respond to that request on her part, and at

7

that time, she was having problems with the

8

Legislature at the State level to release those

9

funds to her for those purposes, and there were
I believe it was --

10

some audits that went on.

11

excuse me.

12

paper came out in the Advertiser that the

13

possibility of using those funds was in

14

question.

15

and it looked like the fundings were going to be

16

coming our way, but it never materialized.

17

so it's something that just sort of died on the

18

vine, and we weren't able to get a response from

19

her office on why those funds weren't - she then

20

subsequently released those funds.

It was -- several articles in the

She made it through that audit okay

And

So we didn't -- we didn't pursue it any

21
22

further.

We submitted a proposal, which was a

23

consortium proposal from several agencies on

24

Maui and -- and the County, and that was never

25

then pursued again by her office.

That's the
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1

first part of your question.

2
3

4

The second part why it shows in the
budget now, I'm not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So if we're taking a look then

5

in

6

is in Operations.

7

8
9

unfortunately, Chair, this particular sum

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Could I continue on?

If you could wait until we get to

Operations would be good.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

So then my question

10

would be, Rudy, then how do we continue to

11

justify the number of EPs when this large sum of

12

monies never came in?

13
14

MR. ESQUER:

I believe that's a question for the

Director.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

16

MS. MEDEIROS:

Oh, okay.

I believe -- and unfortunately, again

17

this is my first time into this, but I do not

18

believe that there were any positions created as

19

a result of this potential $4 million so -- so

20

we didn't gain anything and we didn't really

21

lose anything.

22

In fact, we never even got the four million, so

23

we never had a chance to even use it.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

We did lose the four million.

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you for now.
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1

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Mateo.

Members, if you do have any more

2

3

questions to the A Account, if you could put it

4

in writing and submit it to the Chair for proper

5

response from the Departments.
So we'll go directly into the B Account.

6
7

8

Mr. Mateo, we'll continue with you, Operations.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Oh, thank you.

9

So my question would be if you have

10

if you have several million dollars, and in

11

this -- in this case, a total of like 4,282

12

million

13

create X-amount of positions that you would need

14

in the delivery of services.

15

4,282,000, that in itself would

So I go back to the same question, but

16

you have indicated that we gained nothing and we

17

got nothing, so I still don't know what

18

31.6 employees do when you reduce the

19

operational budget by over $4 million.

20
21
22
23

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Mr. Mateo, can you give us

reference for that, please?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
Oh, excuse me.

Well, I'm in Details 10-20.
I'm in Program 10-20.

24

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Oh, okay.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

This is too much.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2

MS. MEDEIROS:

Okay.

Okay.

Go ahead.

Again, I -- I believe that most

3

of that four million represents -- again, I

4

believe the four million represents that TANF

5

monies that we never received.

6

were -- there were no -- my understanding is

7

that there were no positions that were created

8

to support that

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Again, there

that $4 million.
Okay.

So then in Fiscal

10

Year '07 then looking at the same chart, we did

11

get 6,449,000 or is this what -- what we're

12

saying we didn't get?

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14

MS. MEDEIROS:

15

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

16

MS. MEDEIROS:

17

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Member Mateo ...

Again-Excuse me, -forgive me ...
Director Medeiros.

You know, I

18

know you are new to the Department and possibly

19

if we put it in writing, then the proper

20

response can be given to this Body, or if you

21

can answer it right now, fine with me.

22

MS. MEDEIROS:

The only honest answer I can give you

23

right now is I do not know how and why it got

24

put in there.

25

is something that was done before I came on

That's the honest answer.
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board, and it's a number, it's there, it's

2

stuck.

3

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

4

MS. MEDEIROS:

5

Okay.

I don't know how -- how we can erase

it because it's there.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

7

MS. MEDEIROS:

8
9

10
11

14

My understanding is that we did not

get those monies.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Chairman.

I'll put

it -- I'll put the rest in writing.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

12
13

So we did not get those monies?

Okay.

Fine.

Thank you.

Members, any more questions in
regards -- oh, Member Baisa, Operations?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

We're in Operations for the

15

entire thing we're talking about right now?

16

Okay.

17

On page 8-19 of the Details, at the very

18

top, item 6219, the Meals Program, this year,

19

it's 677,300, and the request is for 693,860,

20

and I heard earlier that we were probably

21

looking at an increase in the daily meal costs

22

from 3.10 to $4.00, so I'm assuming that might

23

be what that is.

24
25

But I'm kind of concerned about
Mea1s-on-Whee1s.

As we've been doing our budget
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swing throughout the counties, I believe it was

2

in Kihei that they mentioned that one of the

3

reasons why Hale Kaukau is funded is because

4

they have people who do not qualify for the

5

Mea1s-0n-Whee1s Program.

6

little bit about what you need to qualify and

7

what that might be?

8
9

MS. MEDEIROS:

Sure.

Can you tell us a

I'll ask our Senior Services

Division to answer, but in the meantime, I just

10

wanted to make sure to point out to you that

11

this increase -- the additional increase that I

12

spoke about is not reflected

13

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

14

MS. MEDEIROS:

15
16
17

It's not in here?

-- in this -- it's not reflected.

We

just recently got that additional information.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

So it's going to be even

bigger?

18

MS. MEDEIROS:

Even bigger, yes.

19

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

20

MR. TANAKA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

22

MR. TANAKA:

Thank you.

Councilman Baisa.
Thank you.

With regard to the Mea1s-0n-Whee1s

23

Program, the service is provided by Kaunoa

24

Senior Services.

25

eligibility, that's determined by the Office of

With regard to the
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Aging under this Kupuna Care Program.

2

they do is that if anybody is interested in

3

receiving that service, Office of Aging has

4

outreach aides that go out there and do an

5

assessment and develop a service plan.

6

that applicant is approved, that name is sent to

7

us and then we would provide the service with

8

regarding to eligibility.

9

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

10

eligibility is?

11

MR. TANAKA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

13

MR. TANAKA:

And what

Once

Can you tell us what that

I'd make the referral with Aging.
Just briefly.

Basically, they look at whether the

14

person is able to prepare the meal at home,

15

whether there is someone to prepare that meal,

16

and they have this ID -- ADL, activities of

17

daily living, yeah, whether they meet certain

18

criteria.

19

those things and make that determination.

20
21
22
23
24
25

So basically they look at all of

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Do we know why that particular

issue is in South Maui?
MR. TANAKA:

Maybe if you could kind of describe what

that issue is?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

As I mentioned, it was brought

up at the Kihei Budget hearing that they have
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Hale Kaukau serving meals because people do not

2

qualify for Mea1s-on-Whee1s, and so I wanted to

3

know what is the issue there, is it because of

4

age or what is it?

5
6
7

MR. TANAKA:

Maybe I can have Mr. Tomoso

answer that.
MR. TOMOSO:

Thank you, Colleague Robin.
Counsel Member, I did get Jan and your

8
9

Oh, okay.

Staff's e-mail.

I think I sent something up to

10

you.

11

depends on deficits in a person's activities of

12

daily living, instrumental activities of daily

13

living, IADLs, ADLs, which means that we -- we

14

then say, "okay.

15

two or three?

16

then the person would qualify for

17

Mea1s-0n-Whee1s, which is the State Kupuna Care

18

funded program.

19

My colleague, Robin, is right.

It all

If there's -- normally, is it

Three -- two or more deficits,

I think with the issue of Hale Kaukau.

20

Hale Kaukau is a dinner program, and our current

21

Mea1s-0n-Whee1s programs, at least in South

22

Maui, don't have dinner service, so it could be

23

that -- I'm just analyzing this -- I wasn't at

24

the hearing.

25

that they don't qualify for dinner service well,

It could be that they're saying
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because basically, we don't deliver

2

Mea1s-0n-Whee1s for dinner.

3

Mea1s-0n-Whee1s for lunch, right, Robin?
So are we -- you know, if anything, if

4
5

6
7

they wanted ...
MR. TANAKA:

That is correct, and the age

requirement.

8

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

9

MR. TOMOSO:

10

We deliver

Yeah.

Oh, and the age requirement.

Sorry.

60 years or older.

11

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

12

MR. TOMOSO:

13

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Yeah, Mr. Tomoso, --

Yes.
-- I bring it up because I

14

wanted it clear that these people were probably

15

not eligible for wheels -- Mea1s-0n-Whee1s

16

probably because of age.

17

MR. TOMOSO:

Okay.

18

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Or maybe even income issues.

19

And I wondered do all of the meal subsidies get

20

paid for by Federal funds or are there County

21

monies involved?

22

MR. TOMOSO:

Well, you know, in the -- in the issue

23

of this particular Mea1s-on-Whee1s, which is

24

State funded Kupuna Care Mea1s-on-Whee1s, which

25

we currently contract with, our colleagues at
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Kaunoa Senior Services, we give them a set

2

amount of -- we transfer by memorandum of

3

agreement the set amount of State funds that we

4

have for Mea1s-0n-Whee1s.

5

has to then add County general revenue to -- to

6

run the program.

I believe that Robin

So I -- I can't speak for that part of

7

8

the budget, but all I know is that we have a

9

finite amount of State money that we transfer to

10
11

our provider, which is Kaunoa Senior Services.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

So then the meals are

12

specifically for people who would be what, 60

13

and older, or is it 55?

14

MR. TOMOSO:

60 and over, and then for family

15

care-givers, who are care-giving of a kupuna

16

60 years and older, that family care-giver, who

17

is, you know, at the home with that kupuna, is

18

also eligible to receive a meal.

19
20

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Thank you for the

information.

21

MR. TOMOSO:

22

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

23

Good.

You're welcome.
I think it's important that the

public understand the program.

24

MR. TOMOSO:

Yes.

25

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Thank you.
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MR. TOMOSO:

2

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

5

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Johnson.

3

4

Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes.

My question -- I don't

have any for John right now but --

6

MR. TOMOSO:

Okay.

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

-- just my question in

8

general is that in the area of Operations, this

9

would be, I guess, on your Budget Details where

10

you have many of the programs, your Substance

11

Abuse Programs, Elderly Lunch Programs, Senior

12

Centers and Youth Bank, Women Helping Women.

13

In all of these programs, Ms. Medeiros,

14

I notice some -- you know, particularly you and

15

I have spoken about the grant that was given for

16

the Lahaina Tutoring Program.

17

changes or elimination of those, you did not

18

really have an opportunity to go through a lot

19

of those items and, therefore, that's why there

20

may be some discrepancies, and just because an

21

item is there doesn't necessarily mean that

22

you're 100 percent supportive of it?

23

MS. MEDEIROS:

Where there are

I would not necessarily say I'm

24

supportive or non-supportive.

I think the

25

understanding is that -- and very unfortunately
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is at the time that we actually started our

2

jobs, the budgets were pretty much done and we

3

did not have a time to go through all of the

4

line items and have a clear understanding of

5

them.

6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

I really appreciate

7

that because I think on the surface, it's -- it

8

would appear, oh, well, the Administration

9

either supports or does not support, and

10

basically from my conversations with you,

11

you're -- you're going to allow us to make the

12

determinations then where we feel budgets would

13

be increased or decreased or eliminated all

14

together?

15

MS. MEDEIROS:

Correct.

Again, I believe that the

16

Council has the

17

decision-making process to determine what

18

funding levels they feel is appropriate.

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

20

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

the prerogative in their

Okay.

Thank you so much.

Thank you, Member Johnson.

21

I, too, have a concern regarding that

22

for a school in Central Maui, so we'll follow

23

up.

24
25

Thank you.
Member Medeiros.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Maha10, Chair.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

151
BF 4/09/07
The first item on 8-16, which was the

1

2

Hana Canoe Club Grant, which there are no money,

3

are you still supporting canoe clubs?

4

I'm getting requests from canoe clubs as a total

5

organization that they're requesting funding,

6

but we seem not to have funding for them now.

7

What is your projection on support for the canoe

8

clubs?

9

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

10
11

12
13

MS. MEDEIROS:

Member (sic) Medeiros.

Let me just take a real quick look at

this here.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
no funding now.
MS. MEDEIROS:

15

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

17

Oh, 8-16.

I mean, there's

I just was wondering --

14

16

Because

Correct.
-- what the Department's

projections are.
MS. MEDEIROS:

You know, in

in looking at this,

18

and, again, these are apparently line items,

19

there's different grant areas.

20

items, you have community partnership grants,

21

and what was the other one?

22

those other grant monies.

23

You have line

Oh, then we have

You know, sometimes what happens with

24

these is that this is sort of a line item

25

appropriation that's put in possibly by the
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Council, and it may be for a specific purpose,

2

and once that purpose is completed, then it's

3

not funded any more.

4

me to say at this point whether or not the

5

Department will be supporting canoe programs.

6

think we need to look at what

7

what they're planning to provide to see whether

8

or not it fits into any of our categories.

9

haven't seen it in the list that I have and,

It would be difficult for

what they're

I

10

again, it mayor may not be that, you know,

11

whatever purposes they had requested before may

12

have been funded, and at some point either the

13

Councilor the Administration may have said,

14

"Okay.

15

have to turn our attention to others."

16
17

We've given you, you know, enough.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Okay.

MS. MEDEIROS:

19

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Thank you for that.

Yes.
The amount of money you

20

have, how is that divided among our youth

21

centers, which Hana has one of them?

23

We

Then on 8-18, under index 914317, Youth Centers?

18

22

I

MS. MEDEIROS:

I can actually request our Staff to

come and respond to you on that.

24

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

25

MS. STEBBINS:

All right.

Again, Wendy Stebbins, of the Grants
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Management Division.

2

are -- they go through a competitive process, so

3

they all -- each youth center applies for a

4

certain amount and then they go in front of the

5

Grants Review Committee, and then the Grants

6

Review Committee makes the recommendations for

7

funding.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

The Youth Center funds

Okay.

So this amount is not

based on specific amounts to each center, then

10

this is a general amount that the youth centers

11

can apply for?

12

MS. STEBBINS:

Correct.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

I see.

Okay.

And so they

14

need to make their applications to your

15

Department and your Division for this?

16

MS. STEBBINS:

Right.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

18

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Okay.

Before we lose that thought,

19

Member Medeiros, if you could turn to page 10-24

20

of the budget proposal?

21

there the amount that has been requested for the

22

various --

23

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

24

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

It does, it says in

Oh, yeah.

-- youth centers for Maui.
Thank you for pointing that
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out, Chair.

2

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

You're welcome.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

On page 8-22, back on

4

Details, the manual on Details, the book, under

5

index 914688, Human

6

you explain to me what that is for?

7

MS. STEBBINS:

Hana Human Services, can

Currently for that grant, Hui Ma1ama

8

is getting some money and another youth program,

9

Ma Ka Hana Ka Ike is getting funding from that

10
11
12

line item.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
Okay.

13
14

Thank you, Department.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Member Molina.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

17

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

18

20

No questions.

Thank you.

Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Chairman, for Mr. Tomoso and

Mr. Tanaka, please.

21

MR. TOMOSO:

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

Thank you for that.

Thank you, Chair.

15

19

Okay.

Yes, sir.
For Mr. Tomoso, since you were

very fast coming forward, thank you.

24

MR. TOMOSO:

Oh, you're welcome.

25

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

You know, on 8 -- page 8-33,
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Mr. Tomoso?

2

MR. TOMOSO:

Yes, sir.

3

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Title 3 shows you getting pretty

4

much the same amount of money for your salary

5

and, you know, slight reduction in your

6

operations, but yet you ask us, because of

7

reduced federal funding, Title 3, you want us to

8

now consider using general fund for your --

9

MR. TOMOSO:

Staff.

10

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. TOMOSO:

12

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- positions.

Yes.
Okay.

And yet you have not lost

13

federal funds for positions.

14

gotten a little more and a little more and a

15

little more.

16

MR. TOMOSO:

17

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Every year you've

Yes.
So I want to know why you

18

wouldn't be asking us, instead of us taking over

19

federal positions, which I have a problem with,

20

why you wouldn't be asking us instead for

21

general fund money to help maybe supplant

22

operations that this Title 3 funding provides

23

than ask us for general fund for positions?

24
25

MR. TOMOSO:

Thank you, Council Member.

And for

this, I'm looking at a perspective, and as
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Administrator of the Area Agency for Maui

2

County, I'm privy to a lot of the networks out

3

there whereby -- I think we're very fortunate in

4

this County, whereby, I am one of the rare AAAs,

5

which stands Area Agencies on Aging, that really

6

has the support of its local jurisdiction.
I am concerned that throughout the aging

7

8

network, even in Hawaii, and other County

9

jurisdictions are in the same kind of

10

predicament, whereby as the aging population

11

increases and the need for services increases,

12

what happens is that positions, local positions

13

like mine that are funded basically by special

14

revenue but are basically permanent positions,

15

especially positions that are those that are

16

collective bargaining, positions that are

17

basically union shop positions, the ability of

18

that AAA to deliver services erodes because of

19

the, quote, unquote, type of positions these

20

are.

21

traditionally funded in this County, I think,

22

since the '60s by special revenue, but they

23

really are permanent positions under collective

24

bargaining.

25

These positions, yes, have been

And I just wanted to bring this to the
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floor that I think I wanted to be as honest as I

2

can to say, if we are a collective bargaining

3

shop, but yet I am -- I'm utilizing special

4

revenues to fund those increases by collective

5

bargaining, it would make some sense for me to

6

look at positions that are not only staffing

7

Title 3 and Kupuna Care Programs, but actually

8

delivering Countywide services across the board

9

in my Department that those positions, of which

10

I think the three I'm talking about, should have

11

all, if not most, of their salaries paid for by

12

general revenues, because those positions go way

13

beyond just the special services that are funded

14

by special revenues and so I'm trying to be

15

honest here with those three positions.

16

The other positions are totally -- yeah,

17

they deliver special services funded by special

18

revenues, and so I just wanted to say that these

19

three positions, that the Aide II, the Clerk,

20

and also the Data Clerk, these provide general

21

services too for me to be compliant with my own

22

County internal kind of operations.

23

So I'm just trying to be -- to bring an

24

honest perspective to this.

I suppose Council

25

Chair Hokama, we could go -- I can see the worth
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of your end.

2

more honest with my administrative capacity in

3

this Department.

4

I'm just trying to free up and be

At one time my position was funded by

5

special revenue, and now it's totally funded by

6

general revenue, so you can see over the years,

7

this County jurisdiction has been very generous

8

to -- to the compliance measures we have.

9

think I'm in an envious position with a lot of

And I

10

my colleagues throughout the County --

11

throughout this nation, actually, when they see

12

the already generous support of this local

13

jurisdictions.

14

Yeah, and I think I can say this in

15

public, there are some -- some of my colleagues

16

who have no general revenue fund,

17

I can name them to you.

18

at me, they go,

19

"Well, I don't know.

20

town and we just want to take care of our

21

kupuna," you know.

22

you know, and

You know, but they look

"How do you do this?"

I go,

I just know Maui's a small

So I submit to you, sir, that maybe your

23

end is just as legitimate as mine, but I -- I

24

think by having this conversation, I -- I want

25

you, at this level of government, to understand
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that these costs have to break out somehow

2

because ...
I do see where the numbers kind of don't

3

4

tell the story because it kind of goes up, but

5

it really is eroding.

6

the next federal fiscal year things that are

7

coming down, because of what you know are

8

happening throughout the federal budget,

9

especially in overseas kinds of things that we

10

I'm really concerned with

do as a nation.
Sir, did I answer your question in a

11

12

roundabout ...

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Well, we got your perspective on

14

why you are approaching this request in the

15

manner you are.

16

afford

17

MR. TOMOSO:

18

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I can tell you now, we cannot

Yes.
-- to take over every State and

19

Federal program that has personnel in it.

20

cannot.

21

MR. TOMOSO:

I appreciate that.

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

We

Thank you.

For Mr. Tanaka.

Why would it --

23

do you use contract services for your

24

maintenance program like Ka Lima 0 Maui, like

25

Parks does, for certain maintenance of park
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areas and grounds, grounds requirements?

2

MR. TANAKA:

No, we have not, Councilman Hokama.

3

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

MR. TANAKA:

And why not?

The only contract we have is for Lanai

5

Senior Center where we do contract that services

6

out.

7

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

So what is the advantage of us

8

not using -- giving you funds for contract

9

services so that you can utilize, you know,

10

those that your Department has part of oversight

11

over?

12

MR. TANAKA:

The ground maintenance crew that we have

13

both at Kaunoa and West Maui, their assignments

14

is not only about maintaining the buildings and

15

the lawns and the landscaping, that is a daily

16

function.

17

things whereby the people that -- our

18

maintenance people need to be really familiar

19

with what programs are running that day.

20

think before the end of the day, they look at

21

what's happening the next day so they can set up

22

for all of our programs, and, you know, we have

23

a full fledge of classes and major activities.

24
25

We also use them for a variety of

So I

They also assist our instructors and our
staff in moving things.

They help us decorate
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for many of our major events, and it just goes

2

on and on.

3

Senior Center is just not restricted to

4

maintenance work.

5

bunch of other things.

6

So their responsibility out at the

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

We depend on them for a whole

I appreciate that response,

7

Mr. Tanaka.

8

lot better, so I appreciate that.

9

operations, a lot of programs have additional

That makes us understand it a whole
In

10

lines for grant subsidies, so it's part of the

11

operations of your program.

12

Childhood Resource Program, you have a grant

13

subsidy.

14

period, you've got another grant subsidy.

15

Like Early

And under Early Childhood Programs,

My question is, are these given out to

16

the same entity all the time, this grant

17

subsidies?

18

request for proposals, or is this just like a

19

line item grant that we are not sure who's

20

getting the contract, but that's how you folks

21

been doing it all these years?

22

MR. TOMOSO:

Is this applied for through an RFP,

Okay.

I've stepped up to the chair

23

again, Chair Hokama.

If you look on 8-15, this

24

particular grant subsidy -- on 8-15 under Office

25

on Aging, Code 6317, County grant subsidy, what
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we do with our subsidies is to grant out.

2

Specifically, we just granted out $5,000
It's

3

to an entity called Talking Stories, Inc.

4

a non-profit where they helped us

5

members of a Federal SAMHSA Grant in geriatric

6

mental health.

7

way of a video presentation some of the federal

8

requirements of the grant, which we share with

9

the Department of Health and the Research

we're

And we needed to translate by

10

Corporation of the University or Hawaii, whereby

11

we had to come up a video presentation for local

12

audiences.

13

to write a play and to video that play under the

14

direction of the Maui Community Mental Health

15

Center.

16

So we gave $5,000 to Talking Stories

We also have a plan to give some money

17

to another non-profit that would allow this

18

community to have trainers in the Stanford

19

Chronic Disease Self-Management Program, which

20

is a national Healthy Aging Grant, you know, so

21

that would be some -- I don't know what the

22

money is right now.

23

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Tomoso, I'm more concerned

24

about, does this go out through a RFP process or

25

is this -- you know, these grants that we give
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the --

2

MR. TOMOSO:

3

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.
-- Departments in the various

4

programs, one which is yours, Office of Aging,

5

are these really earmarks or line item grants to

6

a specific agency?

7

know.

8
9

MR. TOMOSO:

Okay.

That's what I would like to

We haven't used RFP process for

our subsidy either last year or this year.

What

10

happens is that through our area plan on aging

11

and our community partnerships, we figure out,

12

"Okay.

13

that that's how we identify them.

This project really needs our help," and

14

We could RFP this, I just haven't had

15

occasion to RFP this particular grant subsidy

16

either last year or this year.

17

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would say this is just a

18

general -- it's not just about your program

19

area --

20

MR. TOMOSO:

Yes.

21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- Mr. Tomoso.

I would say for

22

the Director, this would be for all the

23

programs?

24

and if we are, then I would like to know who we

25

are giving line item considerations, and just be

I'm just curious whether or not
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2
3

4

up front with the
MR. TOMOSO:

with the Committee.

I've been up front with my part.

I

don't know ...
I can -- I can say that in our review

MS. MEDEIROS:

5

of -- of these, and we went through very

6

extensive listing with our Grants Management

7

Division because they actually manage a lot of

8

these grants, and I would probably say that

9

90 percent go to an RFP process.

And I'm a

10

proponent of RFP process because I think through

11

that, we can ensure that we have knowledge of

12

who's out there that can provide services.
Sometimes what happens -- and this is

13
14

just a natural thing, if the County has an

15

initiative that they want to pursue, this is

16

sometimes where you might decide to do a direct

17

subsidy as opposed to an RFP, but it all depends

18

on the type of programs and what we're looking

19

at.

20

the time we are doing RFPs.

21

But I would probably say that 90 percent of

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Good.

Good.

I think

22

that's -- I appreciate that response, Director

23

Medeiros.

24
25

In the Operations, can you just give us
some understanding of this Boy Scout grant
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2

subsidy, please, 280,000?
MS. MEDEIROS:

It's on page 8-26.

To be honest with you, I know it's in

3

the budget there and I am not familiar.

4

not have a visit from the Boys and -- Boy Scouts

5

group to give me information on that.

6

believe it came through the Mayor's Office.

7

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I did

I did

Can you give us some

8

better understanding under -- right under that

9

one, Director, the $720,000 for grants and

10

disbursements services for frail and elderly,

11

what that grant would -- would be able to do and

12

who would be the ones that would be having the

13

access to the funds, or, again, is this for a

14

specific organization?

15

bottom of 8-26, 8-26, 720,000.

16

MR. TOMOSO:

This is on page --

Yes, thank you, Chair, and the Director

17

has given me the mike and I'm sure she'll get it

18

back.

19

What this is is, again, you know, going

20

back to how we get our Title 3 and Kupuna Care

21

subsidies from the Federal Title 3, Kupuna Care

22

is State government.

23

I'm going to give you the two-prong honest

24

answer.

25

What we're finding -- and

What we're finding is that there are
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

166
BF 4/09/07
1

people needing to be serviced, so we have

2

waiting lists.

3

calls about this.

4

either don't qualify because of age or because

5

of maybe a lack of the two or three

6

more deficits of ADL, IADL that the Feds and the

7

State require us to have.

8
9

Every day, you know, we get
On one end, some people maybe

two or

What we'd like to do with this is to,
yes, RFP monies out to current and maybe future

10

providers of services to frail and elderly to

11

allow them to service more and more people that

12

are not -- so that they're not as confined to

13

the strict guidelines of the Feds and the States

14

regarding Title 3 and Kupuna Care.

15

think that -- that situation in Kihei is a

16

perfect example.

17

qualifying because of age and maybe they're,

18

like, maybe 59 years and a half or 55 and older.

19

And I think this is a great way for County to

20

augment and maybe even leverage what we're

21

getting in terms of older Americans.

22

Because I

Probably these people aren't

This would also help us with family

23

care-givers who are care-giving of their own

24

family members in their own house to offer

25

respite services, you know, in a way that we, as
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a County, can take the lead on in terms of

2

leveraging and being adjunctive to current very,

3

very strict Federal and State guidelines

4

regarding family care-giver respite services.
So this started as a creative thinking

5

6

process in our Department prior to this Director

7

coming on board, and we thought we'd give it a

8

shot.

9

figure that we've planned this out, you know ...

I can't tell you that 720,000 is an exact

10

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

amount?

12

MR. TOMOSO:

So how did you come up with this

What we did is we looked at old line

13

items and just said, "Okay.

14

there."

15

previous budgets that either were designated for

16

some agency and put it into a pot and said,

17

"Okay.

18

start in terms of services to" ...

19

Put this line item

You know, line items that appeared in

This -- this would be a good program to

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

So these are for those that don't

20

qualify for Title 3 and don't qualify -- which

21

is the Feds, and won't qualify for Kupuna Care,

22

which is the State?

23

MR. TOMOSO:

Yes.

At some level.

Let's say at some

24

level they don't qualify, by age or lack of

25

deficit.

This would also help us to -- right
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now, all of our Title 3 Kupuna Care services are

2

being delivered at a minimum amount so that we

3

can stretch those dollars across the board.

4

So say, like, housekeeping services

5

Norma, what is it now per month, three hours?

6

Three hours a month.

7

Care housekeeping gets only three hours a month.

8

They can clean -- we can clean their houses

9

three times for one hour every month.

Everybody who gets Kupuna

With

10

this, we could probably leverage it and say,

11

"Okay.

12

a month or even six hours a month."

13

We'll give you maybe four or five hours

All of our services are minimized.

14

Chore services now are the same -- two hours?

15

Chore is one hour of heavy duty housework a

16

month.

17

islands, so, you know, the last time -- our

18

kupuna, we get calls, "Oh, my house is dirty,"

19

well, you know,

20

wait, kupuna, until next month."

21

That's all they get on all three

"We have to wait

you have to

Also, personal care is minimal, too, so

22

they get bathing services -- what is it?

23

times a week for one hour.

24

three times a week -- I'm sorry.

25

program specialist.

Three

So you get bathed
She's my

Would you like her here?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

MR. TOMOSO:

3

sorry.

4

Sure.

Norma, could you come down, please?

I'm

It sounds

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

So Mr. Tomoso, you have something

5

to submit to this Committee that can have us

6

understand who you're actually serving and why

7

they don't qualify for --

8

MR. TOMOSO:

9

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

10
11

12
13

MR. TOMOSO:

Sure.
-- the Federal or State programs?

We could transmit to you a memo or a

report.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah.

You know, this is a new

request, yeah, from

14

MR. TOMOSO:

Yes.

15

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MR. TOMOSO:

17

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- your Department?

Yes.
And so for us to understand it

18

better, how you came up with the amount and what

19

you would like to see accomplished, should you

20

get

21

MR. TOMOSO:

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

MR. TOMOSO:

24
25

Very good.
-- this money.

We can transmit that through the

Director's Office.
By the way, this is Program Specialist
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2

Norma Circle in our office.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

And its relationship of how it's

3

been impacted -- why you're asking for this

4

because of the impact of changes to Title 3 and

5

Kupuna Care.

6

MR. TOMOSO:

7

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

9

Okay.

dot, you know,
MR. TOMOSO:

Okay.

10

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. TOMOSO:

12
13

So that we can understand how you

-- connecting the dots.

And we want to go beyond minimum amounts

of service.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Okay.

What is your

14

Division's definition of a kupuna, anyone who

15

is -- looks old and doesn't work?

16

MR. TOMOSO:

No.

No.

We -- we follow the

17

guidelines.

18

guidelines of the Older Americans Act, as we

19

authorized in September of last year.

20

Americans, basically, are 60 years and older.

21

All of us are under strict

And older

For Kupuna Care and services like that,

22

including Title 3, we look at the deficits of

23

adults -- activities of daily living or

24

instrumental activities of daily living, like

25

you know, and you have to have two or more
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deficits.

2

There are no income criteria any more.

3

So I know early we talked about income.

4

qualify for Title 3 and Kupuna Care, there is no

5

income criteria.

6

living.

7
8
9

10
11
12
13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

To

It's age and deficits of daily

When you say no income, so the

person can have a very large amount of money?
MR. TOMOSO:

Correct.

And that's the way the Fed --

Older Americans Act defines it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

And they wouldn't pay for the

service, even if they could afford the service?
MR. TOMOSO:

Well, we do put into our contracts the

14

whole idea of giving back through donating of a

15

portion of

16

that's -- that's strictly guide1ined (sic) by

17

the Older Americans Act, too, how we can ask for

18

donations, if we ask for donations.

19

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

we call them donations and

So is -- so is our 720,000 is

20

going to based on no income also?

21

have a hard time with that now.

22

MR. TOMOSO:

Yeah.

Because I

I -- I want to be honest with

23

you, I think when we send it back to you, we'll

24

give you a more realistic specific figure with

25

some income back in terms of donations.
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the only way we can get donations, right -- I

2

mean, income is to donate back.

3

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, I'm not concerned about

4

Title 3 or Kupuna Care if -- for me to support

5

this one from the County --

6

MR. TOMOSO:

Yes.

7

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MR. TOMOSO:

9

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- I want income requirements --

Okay.

10

afford

11

MR. TOMOSO:

12

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- because for those who can

Thank you.
that's one thing.

We're here

13

to help those who cannot help themselves or need

14

the additional helping hand.

15

problem with that, but if somebody has big

16

income and can pay

17

MR. TOMOSO:

18

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

I don't have a

We ...
-- I'd rather put our money to

the person that wouldn't get the service --

20

MR. TOMOSO:

21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MR. TOMOSO:

23

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would -- I would like that.

24

MR. TOMOSO:

Well, what I'd like to do,

25

Very good.
-- otherwise.

So you want income criteria?

Okay.

Chairman and Director, is to tell you that we
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used to have an income criteria for Kupuna Care,

2

which we can resurrect.

3

and ability to pay.

4

real easily and put it into this and be specific

5

to that.

6

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

And we could resurrect that

Because I would want us to help

those that we need to help.

8

MR. TOMOSO:

9

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

It's based on income

Thank you.
Okay.

We would, too.

Yes.

Chairman, thank you very

much.

11

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

12

MR. TOMOSO:

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Thank you.
Member Victorino.
Yeah.

Since this young

15

lady came all the way down, I'm not just letting

16

her go back.

17

Could you just real quickly give me the

18

minimum you were talking about -- because you

19

guys going go back and forth and I was trying to

20

pick it all up.

21

housekeeping, bathing, I mean just the

22

the top ten items that you assist with as far

23

as ...

24

MS. CIRCLE:

25

So let's say the minimum for
maybe

The one -- the one that appalls me the
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

2

MS. CIRCLE:

3

Yes.

Okay.

-- if I may use that word, is personal

care.

4

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

5

MS. CIRCLE:

Personal care.

Okay.

So for personal care, the person gets

6

three hours a week minimum, you know, but that

7

means that one hour, three times a week, they're

8

bathed.

9

three times a week?

Now, don't most of us bathe more than
And these are people that

10

can't bathe themselves or their care-giver is as

11

frail as they are and tries to bathe them, but

12

there's a lot of risk.

So it's appalling.

And -- and I want to add, and according

13
14

to Ms. Baisa, Councilman Baisa, excuse me --

15

Councilwoman whatever, Gladys.

16

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

17

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

18

MS. CIRCLE:

Close enough.

That's my favorite.

In talking about the flat, not -- not

19

raising it is because we can't.

Our funding has

20

been flat for years.

21

have to go out and service these seniors is

22

flat.

23

trying to get money for another position because

24

we need another in-house worker to go out and

25

service this tsunami of aging people that are

The number of people we

And that's partially why we're -- we're
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coming.

And it's why, in my opinion, I've been

2

afraid to project higher numbers because I don't

3

know if we can handle the higher numbers.
There's no doubt the numbers are every

4
5

day increasing, the number of calls we get, but

6

we don't have the staff and we don't have the

7

funding.

8

only three times a week, it's -- it's

9

devastating.

10

MR. TOMOSO:

And when you see people being bathed

I just want to add that also we need to

11

increase the base unit of -- the base price of

12

each unit, because some of our providers -- most

13

of them are finding it hard to keep people on

14

staff.

15

even with this subsidy, so that we can say,

16

"Well, then, now you can hire at a more

17

marketable level."

So we want to increase the base units,

We -- every day, we get calls from all

18
19

of our providers saying, "Oh, that staff has

20

quit and gone to such and such because they get

21

more money."

22

MS. CIRCLE:

So that's part of it, too.

I just want to add that we just put out

23

RFPs for all our services, we didn't get

24

response for two of them, Chore Service and Case

25

Management, because it's such a low rate.
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can't compete.

2

Like housekeeping, for example, they

3

can't compete with the hotels.

4

we may have the funding, they can't hire.

5

have to raise the unit rate.

6

really crucial.

7

is bearing and they can't -- they can't hire

8

people, so we're not getting responses from

9

providers.

10

So even though
We

I mean, it's

We're way under what the market

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Okay.

Who sets the rate,

11

is it us, is it the federal government, who sets

12

the rates?

13

MR. TOMOSO:

We

in our RFPs, we actually set the
but these rates are kind of --

14

rates, but

15

they're -- we looked at them with the amount of

16

money we have and the amount of service that

17

we've traditionally given and, you know,

18

basically we're -- our hands are tied because,

19

okay, I can increase ratings, but that means so

20

many kupuna who got service this year will

21

probably get less or no service the following

22

year, because it's the same amount of money.

23

mean, it's ...

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

So why not, like
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MR. TOMOSO:

Yes?

2

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

-- why not increase?

I

3

don't understand.

4

see the problem.

5

problem.

6

for any more funds.

7

What's -- what's your -- what's your thought?

8

And I understand the staff, but if we can pay

9

the staff more, we can increase.

10

I see the demographics.

I

We all agree there's a

More is needed, and you're not asking
You're keeping it flat.

So we're kind of like playing this

11

Russian roulette with our -- with our system.

12

If we know there's a problem and there's a

13

tsunami, whatever coming of seniors --

14

MR. TOMOSO:

Yes.

15

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

-- and a few Members on

16

this Council just were shaking their head,

17

they're going to be seniors pretty soon, and I'm

18

not too far behind that group either, based on

19

age, of course.

20

age.

21

Based on age.

Not good looks,

Stop laughing, Lori.
Really, I don't see the understanding

22

that you won't want to -- or you don't increase

23

it.

24

we can see the need, we'll give more.

25

Hopefully, we can give more.

Come to us with -- asking for more.
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MR. TOMOSO:

I think we can -- I could make it easily

2

in our discretion.

3

price, but we do know that that means such and

4

such, a number less people will get serviced,

5

and then -- then we'll get calls.

6

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

7

MR. TOMOSO:

8

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

9

10

point.

We can easily raise the unit

John?

I think you'll probably get calls, too.
No, but you're missing my

I'm not saying reduce the number of

services.

11

MR. TOMOSO:

Oh.

12

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Raise the price, ask us for

13

more money so that we can provide those services

14

needed.

15

have the capability, that's what I'm asking.

16

I'm not saying --

17
18
19

MR. TOMOSO:

If we don't have the people, we don't

We -- we could come back at it as a

budget amendment, you mean?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Well -- I mean, even when

20

you do this initially, when you did this

21

initially with this tidal wave that you're

22

calling tsunami, I'm just -- I mean -- sorry.

23

As a businessman, if I know something's coming

24

up, I put it in my budget so that I can say,

25

"Boss, this is coming and I need it."
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The people of Maui need it.

1

Ask us.

2

Maybe we can find the money, but if you never

3

ask and you keep it flat, like Councilwoman

4

Baisa said, the tsunami will wipe us out and

5

then we'll all be back to square one.

6

don't think the people of Maui County,

7

especially our aged, needs that.

8

three days

9

to bathe?

And I

You know,

three times a week one hour a day
Oh, God, I hope when I reach that

10

point, I'll be in big trouble.

So I'm just

11

saying I'm -- I'm not comprehending right now.

12

Why don't you want to ask us for more money?

13

And I'm sorry, Mr. Chair, I may be going

14

longer than I should, but I'm just having a hard

15

one with that.

16

MS. MEDEIROS:

I think Councilman Victorino and

17

Council Members, this is one of those areas

18

where when we talked about in our Administration

19

and what our goals that -- part of our goals is

20

to be going back and looking at each of the

21

Divisions, their performance measures.

22

going to be taking a good hard look at, you

23

know, what type of -- what monies they have,

24

what type of services, and looking at our needs

25

going into the future.

We're
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Okay.

I guess I won't

2

belabor the point.

I just

I just feel that I

3

really wish you guys would, knowing this is

4

occurring, ask us for more money so that we can

5

at least give you an opportunity to get the

6

money to you.

7

could say, "Hey, no.

8

But to say, "Keep it flat.

9

then all of a sudden say,

If we can't find it, then we
We've got to say here."
Keep it flat," and
"Oh, yeah, we know

10

there's needs, but we're going to cut it down to

11

two days a week for personal service."

12

be appalled at that even.

13

more money.

14

Now, I'd

You know, so ask for

I don't know.

I know you didn't have much time and

15

I

16

I think the people of Maui County, especially

17

our seniors, who deserve so much are not getting

18

what we should be giving them.

19

find the money, I think that's our

20

responsibility.

21

figure the problem out.

22

I'll say that, I'll give you that much, but

MR. TOMOSO:

Come to us.

And where we can

Let us try to

And Director, if I may?

Thank you,

23

Council Member.

We will want to transmit to

24

you, as the Chair has asked -- the Council Chair

25

has asked very specific information, especially
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2

regarding income criteria.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

3

Thank you, Mr. Victorino.

4

Just comment on that, as we go through

5

the various communities in regards to chore

6

services, you know, things that you mentioned,

7

the people aren't, you know, saying that,

8

we need more attention as far as our health

9

needs," so thank you for revisiting this thing

"Yeah,

10

here.

And I'm sure -- you know, it's pretty

11

unfair for -- for us to look at performance

12

measures which you probably didn't create.

13

Hopefully going forward,

14

at all of the things that, you know, is coming

15

at you this morning or this afternoon.

that you'll be looking

16

The Chair is aware of the time, and I

17

think we still need to come back with Housing

18

and Human Services probably for another half

19

hour this afternoon.

20

But before we leave, in regards to a

21

question that was asked by Mr. Hokama to the

22

Department regarding the Boy Scouts of America,

23

I was on a

24

ten years ago that donated $250,000 to the Boy

25

Scouts.

with a non-profit group about

And I think the ten years is up, and if
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the County didn't act within ten years, that

2

$250,000 go to the Boy Scouts.

3

So if you -- you know, as a Department,

4

if you can double-check on that, it may be part

5

of that monies that was provided by the old Maui

6

County Fair and Racing Association, probably '96

7

or 1997.
So with that, Members, the Chair will

8
9

10

call for a lunch recess.
1:45.

This meeting is now --

11

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

12

have 2:00?

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

15
16

We'll reconvene at

2:00?

Chair, 2:00?

Huh?
Can we request 2:00,

Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Okay.

We'll go until 2:00, and

17

then we'll reconvene at 2:00.

18

in recess.
RECESS:

12:41 p.m.

20

RECONVENE:

2:06 p.m.

21

CHAIR MOLINA:

23

This meeting is

(Gavel.)

19

22

Can we

(Gavel. )

The Budget and Finance

Committee meeting is now reconvened.
Members, thank you for that lunch break.

24

When we left off, we were in the B Account on

25

the Human Concerns Program.
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Members, are there any further questions

1

2

to the particular B Account, Operations?

3

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

4

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Mr. Chair?

Mr. Victorino.
Yeah.

I had one more

6

question.

And I was looking under Immigration

7

94 -- I mean, 914143, Immigration Services.

8

notice on 6112, Contractual Service, we have

9

35,000 in this year and zero for next year.

I

But

10

then at the same token, I flip over the page

11

under 9317, County grant subsidy and ...

12
13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Mr. Victorino, excuse me?

give us the page number?

14

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

15

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

17

Can you

Oh, page 8-13 and 8-14.

Thank you.
I'm sorry.

I'm giving you

guys the subtitles, but not the numbers.

18

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Okay.

19

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Go ahead.
Again just -- just trying

20

to figure out, is this County grant subsidy

21

taking over for this contractual service or

22

I'm not sure how that all works, so I'm just

23

asking, because the two figures come up almost

24

the same as far as numbers are concerned.

25

MS. MEDEIROS:

Yes.

Let me just go back here.
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understanding is that that is correct.

2

grant subsidy amount is actually funded -- it's

3

an acculturation program that's funded through

4

Maui Waena School, so what they did was they

5

just moved it from a contractual services into a

6

County subsidy.

7

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Okay.

The

And then the last

8

one was in the same -- same page, 6-13 -- 8-13,

9

the airfare, transportation.

I noticed a

10

sizable jump in that one versus pretty much

11

everybody else's, about the same.

12

1200 to 2200.

13

the very bottom, 6201, air and transportation?

14

MS. MEDEIROS:

You went from

Is there a specific reason?

At

The only reasons that I can see for

15

that is that the Immigrant Services Division

16

here services Lanai, Mo10kai and they also go

17

out to Lahaina, and so this is probably looking

18

into the Mo10kai person probably having to come

19

to Maui, and then our Staff people having to go

20

to Lanai and also Mo10kai, so this is just

21

probably an increase in transportation.

22

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Okay.

And if that's the

23

cause of that increase, then I have no problem

24

with it.

25

Thank you.

I appreciate it.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2
3

Thank you.

Members, any more questions to the
B Account?
Member Baisa.

4
5

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

I have two very quick

6

questions.

7

recipients on page 10-23 of the Budget Proposal.

8

On the bottom of the column, it shows that there

9

is unallocated money in this year's community

One is on the community partnership

10

partnership grants in the amount of $71,000.

11

Can you tell me what -- why that's there, or

12

what we intend to do with it?

13
14

MS. MEDEIROS:

Yes.

I'll ask my Staff to give you

the answer.

15

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

16

MS. STEBBINS:

Thank you.

Wendy Stebbins with the Grants
Councilman -- Member

17

Management Division.

18

Baisa, that 71,000 has been allocated.

19

believe -- I don't have the exact breakdown, but

20

we can get that to you.

21

and Girls Club of Maui; others went to, I

22

believe, the Maui Farm, and -- so I can get you

23

the breakdown.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

I

Some went to the Boys

Oh, that would -- I'd

appreciate that a lot.
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MS. STEBBINS:

Okay.

2

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

3

MS. STEBBINS:

4

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Thank you.

Okay.
Because we don't want to see it

5

sitting there when it could be helping some

6

agency that probably would love to have it.
And my second question is probably for

7

8

the Director.

On the page right next to it, the

9

10-22, which is your grants summary.

There's a

10

listing that says, "Social and Human Services

11

Needs Assessment Study," and there's a request

12

for $50,000.

13

kind of human service needs study, and I'm

14

wondering if you have any idea of what that's

15

going to entail, because, you know, we've had so

16

many studies done in the past that have not been

17

beneficial.

18

that if we're funding something, that it will be

19

worthwhile this time.

20

MS. STEBBINS:

I'm assuming this is to do some

And so I just want to make sure

Yes.

That was put in actually by our

21

former Director to update the 2003, 2004 Needs

22

Assessment Study, and the intention was to just

23

focus on social needs.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Oh, that will be really great.

You know, we should use these surveys as
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guidelines in how we fund programs.

And unless

2

they're accurately done and really reflect what

3

is going on in the community, then they cause

4

more harm than good, so I'm worried about

5

studies that don't work.

6

sure that if we get one, we do it well.

So I just want to make

So thank you very much and it's vital

7

8

information that we -- that we and you need in

9

order to fund programs.

10

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Before I call on Member Hokama, just a

11

12

Thank you.

quick question on that.

13

Is the study going to be done by

14

University of Hawaii who did the study the last

15

time?

16

MS. STEBBINS:

We had asked them if they were able to

17

do it, and about six months ago, they had said

18

no, and did forward us other alternatives,

19

evaluators.

20

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

21

Thank you.

And that study that was provided to us

22

several years back, would that be shared with

23

the -- I guess the new entity that's going to be

24

doing the study?

25

MS. STEBBINS:

Yes.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2
3

Thank you.

Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Chairman.

Director, I'm just trying to understand

4
5

this Acculturation Program you have on 8-14, you

6

know, the current year request is $30,000.

7

have it all for contractual services.

8

Immigration Services not doing that you need to

9

contract out for this acculturation, since at

10

one time this was all part of the same thing?

11
12

MS. MEDEIROS:

Okay.

You

What is

Are we talking about -- which

one?

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MS. MEDEIROS:

15

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MS. MEDEIROS:

This Acculturation Program.

The 914147?

Okay.

Yes.
My understanding -- and this

17

has been extremely confusing to me as well.

18

understanding is that this actually represents

19

the Acculturation Program on Mo1okai.

20

reason why ...

21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
utilizes?

23

care of Immigration Services?

25

And the

Is this what Mrs. Molina

22

24

My

Because you have Mrs. Molina taking

I mean, I would ask Mr. Mateo to correct
me if I'm misunderstanding what's happening on
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Mo10kai, and I -- and, you know, she's one of

2

your top personnel in -- in that program when we

3

went through the A Account.

4

MS. MEDEIROS:

We had asked -- I'm sorry.

We had

5

asked our Staff to be here and, unfortunately,

6

our Division Head is on a trip.
But according to our information here

7

8

is

and again, it's extremely confusing and

9

we've been going around in circles with this is

10

that there's two acculturation programs.

11

in Maui and that's funded through the County

12

grant subsidy that's in the Immigration Services

13

account, and then there's the Acculturation

14

Program on Mo10kai that's -- that particular

15

fund.

16

One is

And the breakdown as you're seeing is it

17

is -- and I questioned our Staff on the

18

breakdown, is that apparently when they order

19

supplies, that Finance is requiring them,

20

because supplies are ordered, actually, through

21

the Maui office.

22

is a County office, and I believe this is the

23

Mo10kai operations.

24
25

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

So it's being treated like it

Okay, Director.

So how are you

doing the Lanai program then?
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MS. MEDEIROS:

My understanding and -- and what we've

2

read, the Lanai program is -- is run the same

3

way.

4

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MS. MEDEIROS:

Right.

It's run out of that Immigration

6

Services item, and I believe that -- it calls

7

for $20,000 to go specifically towards the Lanai

8

operations and the remaining portion goes

9

towards the Maui operations.

10

So if you look at the Immigration

11

Services, there's -- there's a -- it's not in

12

there, but there is a breakdown for that

13

20,000 is identified for Lanai operations and

14

the remaining part for the Maui operations.

15

don't know how or when this was -- was separated

16

out.

17
18

I

It does make it quite confusing.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would agree with you, Director.

I would agree with you.

19

And Chairman, maybe before we enter

20

decision-making, we might want to have some

21

maybe the Director, if she has additional

22

information, she could share it with the

23

Committee, please, because, you know, for

24

Mo10kai and Lanai, that is the only faces we

25

have for the whole islands.

And we have -- we
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have similar needs that this island has on a

2

smaller basis, but similar needs, and I would

3

just want to make sure that we can let our

4

people do their job with the right amount of

5

resources.

6

The other question I have in -- in

7

operations, Chairman, is more about the Animal

8

Management Revolving -- Revolving Program, if I

9

may ask a question in that operations, please?

10
11

12
13

14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Yeah, you've got the page number

that we can all refer to?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Animal Management is the last

program, Chairman, so that would be 8-30.
And Director, I would just ask one, we

15

have a special revolving fund established by

16

Code that the Council enacted years ago.

17

it's Section 3.84 of the Maui County Code, and

18

the intent of Council was that it would be used

19

to fund animal management programs, and we have

20

balances every year.

And

21

My point being that that should -- that

22

the general fund request should just be able to

23

offset and that the management fund should be

24

utilized to its maximum, instead of us building

25

up and every year seeing balances and having a
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general fund pay more than it really should to

2

do this program.
And so I would ask, is there an internal

3

4

policy that we are unaware of in how your

5

Department is utilizing monies from this special

6

revolving fund under Animal Management?

7

MS. MEDEIROS:

I'm glad you asked that.

8

that's one of the items that

9

at is this revolving fund.

Actually,

that we looked
And unfortunately,

10

up until now, this program was monitored by the

11

Director's Office, but it was not monitored in a

12

way that -- that was helpful to the Agency.

13

We have recently turned this monitoring

14

and management over to our Grants Management

15

Division in looking at the revolving fund, and

16

what the purpose of it is, and looking at how --

17

and develop a policy for us to be able to access

18

that to help the Humane Society with their

19

operations.

20

I think one of the areas that appear to

21

have some confusion with interpretation is that

22

the ordinance for the Humane Society's

23

operations called for the -- that County funds

24

cannot be used to purchase any equipment or

25

vehicles.

And the Humane Society has had some
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requirements to replace vehicles or equipment,

2

so they were attempting to utilize a revolving

3

fund for this, and there seemed to have been

4

some confusion in the previous Administration as

5

to whether the revolving fund could be used for

6

that purpose or not, so we're trying to iron

7

this out.

8

Our Staff is working with Corp. Counsel

9

so that we can come to an understanding all the

10

way around and get to a point where, on a

11

regular and timely basis, we can assist the

12

Humane Society with tapping into the revolving

13

fund.

14

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Well, I would just say

15

that if need be, Council can amend the section

16

of the Code to make it very clear of our intent,

17

so that there's no question of interpreting, it

18

is specific and clear enough that the Department

19

understands exactly what the money is to be

20

utilized for.

21

MS. MEDEIROS:

Thank you.

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

So we would ask for you to

23

consider that as another way to approach the

24

the fund balance that's in this accounts.

25

MS. MEDEIROS:

Yes.

We agree.

You know, there's
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there should not be that kind of a balance being

2

built up, and it's to the detriment of the

3

Humane Society, who has had some shortfalls, who

4

is struggling at this point in time, so that's

5

something that's a high priority for us.

6

And secondarily, I believe that the

7

chapter is very simple and there should not have

8

been any misinterpretation with it.

9

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Director.

I

10

appreciate your -- your candid response to the

11

question.

12
13

Chairman, thank you so much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

14

Members, any more questions?

15

If not, then if you do have any
I'd like to remind the

16

additional questions

17

Members, if you do have questions, the response

18

time from the Department will be -- for any

19

Department coming forward will be shortened, so

20

it becomes very critical that if there are

21

questions to other Departments that are going to

22

be coming forward, that we make sure that they

23

get it on time so that the response can be done

24

to this Committee in a reasonable timeframe.

25

Thank you.
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We'll go to the C Account.

1

2

This is equipment.
Member Victorino, questions?

3

4

Page 8-28.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

No.

I have no questions.

5

I think they pretty much cleared everything in

6

my mind.
Thank you.

7

8

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Member Hokama.

9

10

Thank you.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Chairman, thank you.

My question is on this Floor Covering

11

I believe this is for the Maui -- it

12

System.

13

says, "Maui Senior Center Leisure," page 8-29,

14

Chairman.

15

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

16

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.
Can you just help us

17

understand -- I know we -- we gave money a year

18

or a couple years ago for Kaunoa to redo the

19

whole surface.

20

different, or is this part of the same project?

21

Can you help us, please?

22

MS. MEDEIROS:

Is this something totally

I would ask our Senior Division --

23

Senior Service Division to come and explain

24

that, please.

25

MR. TANAKA:

Good afternoon.

Robin Tanaka, Senior
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Services Administrator.

2

Counci1member Hokama, yes, this is for

3

our new We11ness Building that was just

4

constructed, and we have a special flooring

5

there.

6

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

MR. TANAKA:

Right.

It's a wooden floor, and I guess within

8

the past two years, the program has really grown

9

a lot.

And we were not planning to use that

10

facility for our major events and seminars and,

11

you know, all kind of other major events, but

12

we're finding out that we need to use that

13

facility.

14

Our cafeteria, which we currently use,

15

holds about 180 people.

16

Center can hold up to about 350 people.

17

many of our activities, the attendance is coming

18

to that amount, and we have a choice of either

19

putting people on the waiting list or running

20

two programs.

21

That new We11ness
And

But it's kind of like specialized

22

flooring and we need to have this vinyl covering

23

on it so that, you know, from street shoes --

24

because most people, they use it as an exercise

25

hall.

They use sneakers and all that, so it's
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just to protect the flooring to give it

2

additional life.

3

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

So, and again, Mr. Tanaka, and

4

I'm trying to recall because I believe we spent

5

some big money, yeah, on this We11ness Center

6

and we were told about this special floor.

7

this is something to cover the floor, what

8

the request is for something to cover the floor

9

and then when it's used for its health and

So

10

fitness thing, the covering is removed from the

11

floor?

12

tarpaulin then for the floor?

13
14
15

MR. TANAKA:

So this is what, a giant expensive

It's about $5,000.

It comes with a

roller on wheels.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

16

this sound system.

17

project, Mr. Tanaka?

18

MR. TANAKA:

19

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And then you have

Is this the same -- the same

Yes, it's for the We11ness Center.
So help us understand about this

20

sound system request, you know, because, again,

21

yeah, we paid big money for this new We11ness

22

Center?

23

MR. TANAKA:

Yeah.

In the design of the We11ness

24

Center, we did not provide a sound system.

25

now that we're using the facility for other
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activities, other than exercise type classes, we

2

thought about putting a sound system in there.
There's two ways that we look at it.

3

4

One was to put a permanent sound system in

5

there, and the other one was a portable sound

6

system, and we kind of opt for a portable sound

7

system.

8

also use the system for other buildings and

9

other activities.

10

It gives us more flexibility.

We could

It provides us ...

And we're asking for a wireless sound

11

system, which is kind of like double the cost.

12

And the reason why is if we use a wired sound

13

system, it's a large hall, open space, high

14

ceiling, so the wiring has to run on the floor,

15

and we're talking about hundred -- hundreds of

16

feet of wiring, yeah, that people can trip over.

17

We have to tape.

18

went for a wireless sound system.

19

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

So for efficiency purposes, we

Okay.

You're not going to ask us

20

to do special sound-proofing and what-not for

21

this brand new building, are you?

22
23

MR. TANAKA:

No,

just based on the system we use,

yeah, it's adequately designed for sound.

24

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MR. TANAKA:

It's okay for the acoustics?

Right.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And Chairman, I don't need

2

the response now, but like -- like for all the

3

other equipment replacement, like the vehicles,

4

I think we have a master question in on as it

5

compares to the replacement schedule.

6

7
8

9
10
11
12

Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Chairman, my questions related

to equipment were answered.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Member Medeiros.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

15

Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

17

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

20

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

23

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

25

No questions.

Thank you.

22

24

No questions.

Thank you.

19

21

No questions, Chair.

Thank you.

16

18

Thank you.

No.

Thank you.

The last item that I have over here, and
I think Mr. Hokama already touched base on, is
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the Animal Management.
Director, any -- any information on

2
3

4

that?
MS. MEDEIROS:

We have no information other than what

5

we presented earlier, however, the Executive

6

Director of the Humane Society is here, so if

7

you have any specific questions, she may be able

8

to respond to those.

9

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

10
11

Thank you.

Members, any need for the Director for
Animal Management at this time?

12

Member Mateo.

13

So if the Executive Director for the

14

Animal Management Program, Jocelyn Bouchard, if

15

you could come forward?

16

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

please?

18

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

19

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Chairman, point of information,

Sure.
Is it your intention to at least

20

have a quick pass-through on the grant revenue

21

side after this portion or ...

22

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Yes.

23

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Yes.

Thank you.
Member Mateo, question?
Chairman, thank you very much.
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1

2

here.

3

MS. BOUCHARD:

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

5

Thank you for being

Good afternoon.

My pleasure.

Once again, we're looking at

your budget operations and it is flat --

6

MS. BOUCHARD:

Yes.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

8

MS. BOUCHARD:

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

in terms of operations.

Yes.
And I do know that your program

10

operations also takes care, in part, of Lanai

11

Mo10kai and I would assume Lanai as well?

12

MS. BOUCHARD:

No.

There are no funds specifically

13

allocated for Lanai.

14

an open position, a part-time dog warden that

15

comes under the Police Department.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

17

MS. BOUCHARD:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

They have, I believe, it's

So yours takes care of Mo10kai?

Yes.
And I have read in the paper on

19

numerous articles regarding the increase in spay

20

and neuter of the animals and of the need for

21

expanded services with the Animal Control

22

Division.

23

addressing the demand of the public?

24
25

MS. BOUCHARD:

So how does this hinder you

How does the flat budget -- yeah,

well, it obviously doesn't allow for any growth,
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any increase for salaries.

2

to many of the Councils that I have met with,

3

we're actually facing $130,000 deficit for the

4

'08 Fiscal Year, and that's based on the

5

operational increase that -- that we requested

6

last year and the operational increase that we

7

would be looking at for Fiscal Year '08.

8
9

As I had mentioned

And part of the complication was with
that Animal Management Revolving Fund, last year

10

then Counci1member Charmaine Tavares had

11

actually sort of championed our request, and it

12

was determined to take those funds, which was at

13

the time, I think, about 60,000 for operations

14

and then we were requesting some truck

15

purchases, from the revolving fund.

16

where the problems became, and that we were told

17

specifically with the operations request, it

18

came down to us that, number one, the Council

19

couldn't specify that those funds be taken from

20

that revolving fund, and, number two, that that

21

fund was intended for one-time purchases, like

22

the trucks.

23

And that's

So as -- as Director Medeiros mentioned,

24

we have been working very positively with the

25

new group in there, but they did come in too
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late to impact the budget.

2

anticipating with the support that we're getting

3

from this new Administration is that we will be

4

fine for the Fiscal Year '07 and we will

5

actually spend down that account.

6

anticipating to spend about $190,000 from that

7

account for '07 operations and truck purchases,

8

which will leave us with a little less than

9

100,000 in that account.

10

So what we are

We're

And then next year our goal is to sit

11

down and determine how that fund should be used

12

so that we can -- less impact the general fund,

13

as Member Hokama said.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

15
16

Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

17
18

Thank you, Member Mateo.

Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

19
20

Thank you.

Chairman, thank you.

Ms. Bouchard, on Lanai, we're having a
problem filling that Police Department's warden.

21

MS. BOUCHARD:

Yes.

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

We classified it as a warden.

Do

23

you have any concerns or problems if we

24

considered that as a -- for a contractual

25

service instead of as a direct County employee,
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2

part-time employee?
MS. BOUCHARD:

No.

In fact, we had some real

3

preliminary discussions with Member Mateo about

4

that as well, about expanding our services to

5

include the entire County of Maui, and I think

6

that's -- that's possibly a conversation that's

7

overdue to be had.

8
9

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

MS. BOUCHARD:

11

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

MS. BOUCHARD:

14

17

Yeah.

Yeah.

on Lanai.
And we've had some concerns

from Lanai residents about that as well, so -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

15
16

Because I'm tired of

looking at that empty position --

10

13

Okay.

Very good.

You deal mostly with what we call
domesticated animals only?
MS. BOUCHARD:

Primarily, we do, although, you know,

18

we do -- we always seem to have pigs these days

19

at the shelter, goats, a lot of geese, ducks,

20

things like that, we see regularly.

21

Occasionally, we get, you know,

22

individual horses or cattle.

If we ever had to

23

deal with a large scale impoundment of horses or

24

cattle -- and I don't know if you would term

25

that domestic or not, so I'm kind of lumping
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that in.

2

Department of Ag would be dealing with those

3

sort of large farm type animals, and we would be

4

restricted to cats, dogs, rabbits, guinea pigs,

5

birds, caged birds, that sort of thing.

6

Does that answer your question?

7
8

9

In the event of a disaster, the

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah.

I've got problems on Lanai

with both type of animals, so -MS. BOUCHARD:

We -- our contract with the County for

10

day-to-day -- like if there's a problem with

11

cruelty, neglect or if there's cattle or horses

12

loose on the road, that would be us to respond

13

to, yeah.

14
15

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm trying to eradicate

the feral cats.

16

MS. BOUCHARD:

17

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

Okay.

later.

Uh-huh.
So I'll talk to you about that

Thank you very much.

19

MS. BOUCHARD:

Thank you.

20

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

21

Members, any more questions?

22

Member Medeiros.

23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Maha10, Chair.

What's your coverage of the East Maui
area, especially Hana, Kipahulu?
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MS. BOUCHARD:

We go out there at least once a week

2

for routine services and occasionally we can go

3

out if there's something more pressing that we

4

need to come out outside of that schedule, we --

5

we will accommodate that.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

So for the people in East

7

Maui, if they require your services, they need

8

to call your office?

9

MS. BOUCHARD:

If there is an emergency, yeah, they

10

would call either us or the Police Department if

11

it was after-hours to access us.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Even if it wasn't an

13

emergency, you have a regular schedule, and in

14

order to for them to access services during your

15

regular schedule, do they need to call your

16

office?

17

MS. BOUCHARD:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

19
20

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

25

Thank you.

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Members, any more questions for
Ms. Bouchard?

23
24

Okay.

Thank you, Chair.

21
22

Correct.

If not, thank you very much for being
here.
MS. BOUCHARD:

Thank you.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2

grants.
Member Victorino, any questions in

3

4
5

Members, we're going to the

regards to the grants, which starts on 8-31?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

No, not at this time.

I'll

6

yield, and if my question doesn't get answered,

7

then I'll bring it up at that time.

8

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Mr. Hokama.

9

10

Okay.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Chairman.

Mine is regarding the Federal TANF

11

12

Program.

13

Director.

14

shared with us earlier this morning.

15

is supposed to get down to the localities, the

16

local governments, the cities, the

17

municipalities, the County, in our case.

18

And we heard your comments earlier,
I understand the -- some of what you
But TANF

So is the Department receiving TANF

19

funds from another mechanism, another -- another

20

route?

21

able to use some of the federal funds for this

22

temporary assistance program?

23

MS. MEDEIROS:

Because I would hate for us not to be

Not that I'm aware of.

And

24

unfortunately, my Housing Division Administrator

25

is not here, but not that I'm aware of.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

We -- do you know if we've ever

2

used -- have been successful in getting TANF

3

funds?

4

national organization, and we fight hard to keep

5

programs like TANF alive for -- for the

6

localities nationwide that need this program.

7

And I'm just wondering why Hawaii is not

8

utilizing it to its maximum abilities.

9

Because our County participates with our

MS. MEDEIROS:

Unfortunately, I haven't been here

10

long enough to know whether we've used it in the

11

past.

We can certainly check on that for you.

12

You know, it would certainly appear from

13

the information we received this morning that if

14

the State has not released it to us, then it's

15

possible the State may be using it for State

16

purposes.

17
18

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

response anyway, Director.
Could your Department utilize these

19

20
21
22
23
24
25

I doubt it, but that's a good

funds if you had it?
MS. MEDEIROS:

I'm sure in light of our housing

situation, I'm sure we could use it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

You could also use it under human

concerns portion of ...
MS. MEDEIROS:

I'm not sure.

I would have to look at
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2

what they allow for the usage.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Okay.

Do you expect a

3

response back from Director Koller of the State

4

Department regarding the County's $4 million ...

5

MS. MEDEIROS:

I think what we'll do is, you know,

6

we'll definitely get -- get contact with her or

7

a letter to find out, you know, exactly what's

8

going on with this and what we can anticipate in

9

the future.

10

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

The Kupuna Care Program,

11

is that a set amount or is this something you

12

folks apply and then the State has a formula

13

that allocates out a portion of the amount, so

14

that we could come up with this $695,000, more

15

or less?

16

MS. MEDEIROS:

17
18
19

I'll ask our Office on Aging

Administrator.
MR. TOMOSO:

Yes.

Good afternoon, Chair Hokama and

Members.

20

The Kupuna Care Program is funded every

21

year through the State Legislature.

In fact,

22

the current -- the current bill is making its

23

way through the WAM Committee under Senator

24

Baker.

25

how much next

So as of today, I can't tell you exactly
next year's allocation is going
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2

to be, but it is a yearly amount that we get.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

We get -- so Maui gets a specific

3

amount or it's a percentage of a big pot,

4

Mr. Tomoso?

5

MR. TOMOSO:

It's a percentage of a big pot.

It's

6

formulaic by a formula set down by the Older

7

Americans Act, per capita aging in the County,

8

so the number of older Americans in the County

9

and that's how they formulate it out.

10

Just for your information, this year

11

this year's Kupuna Care Bill also includes a new

12

pot of money for family care-giver respite

13

services.

14

State funding Kupuna Care will kind of parallel

15

and mimic the Federal Title 3 funding, including

16

family care-giver respite services State-funded.

17

So basically, if that passes, the

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And then just help us

18

understand a little better and, again, I don't

19

know which -- who has this program, the Title 5

20

Grant Funds, please.

21

That's not you, Mr. Tomoso, Title 5?

22

MS. MEDEIROS:

Wrong title.

23

MS. STEBBINS:

Yes, currently that we're

24

currently, we are receiving Title 5 money for an

25

in-school suspension program, but we did not
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

211
BF 4/09/07
1

apply for 2008.

2

federal funds ...

3

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

MS. STEBBINS:

5

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

So actually, this is

Right.

This is -- it will end September 30.
Okay.

So what we're shown on

6

8-34, Ms. Stebbins, this is more a reflection of

7

the current year of funds we're getting from the

8

federal government for their current fiscal

9

year, is this --

10

MS. STEBBINS:

Correct.

11

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- what it's supposed to be?

12

in our budget, this is not going to be

13

happening, you won't get the 90,000?

14

MS. STEBBINS:

15

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MS. MEDEIROS:

17

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MS. MEDEIROS:

But

No.
Okay.

If I may offer?
Please, Director.

You know, and again, in us poring over

19

this and trying to understand the way this

20

budget is supposed to work, you know, one of

21

those areas in grant revenue is extremely

22

difficult because in cases where we're dealing

23

with federal monies and the federal fiscal year

24

starts October 1st, so the amounts are put in in

25

anticipation that we can get the monies.
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not know at this time when we're doing this

2

presentation to you whether or not we will

3

actually get the monies.
So sometimes we had this difficulty, and

4
5

that was one of those cases with the TANF

6

monies.

You know, we thought we were going to

7

get it.

It was put in the budget.

8

out, we didn't get it.

9

4 million, but, in actuality, we never even got

10

As it turns

So it looks like we lost

it to begin with.
So it's a little bit of a -- of a

11

12

challenge as to when do you show these monies,

13

because if it's not shown in there and it's not

14

part of the ordinance and we do get the monies,

15

we cannot spend it.

16
17

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

You're right.

You would still

need to have a budget amendment, you're correct.

18

So Director, you're going to need to

19

help us because hearing what you have just

20

shared with the Committee at this point in time

21

this afternoon, we're really not sure now, or I

22

am, what your grant revenue is really going to

23

be for that -- for the

24

MS. MEDEIROS:

Me, neither.

25

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

upcoming year.
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MS. MEDEIROS:

No.

2

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Just joking ... (laughter) ...
And let me tell you, I appreciate

3

it, because I'm pretty much with you and I think

4

something -- but we need to try and narrow the

5

parameters so that we get at least a decent

6

sense of what we can reasonably expect so that

7

we can make then the appropriate adjustments in

8

other special funds or the general fund itself.

9

When do you think you could provide the

10

Committee with maybe some updated revised

11

projections then, since we've heard some

12

interesting responses to the Committee's

13

questions today?

14
15
16
17
18

MS. MEDEIROS:

Just for clarification, are we talking

about pages 8-31, 8-32, 8-33 and 8-34?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, everything in your grant

revenue portion.
MS. MEDEIROS:

I believe we should be able to get

19

this to you by the end of the week, if that's

20

okay with you?

21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Again, you would need to work

22

through the Chairman, Mr. Pontani11a, but I

23

would say that would be helpful for the

24

Committee, Director.

25

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2
3

Thank you.

Member Molina, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Chairman.

4

Related to the housing contribution

5

programs, the $100,000 reduction, could you

6

clarify that for me again?

7

earlier, I apologize.

8

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

10
11

12

MS. MEDEIROS:

If you mentioned it

Which number?
Details 8-31, Chairman.

You know, I had that written down

and -COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

All right.

I can get that in

13

writing from you at a later time if you're

14

unable to respond today.

15

MS. MEDEIROS:

You know what?

I'm trying to remember

16

where I saw it because I remember it was --

17

apparently, it's a program that the funding was

18

stopped and I forgot which program that was.

19

can check that for you.

20
21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Thank you.

And then one other -- if you could

22

provide an update or a clarification to the

23

Nutrition Services Incentive Program, the

24

$97,000 reduction for operations on 8-33,

25

Details, Chairman?
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2

MS. MEDEIROS:

I'm going to have to ask one of my

Administrators.

3

MR. TANAKA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

5

MR. TANAKA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

7

MR. TANAKA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

9

Robin?
Could you locate the item --

I'm sorry.

Sure.

-- for me on the sheet -Thank you, Mr. Tanaka.

-- Councilman Molina?
8-33, it's the Nutrition

Services Incentive Program showing a $97,000

10

decrease from the prior fiscal year.

11

Year '07 was 217,000 and the request for '08 is

12

120,000.

13

MR. TANAKA:

Oh, okay.

I see.

Fiscal

For every meal that

14

we serve under our nutrition program, we get a

15

reimbursement from the United States Department

16

of Agriculture and, you know, the amount

17

fluctuates from year to year depending what the

18

appropriation is.

19

that we've got, you know, it's going to be

20

dropping this year -- or this coming year.

21
22
23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

And based on the information

Okay.

Did they give any

specific reason why?
MR. TANAKA:

No.

Basically, it's just been

24

fluctuating from year -- during the past

25

15 years, you know, it goes anywhere from
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20 cents per meal to -- up to maybe 60 cents per

2

meal, and it just fluctuates.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Maha10, Chair.

On Details page 8-34, the Volunteer

8
9

Thank you, Member Molina.

Member Medeiros.

6

7

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

4
5

Okay.

Center Program, can you explain to me what --

10

what that program is?

11

is that we were talking about a Volunteer

12

Coordinator position earlier and I want to know

13

if this is attached to that position, and in

14

what way.

15
16

MS. MEDEIROS:

And the reason I'm asking

I'll have our -Okay.

It's another one of those "1

17

don't know."

18

I mean, this program is part of the Volunteer

19

Center and I don't -- unfortunately, my Staff

20

does not know what that $20,000 is for.

21

may be another one of those, you know, ghost

22

things that we think we're going to get money

23

for something.

24
25

The Volunteer Center Program is

So it

You know, again, one of those areas
that -- that the Volunteer Center is involved
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in, or had been involved in the past, is like

2

the Special Fair Day.

3

with -- with the youth.

4

don't -- I don't have that information.

5

know if a grant was written, but again, I think

6

this is one of those little ghost things that

7

they were anticipating some monies and if it's

8

not in there, then we won't be able to spend it.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

They've done activities
I don't have -- I

Okay.

I don't

My interest in this

10

is that along with the Volunteer Coordinator

11

position, that -- let me give an example.

12

with the Maui Arts and Cultural Center, they

13

provide thousands of volunteer hours throughout

14

their year.

15

those volunteer hours is that -- that's how they

16

leverage federal funding and so forth.

Say

And with their summary report on

17

So I'm wondering if our position does

18

the same thing so we can report the volunteer

19

hours, so that we also can leverage some federal

20

funding?

21

MS. MEDEIROS:

We'll have to look into that again.

22

Unfortunately, this position has been vacant for

23

a little over a year.

24

vacancy, and very unfortunately, is that a lot

25

of the programs that was done by that individual

And as a result of that
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has either stopped or it's been taken over by --

2

by other entities.

3

at that.

So we'll have to take a look

And you know, I understand the concern

4
5

with the Volunteer Center and why we should

6

continue it.

7

sort of a volunteer clearinghouse.

8

it used to document -- I do know the previous

9

Director very well, and she used to document a

10

lot of the services and programs and volunteer

11

hours.

12

a nationally recognized volunteer program.

13

I think the Volunteer Center is
And I know

In fact, in case you don't know, it was

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Okay.

Yeah, if you can come

14

across it -- some of that information, I'd be

15

interested to find out about that.

16
17
18

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Member Johnson.

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

20

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

21
22

Thank you.

No questions.

Thank you.

Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Just one brief question.

23

We've been discussing the Volunteer

24

Coordinator, and on 8-33, I see the Retired

25

Senior Volunteer Program.

Is that part of
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this -- what this Volunteer Coordinator does, or

2

is it a separate thing?

3

MS. MEDEIROS:

No.

Actually a long time ago, the

4

RSVP Program was part of the Volunteer Center

5

and, very unfortunately, the Volunteer Center

6

has been sort of like a stepchild, it's

7

constantly being -- I should say a foster child.

8

It's constantly moved from house to house.
At one point in time, it was located out

9

10

at the Kaunoa.

And I believe in

11

can correct me if I'm wrong, but at that point

12

in time that RSVP Program became part of Kaunoa,

13

so now it sort of resides in Kaunoa.

14

the Volunteer Center moved out of there, it came

15

out without the RSVP Program.

16

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

17

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Strange.

and Robin

And when

Thank you.

Member Mateo.

18

Thank you very much.

19

Any more questions in regards to the

20
21
22
23

grants?
Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Just one.

Komohana Hale, that's Lahaina.

We still

24

have some jurisdiction over this project?

25

thought, Chairman, we either sold it or
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either to Hale Mahaolu or Mr. Riding's

2

non-profit organization?

3

MS. MEDEIROS:

4

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MS. MEDEIROS:

6

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

8
9

10
11

It is still owned by the County.
We still own that one?

Yes.
I thought we went through a

disposition of real property recently.
MS. MEDEIROS:

It's the sole -- it's the sole

remaining County rental housing project.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I know we sold Luana Gardens and

a few others, so ...

12

MS. MEDEIROS:

Yeah.

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Okay.

Thank you, Director.

Thank you.

Members, if you do any more questions,

15

16

put it in writing and we'll forward it to the

17

Department for proper response.
Any questions on the Section 8 Program,

18
19

8-35?

20

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

Mr. Chairman?

22

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

23

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

24
25

This one -- I'm sorry, Chairman.

Yes, go ahead.

Mr. Hokama.

Thank you.

This is the program that you said you
had some vacancies, correct?
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MS. MEDEIROS:

2

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MS. MEDEIROS:

4

No, not the Section 8 --

-- portion, it's the housing portion

had one vacancy.

5

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

portion?

7

MS. MEDEIROS:

8

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

10
11

Not Section 8?

Okay.

Nothing in the Section 8

Okay.

And I -- and I believe I

No.

asked you earlier, there's no operation or audit
problems with this -- with this for us?
MS. MEDEIROS:

Well, again, this is something that

12

we're going to be looking into.

13

Program, and if you look at the -- at the grant

14

funding for Section 8 under Operations, that

15

includes several accounts.

16

is the voucher account.

17

people use for rental.

18

The Section 8

One of the accounts

That's the voucher that

But there's also an Admin Account, and

19

that Admin Fund Account actually -- and I'm not

20

sure how -- why it's done this way, but every

21

time the Section 8 Program signs a new rental

22

contract, the Federal government pays them a

23

fee,

24

It's the same concept.

25

Admin Fund and can be used for operations.

so it's like an origination fee in a loan.
That fee goes into the
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So actually, what's happening, and you

2

mayor may not be aware of this, is the rental

3

of the building that the Housing Division is in

4

is being paid out of that Section 8 Admin Fund.

5

6

7

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Admin Fund.

Is that -- should

that be a concern for us, Director?
MS. MEDEIROS:

Not at this time, but like I said,

8

this is something that we'll be taking a look

9

at.

10
11

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And there was

something about Section 8 I can't recall.

12
13

Okay.

Chairman, thank you very much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14

Thank you.

Member Victorino, questions?

15

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

No, not at this time, sir.

16

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

17

Okay.

Again, if you do have any questions, if

18

you could submit it to the Chair and the Chair

19

will ask for the proper response from the

20

Department.

21

Before we conclude on the Department of

22

Housing and Human Services, we do have a bit of

23

an update regarding the First-Time Home Buyers

24

rules.

25

Corporation Counsel to provide us with that

And at this time I'd like to call on
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2

update.
MS. VILLAROSA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I did have an opportunity during the

3

4

break to check with my Department Staff

5

regarding the First-Time Home Buyer

6

Administrative Rules.

7

to apologize for the length of time it's been

8

taking to complete, but I did want to provide

9

some information so the Council's not left with

And first,

I just wanted

10

the impression that the rules have just been

11

languishing on a desk somewhere.

12

The original version of the rules is

13

approximately 150 pages long.

14

three separate revisions.

15

was done by the Department of Housing and Human

16

Concerns Staff.

17

by the consultant hired by the Department of

18

Housing and Human Concerns.

19

revision was done as an internal review in our

20

office.

21

It's gone through

The first revision

The second revisions were done

And then the third

Our Staff has just recently combined and

22

collated the final proposed set of rules that

23

amount to approximately 300 pages.

24

is currently reviewing this final set -- final

25

set and then we'll be sending it to Housing for

The Deputy
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2

their public hearing to adopt the rules.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

3

Members, any questions?

4

Member Molina.

5
6
7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, thank you, Chairman, and

thank you, Ms. Vi11arosa for the update.
Do you have a general timetable on or

8

about when the public hearing will be

9

established?

10

MS. VILLAROSA:

No, I don't -- I don't have a date.

11

Normally, we require 30 days notice for the

12

public hearing.

13

signed off on by my Department and they're

14

transmitted to Housing, it will be at least

15

30 days before they can hold their actual public

16

hearing, because they have to provide the

17

notice, the 30 days notice.

18
19

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

So once the rules have been

So would it be safe to say

some time before the end of this year, right?

20

MS. VILLAROSA:

Yeah, I think so.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

22

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

All right.

Okay.

Thank you.

23

Members, any more questions?

24

Member Mateo.

25

Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Chairman, thank you.
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Ms. Vi11arosa, how does a 150-page

2

document become 300 pages and, you know, be void

3

of interpretation needs -- or I mean, the more

4

pages it gets, it seems like there's more

5

questions that will come with it.

6

deal with, you know, doubling the size of a

7

document that is supposed to be simplified?

8
9

MS. VILLAROSA:

So how do we

Well, our Department tries to

anticipate ambiguities as we're reviewing it, so

10

that probably accounts for some of it.

When

11

there are sections that appear ambiguous, we try

12

to -- to clarify them as much as possible.

13

one can foresee the future so we -- you know, we

14

never know for sure what arguments might come up

15

when the law is actually applied, but we do try

16

to anticipate as much as possible.

No

17

The other thing is that, as I mentioned,

18

the rules were not only revised by my Department

19

internally, but they were revised by the

20

Department Staff, you know, who's going to be

21

implementing the rules, as well as their

22

consultant that they've hired.

23

have, you know, additional people providing

24

input, clarification.

25

come up with the best set as possible and

So then you

You know, it's just to
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1

it's unusual to have rules this long.

2

never seen Administrative Rules that are

3

300 pages long, but apparently that's what's

4

needed for this, this program.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So the ordinance itself, in

6

creating the fund, was not clear to a point

7

where it -- we had to virtually double an

8

explanation?

9

MS. VILLAROSA:

No, not necessarily.

Usually, the

10

ordinance establishes the program and sets

11

parameters.

12

the actual process is discussed, you know, if

13

there's like some kind of application process

14

and all of the reviews that it might have to go

15

through within the County.

16

details are usually found in Administrative

17

Rules.

18
19

20

The Administrative Rules are where

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

So most of the

Thank you.

Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Mateo.

21

Thank you very much.

22

Just one -- at this time, the Chair

23

would like to thank the Director, Vanessa

24

Medeiros, as well as the Deputy, Lori Tsuhako,

25

for being here this morning and this afternoon
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to provide us comments and answers to our

2

questions on the Department, so again thank you

3

very much.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

5

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Chairman?

And I also want to thank the Staff

6

that are here supporting their Director and

7

Deputy Director.
Member Mateo.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Chairman, just for information

10

purposes, earlier Mr. Hokama asked a question

11

regarding under the Immigration Office Program

12

who runs the Acculturation Program.

13

information purposes, on Mo10kai, it is not run

14

by the Immigration Office.

15

contracted out to a non-profit organization

16

called Mo10kai Community Services Council.

17

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

19

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

20

Vanessa.

21

here.

22

It is

Just for

it has been

Thank you.
Thank you.

Okay.

Thank you very much,

Thank you very much, Lori, for being

Members, we'll take a five-minute

23

stretch break in anticipation of the Planning

24

Department that's next.

25

Thank you.

Five-minute recess.

(Gavel.)
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RECESS:

2:55 p.m.

2

RECONVENE:

3:03 p.m.

3

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

(Gavel. )

Thank you for the break.

4

Members, this afternoon, we do have with

5

us the Planning Department, and at this time I'd

6

like to introduce Director Jeff Hunt, as well as

7

Deputy Director Colleen Suyama.
So Director, if you could provide us

8
9

10
11

with a quick overview of your Planning
Department?
MR. HUNT:

12

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
In your packet, you should have a

13

PowerPoint handout that looks something like

14

this, and I'll go through that briefly for

15

everyone.

16

Page 2 states our mission statement:

17

become the best planning organization in the

18

State through dedication, organization,

19

technology and communication.

20

And our goals regard policies and

21

procedures that are managed that -- pardon me,

22

that promote managed growth and a quality of

23

life.

24

and effectiveness of the Department.

25

Another goal is to enhance the service

The Budget Program also includes a
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number of Department policies:

2

general plan, improve customer service,

3

streamline permit processing, enhance staff

4

through increased training, increase utilization

5

of technology, improve enforcement, increase

6

employee recruitment and retention, create a

7

team of the three main divisions.

8
9

Expedite the

And then on page 6, we note some overall
Department improvement areas involving managing

10

the Department, more of a focus, more of an

11

emphasis on management, not just projects, and

12

also continuation with the Zucker Audit

13

recommendations.

14

The Planning Department is organized

15

into three divisions:

Current Planning, Long

16

Current Planning, Long Range Planning, and

17

Zoning and Enforcement.

18

And just real briefly -- I'll go over

19

these in more detail shortly, but the Current

20

Planning Division generally handles the more

21

complex development proposals, public hearings.

22

They also make comments on proposed bills and

23

offer public assistance.

24

The Long Range Planning Department is

25

responsible for updating the General Plan and
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Planning documents in general, including master

2

plans, and they also are in charge of the

3

Geographic Information Systems or the GIS.

4

The Zoning and Enforcement Division

5

reviews building permits and subdivisions,

6

handles inquiries from the public, and they're

7

charged with enforcement of the planning

8

regulations.

9

Our Program Budget this year shows an

10

increase of $1.1 million; 493,000 of that is on

11

salaries.

12

is on page 8.

13

for consultant services.

14

priorities:

15

Comprehensive Update; 300,000 for Cultural

16

Resources Plan; 400,000 for the West Maui

17

Community Plan; and 120 for Contested Case

18

Hearings Officers.

19

And we do have a number

and this

We do have a number of line items
And these are our

200,000 for Zoning Code

In our program, we also have a number of

20

miscellaneous improvements.

And they're not big

21

expenses compared to the other ones, but we

22

believe they're important, and they regard

23

customer service, a reception area at the Ka1ana

24

Pakui Building, an audio-visual installation in

25

the Planning Conference Room.
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Staffing involves recruitment and

1

2

retention and training and even team building.
I'm going to go into the specific

3

4

divisions a little bit more now.
The Current Planning Division's duties

5

6

include review of State permits; Community Plan

7

Amendments; Change in Zoning; Conditional and

8

Special Use Permits; Special Management Area

9

including Shoreline Setback Permits; Environment

10

Assessments and Impact Statements; Historic

11

District applications; Country Town Business

12

design; and then landscaping and signage plans.

13

Again, the Division provides technical

14

assistance to other agencies and the public.

15

They also staff all three Planning Commissions,

16

the Urban Design Review Board, the Cultural

17

Resources Commission, and the Hana Advisory

18

Committee.
There's 22 full-time positions in the

19
20

Current Division; 15 are planning -- planners.

21

We have three vacancies in that Division right

22

now.

23

The Zucker Audit noted a 53 percent

24

workload increase over the past several years

25

for the planners, and the audit noted a need for
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17.5 planners.

Even with the requested

2

expansion positions, it would be 3.5 planners

3

under their estimated need.
The expansion position for the Current

4
5

Planning Division includes a Planner VI,

6

Supervisor, and again, this is supported by the

7

Zucker Audit.

8

management issues and it's also in keeping with

9

dividing the Division into two sections, a Land

The Planner VI would address

10

Use Section and an Environmental Section with

11

each section headed by a Planner VI.

12

The Current Division also has an

13

expansion request for a Supervising Clerk.

14

Again, this is supported by the Zucker Audit,

15

and it would help manage the four existing

16

clerical positions in the Division and it would

17

help to address span of control issues, uniform

18

procedures, record-keeping, et cetera.

19

The Long Range Division is responsible

20

for updates to the General Plan and Community

21

Plan.

22

Program.

23

administer the GIS Program, maintain the Land

24

Use Data Base and provide training and support.

25

They administer the Cultural Resources
They provide technical studies.

They

There's 14 positions in the Long Range
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Division, and it's organized into two sections;

2

one dealing with Long Range Planning and one

3

dealing with Geographic Information Systems.

4

There's currently four vacancies, three planners

5

and a clerk typist.

6

Projects that have been recently

7

completed in support of the General Plan include

8

the 2030 Socio-economic Forecast, which

9

estimates growth in the County; the Land Use

10

Forecast, which estimates the additional

11

urban-planned lands that are needed; the Public

12

Facility Assessment, which identifies public

13

facilities and needs; Housing Issue Paper, which

14

analyzes the housing problem, resources

15

available and policy options; and they also

16

completed the Scenic and Cultural Resource

17

Inventory and Documentation of the Historic

18

Settlement Patterns on the Island.

19
20
21

I'm on page 22 if anyone's following
along.
The Long Range Division also completed
They -- there

22

two public outreach sessions.

23

were three session of Walk Story and two

24

sessions of Plan Story, and this provided

25

residents with an opportunity to participate in
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the update of the General Plan.

2

They've completed a draft of the

3

countywide Policy Plan and presented that to the

4

three island Advisory Committees.

5

Plan addresses visions, goals, objectives, and

6

policies.

7

The Policy

They are currently drafting the Maui

8

Island Plan and will present that to the

9

Advisory Committees this summer.

And the Island

10

Plan will contain land use, housing,

11

environmental and infrastructure policies along

12

with urban growth boundaries delineating urban

13

development areas.

14

The Division's also involved with some

15

special projects, the Pa1i to Puamana Parkway.

16

The environmental assessment is being reviewed

17

right now.

18

for the island's Community Plans.

19

And also digital aerial Photography

The proposed initiatives for the

20

upcoming fiscal year include an update of the

21

West Maui Community Plan and also updates of the

22

Mo1okai, and Lanai Community Plans.

23

Also, for the coming Fiscal Year, a

24

Cultural Resource Management Plan update is

25

proposed.

This would enhance management and
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protection of cultural resources on Maui,

2

Mo1okai and Lanai.
The proposed expansion position is a

3

It's intended

4

Geographic Information Analyst.

5

to support the maintenance of the Land Use

6

Designation Data Base and assist with the

7

utilization of GIS analysis, also provide

8

training and technical support.
The Zoning and Enforcement Division is

9

10

responsible for the enforcement of land use laws

11

for providing information and interpretation

12

regarding regulations,

13

subdivisions, development plans, flood,

14

building permits, supporting -- and supporting

15

the Board of Variances and the Urban Design

16

Review Board for certain applications.

for reviewing
sign and

17

The Division is also staffed with a

18

Certified Flood Plain Manager who regulates

19

development in the flood plain areas.

20

assists in providing federally-backed flood

21

plain insurance, which results in reduced flood

22

insurance rates.

23

Class 8 rating, and the Division is seeking a

24

Class 7 rating and even more savings to property

25

owners.

He

The County currently has a
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One of the goals for the upcoming fiscal

1

2

year is for the Division to convert flood

3

insurance maps, the existing ones, to digital

4

maps, and also to develop new maps featuring

5

aerial photography, to complete some hydrologic

6

studies and maps that would update the flood

7

zone areas, and assist in updating the Community

8

Plans.

9

The Zoning and Enforcement Division has

10

17 positions, three vacancies currently, and

11

they're proposing four expansion -- expansion

12

positions.

13

and are currently funded by the CZM Program, the

14

Coastal Zone Management Program.

15

asking for a transfer because of uncertainties

16

regarding federal funding for these two

17

positions.

18

Two of these positions already exist

And they're

The two expansion positions, one is a --

19

they're both intended to seek a stronger

20

enforcement presence, including a focus on

21

transient vacation rentals and also design

22

guidelines and signage.

23

One of the expansion positions is a

24

Zoning Inspector, which would provide more

25

pro-activity in addressing infractions and
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improve response time, regular inspections to

2

Mo1okai and Lanai, and an opportunity to meet

3

more and advise homeowners.

4

not actually recommended by the Zucker Report.

5

This position is Department-initiated in

6

response to concerns that we've heard regarding

7

enhanced enforcement.

8
9

This position is

The Supervising Zoning Inspector is
supported by the Zucker Audit, and it is

10

intended to improve the day-to-day

11

administration of the inspectiona1 staff,

12

address training and assignments, and improve

13

accessibility to staff with enhanced service to

14

the public, and resolution of problems.

15
16

17
18
19
20
21
22

And with that, we'll entertain any
questions that you have.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Director Hunt, in

regards to that quick overview.
Members,

just go with one question, one

follow-up on the overview.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Yeah.

I guess my -- my

23

interest, and there's many, and I appreciate

24

your -- your quick overview, Mr. Hunt.

25

The zoning inspectors, as I look down
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

238
BF 4/09/07
1

here, you want two expansion positions and right

2

now we have four, and I guess you're trying to

3

move the Department up to a total of nine?

4

that what you're trying to do now in that -- in

5

that particular Department?

6
7

MR. HUNT:

Two -- two of those positions are already

existing and they're just a transfer in funding.

8

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

9

MR. HUNT:

10
11

Is

Okay.

So we have five inspectors right now, and

we are proposing seven total.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Seven total, okay.

I guess

12

my question is, do you think this will be enough

13

with the demand that they put out there, not

14

only with the vacation rentals, not only with

15

bed and breakfasts, with just the amount of

16

construction that's going on that sometimes a

17

lot of us believe is being done without any

18

building permits, or maybe without the proper

19

permits, which leads us down the road down

20

when enforcement comes to -- or if there's ever

21

any enforcement, the building's done or whatever

22

the structure is, and, you know, you put the

23

cart before the horse now and, you know, now

24

we've got a problem.

25

Do you think this will help assist us a
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lot in that area, because I've heard that

2

complaint time in and time out by people?

3

MR. HUNT:

We do believe it will help.

We're not

4

sure if it is enough or not, but rather than

5

submit a huge increase, we thought we'd go

6

incrementally.

7

how it goes, analyze it as we go along, monitor

8

it.

9

future, next budget, we would come back with

10
11

We tried two this year and see

And if there's additional need in the

more.
One of our concerns is just the

12

difficulty in finding qualified applicants.

13

Frankly, they're not lined up around the block

14

to become a zoning inspector, and so it made

15

sense to us to -- to try for two positions.

16

Let's see how it goes and we'll monitor.

17

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

One more follow-up question

18

along that same line.

19

applicants, I understand that, but there was a

20

general discussion by parties in the

21

Administration, including our very -- very own

22

Mayor about somehow going back to retirees and

23

enhancing or trying to enhance them back into

24

the program and work something out.

25

As far as qualified

Has that thought continue -- continues
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to be out there with you folks as far as looking

2

at some retirees and seeing if anybody's

3

interested in helping, even if on a temporary

4

one, two-year contract, whatever it might be?

5

MR. HUNT:

We're taking a creative approach to

to

6

the recruitment issue, so that's one of the

7

ideas.

8

our recruitment, the advertisements, trying to

9

get a -- we've got a ...

Contracting out, being more creative in

10

Recently, we've had a recruitment policy

11

approved.

12

so we're

13

approach to the issue and the challenge of

14

hiring qualified candidates.

15

We're looking at a retention policy,
we're trying to take a comprehensive

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Well, I can appreciate

I guess the -- when you contract out, I

16

that.

17

think some of the concerns that a lot of people

18

have when you contract out to private sector, do

19

you put the fox in the henhouse kind of theory,

20

and I think people are concerned about that.

21

But knowing that we are so far behind

22

the eight-ball, that unless we be creative, we

23

are going to continue to lag behind, and then

24

people don't get simple things done.

25

So thank you, Mr. Hunt, and thank you,
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2

Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Mr. Hokama.

3

4

Thank you, Mr. Victorino.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

On page 9, I'm curious about your

5

Departmental retreat.

6

of what you're envisioning and what kind of

7

money you're thinking of spending?

8
9

MR. HUNT:

Can you give us some idea

The idea is to, as a method of

team-building, to get everyone together for one

10

day, and it would actually be a paid day, it

11

would be a mandatory day, so it's a workday.

12

be honest with you, there would be some games,

13

for lack of a better term, that

14

up the ice and that gets people to relate to

15

each other in a non-professional way, but there

16

would -- more importantly, there would be an

17

agenda on how we can improve our communication

18

-- we don't have the agenda set, but here's some

19

ideas:

20

between the Divisions, how we can improve our

21

coordination, how we can provide better service

22

to the public.

23

To

that breaks

How we can improve our communication

So one of the things I noticed since

24

I've got to the Department, I've only been there

25

a couple of years now, is sometimes there seems
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like the left hand doesn't know what the right

2

hand is doing and we're trying hard to overcome

3

that.
And on the amount, Colleen, do you know?

4

5

MS. SUYAMA:

We estimated about $5,000 to do the

6

retreat.

7

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

So one day, the whole

8

Planning Department will be inaccessible to the

9

County?

10

MR. HUNT:

11

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

MR. HUNT:

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

That's correct.
Can we afford to do it?

It's difficult to ask -I'm not talking about of the

money.

15

MR. HUNT:

The time?

16

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

The time and, you know, one day

17

nobody's going to answer phones, no one's going

18

to process permits, no one is going to take

19

complaints, no one is going to do inspections.

20

MR. HUNT:

I understand your concern, and we have the

21

same concern.

It's difficult for me to ask my

22

staff to take a day away from their work in

23

order to work on some soft skills that

24

eventually, in theory, should make their work

25

more efficient.
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It's like taking the time to organize

1

It's

2

your office when you have work to do.

3

difficult to make that jump, but we're convinced

4

that in the long run, it will payoff and

5

they'll make up the time.

6

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

You're making me nervous,

7

Mr. Director, because I'm thinking what does

8

your management or your supervisors are doing if

9

you need the whole Department to do the

10

communicating.

11

there's no internal career ladder programs

12

whereby the people who are moving up can

13

communicate to senior management what -- what

14

needs to be said.

15

MR. HUNT:

I hope you're not telling us

No, we're actually encouraging

16

communication internally.

17

about that already within the Department.

18

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

Mr. Director.

20
21
22
23
24
25

Okay.

We've been talking

Thank you very much,

Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Looking at the Supervising Zoning
Inspector, that was a position recommended by
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the Zucker Report, am I correct?

2

MR. HUNT:

That's correct.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

And let's see, the

4

position, I guess pay-wise, I guess this

5

person's supposed to be in charge of all the

6

zoning inspectors so just -- I'm just looking at

7

that title and I'm just -- especially the

8

salary.

9

somebody to -- you know, based on the amount of

10

I don't know if it's enough to attract

responsibilities they may have.

11

I guess this position and others, what

12

are you doing in terms of trying to make it, I

13

guess, appealing?

14

that people are not exactly lining up for jobs

15

with the Planning Department, but because of the

16

concerns with the vacation rental issues and,

17

you know, people -- building code violations as

18

well, how -- how are you folks -- what's your

19

folks' approach to get these people to apply for

20

these jobs?

21

anything in additional -- enhancing or

22

recruitment efforts, any ...

23

MR. HUNT:

I know you mentioned earlier

Additional -- are you doing

We recently received approval for a

24

recruitment program which will help defray

25

moving costs and -- and costs involved with
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passing tests, the physical and drug test.

We

2

are looking at other creative ways to help that

3

position.
Some of the things that we're trying to

4
5

do internally in the Department is to -- through

6

training and through having -- having a positive

7

working environment.

8

actually attract more people.

9

out that the Planning Department is a good place

We believe that will
The word will get

10

to work and -- by having a good team, by

11

having -- providing good customer service,

12

having a positive work environment, some of

13

which would result from the team building that

14

we just talked about earlier.

15

one of the ways that you can attract people

16

to -- to your Department.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

We think that's

So with regards to the team

18

building, so tying that into the issue of

19

morale, is there morale issues in the

20

Department, or is it because

21

I

22

workload and maybe as a rationale for you to

23

propose the team building?

24
25

and if there is,

would presume it's because of the heavy

MR. HUNT:

I

think the Department's made some

improvements in the morale around there just
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recently, and I think we'll continue down that

2

road.

3

efficiencies and effectiveness of the

4

Department, and in terms of attracting people --

I think it would help in terms of the

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

6

MR. HUNT:

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

And this would be ...

and morale is getting better.
And this team building, this

8

would be for one day only, you're looking at,

9

and not on a weekend or a Saturday or ...

10

MR. HUNT:

It would be during a work day.

It would

11

be a seminar or a retreat -- is the word that's

12

generally used, but it's not to say that that's

13

the only day we're going to focus on team

14

building.

15

and we try and have one item on there, at least,

16

and sometimes more than one, where we're talking

17

about soft skills.

18

We have a monthly management meeting

One of my -- one of my slides in the

19

PowerPoint handout was that we're trying to

20

focus on managing the Department and managing

21

the personnel and getting the most out of them,

22

rather than just focusing on processing permits

23

and the product.

24

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

25

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2
3

Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

4
5

Thank you, Member Molina.

Maha10, Chair.

Department, you currently have three
sections; is that correct?

6

MR. HUNT:

Three divisions.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Oh, three divisions, okay.

8

And are your three divisions spread out into

9

different facilities or are you in one facility?

10
11

12

MR. HUNT:

We have two divisions at One Main Plaza

and then one division at Ka1ana Pakui.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Okay.

Does that challenge

13

you with having the division in one facility

14

which would make it more conducive to closer

15

communication and -- and work among the

16

divisions?

17

MR. HUNT:

It is a challenge and there's -- there's

18

no easy solution.

Because of the space

19

constraints at Ka1ana Pakui, two of the

20

divisions moved to One Main Plaza.

21

been -- we've discussed, well, maybe we should

22

move the Zoning Division to One Main Plaza, but

23

then that results in less -- or decrease in

24

public service because DSA is already in Ka1ana

25

Pakui and it's nice for the people just to walk

There's
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up and down stairs regarding a simple building

2

permit, so we don't have easy answers on that

3

one.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Okay.

I agree with you.

And Chair, I think I'll wait for the A,

5

6

Band C Accounts for further questions.

7

you.

8

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Member Johnson.

9

10

Thank

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, Jeff, with regard to

11

Zoning and Enforcement, because I think the

12

wages have been maybe not the best and also I

13

guess because you have three islands to cover

14

and it's quite a monumental task when you look

15

at the sheer numbers of potential violations or

16

potential situations where people get called

17

out.

18

Have you explored the idea of

19

contracting out like an investigative or some

20

kind of agency that would, on a per case basis

21

where they're successful, you know, fines levied

22

or something, going outside of the County?

23

Because our Zoning and Enforcement really don't

24

do investigations and, particularly when I think

25

that entity that came in from Kauai that did the
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vacation rental, they actually were able to

2

gather a lot of information that we previously

3

had not been able to obtain.
So have you explored or thought about

4
5

putting out a request for proposal to at least

6

address some of the more serious violations that

7

could be, you know,

8

without permits or people that aren't building

9

up to code, people that are doing blatant

just building buildings

10

violations of, you know, regulations that we

11

have with just complete freedom?

12

thought about that, or is that a possibility?

13

MR. HUNT:

Have you

We thought about it a lot and we're going

14

to continue to think about it a lot.

15

recognize that the enforcement by our

16

Division needs to be enhanced, and we're working

17

towards that.

18

We
by our

One of the ideas that we're exploring is

19

the use of consultants or outside personnel.

We

20

do have a meeting scheduled in the near future

21

to discuss that very issue.

22

specifically for enforcement, it would be use of

23

outside personnel for -- for any of the Planning

24

Department functions, but Zoning will come up at

25

that meeting.

It wouldn't be
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There's other ideas we're exploring.

2

Some jurisdictions use a central enforcement

3

agency.

4

Building and Zoning and Police and perhaps other

5

Departments.

6

approaches, and we're exploring them and trying

7

to come up with some solutions.

8
9

Right now, we have enforcement in

There's -- there's different

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yeah, I appreciate that.

My

biggest concern with putting more people in

10

Zoning and Enforcement is that you're so far

11

behind

12

inherited and it's been a cumulative impact of

13

years and years of just not having it be that

14

attractive to come and, you know, basically tell

15

people that they're going to be fined or their

16

property is going to have a lien placed on it.

17

It's just not a pleasant job.

and I know it's just something you've

18

So my thought is that instead of trying

19

to flog a dead horse, so to speak, you at least

20

just look at maybe preliminarily putting out a

21

request for proposal and see if you get anybody

22

at all to take on this position.

23

limit yourself to what you've got, but actually

24

look at another means where -- call it a pilot

25

project and see if anything will happen, because

Don't just
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I can guarantee you, your poor guys don't have

2

the time to do any kind of a sting operation or

3

go searching on the internet or go finding --

4

you know, finding out if Mrs. Jones is renting,

5

you know, long-term or short-term or whatever it

6

is in, you know, in an area where she's not

7

supposed to be doing that.
So I -- rather than just continue on the

8
9

path that we're continuing on, I would really

10

like to see something in your budget that takes

11

you in a different direction.

12

MR. HUNT:

And we are committed to exploring

13

solutions to this issue.

14

options out there.

15

There's a number of

The other day, I went to a Lahaina

16

Business Improvement District meeting where

17

they're talking about doing their own security

18

in town and their own enforcement of the

19

Historic District Regulations, so that's just

20

one example of an alternative that we can

21

pursue.

22

In terms of the actual effectiveness of

23

the Enforcement Division having two extra

24

inspectors, I think there'll be a certain amount

25

of compounding of the effect in the sense that I
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believe people, once they see that we're

2

starting to enforce and the climate changes from

3

a climate of permissiveness to a climate of

4

compliance, I think there will be, to some

5

extent, a voluntary compliance.

6

I've already talked to several people

7

who have told me,

"We're going to shut down.

8

it's against the law and the County is going to

9

start enforcing the law, you're not going to

If

10

have to come after us, we're just going to shut

11

down on our own."

12

It's not going to wave a magic wand.

13

going to be a serious issue that -- we'll be

14

talking about this next year, I'm sure.

15
16
17
18
19
20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So I think that'll help.
This is

I'm sure we will.

I'll ask my other question when we get
into the A.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.
Thank you.

Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Yes.

Good afternoon.

It's

21

very good to have you folks in Council this

22

afternoon.

23

I'm excited about your idea of trying to

24

elevate the morale in your Department because I

25

believe it will really help in terms of
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

253
BF 4/09/07
1

productivity.

2

non-profit sector where we never have enough

3

people to do the job and there's always a lot of

4

work to do, and one of the ways we've survived

5

is by doing team building.

6

You know, I come from the

And although the company I come from was

7

very large, oftentimes we broke our staff up

8

into groups, you know, like all the drivers, and

9

then all the community service aides, and then

10

the administration, and we would take a day off

11

and go to an isolated spot like maybe the

12

Boy Scout camp, nothing fancy, and take lunch

13

and then spend the day doing things like

14

learning about each other, things we don't know

15

about each other, sharing in ways that the staff

16

have ideas to make things better, and just

17

spending that time bonding.

18

effect on productivity.

19

much in favor of that.

And it has a big

So I, for one, am very

20

And people skills are just priceless,

21

because I'm sure that in your Department, you

22

know, a lot of the concerns are everybody's so

23

busy, they don't have time to be friendly with

24

each other, they're just worried about how to

25

get through the paper.
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But I have the same question that Member

2

Johnson has, and that is, we're going to have to

3

come up with some really unique idea to get

4

people to come and work for you.

5

be -- very well could be that as the reputation

6

gets around that it's not such a coal mine to

7

work in, that maybe people will want to come and

8

so I would, you know, suggest maybe you want to

9

try that.

10

And it could

Also, I said this before and I'll say it

11

again, I find that the ads here at the County

12

are very sterile.

13

paper, it's very sterile.

14

serial number, and so many years of this and

15

that, but there's very little said about the

16

benefits of coming to work here.

When we put an ad in the
It's name, rank and

So I would suggest that we kind of --

17
18

kind of make our ads a little bit more inviting,

19

and maybe people would want to come.

20

know if that's possible because, you know, I

21

don't know all the regulations that govern

22

advertising here, but you've got to make it more

23

fun and advertise the benefits of working here,

24

and maybe people would want to come.

25

MR. HUNT:

And I agree with you.

We're

I don't

we're open
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to those ideas and suggestions, and we've

2

already started exploring those and even

3

implementing them with some of the other

4

divisions.

5

papers, rather than just relying on our existing

6

process here.

We've put ads in the West Coast

7

And -- and I also agree with you on the

8

idea of building morale, and that it results in

9

greater efficiencies and it results in a nicer

10

place to work, somewhere you spend eight to ten

11

hours a day.

12

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

And if you do it in groups,

13

then you won't have to close down the Department

14

and the public can still be served.

15
16
17
18
19
20

Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Chairman, I'll wait until we

get into the accounts.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

21

My only comments to the overview is in

22

regards to team building and the concerns that

23

Mr. Hokama has, and I know team building is very

24

effective, like Member Baisa as well as Member

25

Johnson mentioned.
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1

2

you have three divisions.

How many managers and

3

supervisors that you have rather than, you know,

4

shut down the whole Department, at least have

5

those people go through a team building prior

6

to, you know, everybody else.

7

got to start from the top to create that working

8

together amongst the managers and the

9

supervisors.

I think you've

I think for me, it's, you know,

10

the priority probably in the Department in

11

regards to team building, so just a comment

12

and -- because I've been through it, yeah, and

13

you don't shut down the company.

14

MR. HUNT:

And we try to address team building during

15

our management meetings every week, but we'll

16

take that suggestion into account of having a

17

manager's team building session prior.

18

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

And maybe you should

19

expand it to the Public Works area.

You guys

20

almost work hand in hand, you know.

So anyways,

21

that's my two cents on that.

22

So Members, we'll start with the

23

Administration and Planning Program, the

24

A Account, which is the salaries and wages.

25

Mr. Victorino, if you have any
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2

questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

3

Yeah, I had one.

Page 14-4, we were talking about a

4

Supervising Zoning Inspector.

5

curious that that zoning inspector would be

6

making less than the planning and -- the

7

planners and some of the other people that I

8

would think that -- you know, that's pretty --

9

pretty low, eh, the pay?

10

I found it very

So, you know, to get a zoning inspector,

11

is there any thought of -- and that's not for

12

eight months, is it now, because I get --

13

sometimes we get these little quirks thrown in

14

that the zoning inspector or some position is

15

only for eight months -- 14-4, the very first

16

SR-23G, Supervisor

17

Inspector.

18

MR. HUNT:

Supervising Zoning

I believe that is the yearly salary and

19

it's based on -- oh, pardon me.

20

eight-month salary.

21

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Okay.

It is an

All right.

I want

22

to get that correct, you know, because I get

23

burnt a couple times on that one already.

24
25

Okay.

So then if you transferred it out

to eight -- a full year, then it wouldn't be so
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bad.
Other than that, Mr. Chair, I don't have

2
3

any major burning questions in the salary

4

department.

5

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

So as far as the expansion positions,

6
7

the salary range that's shown -- that is showed,

8

is that all eight months?

9
10

MS. SUYAMA:

Yes, it is.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Members, if you note

11

12

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14

Yeah, footnote number 6, if you --

that's for eight months worth of salary.
So Mr. Hokama, questions?

15

16

Six, eh?

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Your current vacancies, Mr. Hunt,

17

you have five vacancies under Planner V out of

18

the twelve allocated to you?

19

MR. HUNT:

That's correct.

20

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

The Committee would like to know

21

how long has this vacancies been requested by

22

the Department for processing by Personnel, half

23

a year, one year?

24

MR. HUNT:

25

MS. SUYAMA:

I'll defer to my Deputy.
Three of the Planner V vacancies are in
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the Current Division, and they resulted just in

2

the last -- less than six months.

3

resulting from one of the Planner Vs has moved

4

into the Planner VI position, and the other two

5

Planner positions are the positions that both

6

the Director and I vacated as of January 1st.

And that's

The other two vacancies are in the Long

7

8

Range Division, and we have done continuous

9

recruitment.

And those positions -- one has

10

been, I think, longer than six months.

11

other one was filled temporarily for a few

12

months, and the person that filled that position

13

vacated in, I believe, October.

14

The

So we've been doing, you know,

15

continuous recruitment.

16

Division managers have been interviewing people

17

in the last two weeks to try to fill these

18

vacancies.

19
20
21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I believe some of our

When you say continuous, it's --

means for -- it's been a while, right?
MS. SUYAMA:

Right.

The problem we've been facing is

22

that we find someone, we hire them, they stay

23

for a few months and they vacate.

24

to the Mainland or they leave for whatever

25

reason.

They go back
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Now, when we get to

2

Personnel Services Department, you know, we'll

3

be asking them questions, but we need to

4

understand how each Department is being impacted

5

by its inability to get current vacancies that

6

is allocated and authorized filled.
And I bring up a point because you are

7

8

asking for an expansion Clerk III, but you also

9

have a vacancy Clerk III, so, you know, what are

10

we going to see next time, two vacancies?

11

MR. HUNT:

I hope zero.

12

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

You know, so that's why for me,

13

you know, it's hard for us to look at expansion

14

when you cannot fill your current allocation.

15

And -- and we want to get to the bottleneck of

16

what is the problem in filling your current

17

allocations.

18

applicants, Personnel is being hindered by

19

collective bargaining agreements, or changes in

20

the State labor law?

21

that's what we need to know because, like I

22

said, you've got nine vacancies and yet you want

23

seven more new positions, so for me I'm looking

24

at 16 vacancies potentially.

25

MR. HUNT:

Is there a shortage of qualified

You know, that's what

In answer to your question, I think
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there's a number of challenges, and one of them

2

is salary, that we don't have much control over.

3

There's other methods, and I alluded to them

4

earlier, that we're trying to be creative in

5

attracting people and having a department that

6

people are attracted to, and so we are -- we're

7

not just sitting back and saying, "Well, it's

8

salaries and there's nothing we can do."

9

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

So sharing that with us, this

10

Committee this afternoon, Mr. Hunt, has your

11

senior management team brought this up to the

12

Mayor's Office to the Managing Director and

13

instructed our representative on negotiations to

14

make that a point of discussion at least, that

15

for Hawaii -- and I don't know about our sister

16

counties, but for Maui, part of our problem

17

is -- and we've heard it from more than just

18

your Department, basic pay units.

19

that been moved forward, or are we just

20

grumbling among ourselves and not making a point

21

to deal with it where we need to, which is the

22

negotiation table?

23
24
25

MR. HUNT:

And so has

We have communicated that concern with the

Mayor.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And do you know where the
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problem exists?

2

State controls and their unwillingness to

3

support the needs of the counties?

4

MR. HUNT:

5

MS. SUYAMA:

Is that with the full votes the

I'll defer to my Deputy.
I think one of the major problems is

6

that when you look at the pay scale, that's

7

established, you know, by the Commission as to

8

where everybody stands in terms of the pay

9

scale, and other than finding a real -- you

10

know, a new position that someone can move in

11

and creating a new position, there's really very

12

little flexibility in terms of professional

13

movements, you know, between the SR -- different

14

SR ratings that are established, and I think

15

that's where a lot of the problems have been.

16

When I first started for the County, we

17

didn't have Program Planning Managers.

18

a position that was created, and that was trying

19

to get the planners out of the planning segment

20

and into a management segment.

21

things like that creatively, I think there's

22

very little opportunities for advancements

23

within the system because of, you know, the way

24

it's set up.

25

That was

So unless you do

The other thing that we're having
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problems in terms of recruitment is that

2

everyone within the County is having problems

3

for certain positions, and one of them are clerk

4

typist positions.

5

that departments are rating each other.

6

you know, we have somebody that started work as

7

a Clerk III.

8

March of 2007, she transferred to another

9

department.

10

And what's been happening is
I mean,

She lasted three months, and just

And that's the kind of problems that

11

we've been having is that you find a candidate

12

out of -- finally out of the list.

13

for a few months, but they're looking for other

14

opportunities within the County, the County

15

system, and when those opportunities come out,

16

they move, they switch departments, and that's

17

been an ongoing problem, I think, Countywide.

18

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

They work

Deputy Suyama, the person

19

transferred to another similar job or they

20

transferred to a promotion?

21

MS. SUYAMA:

They've transferred to a promotion.

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Because I was thinking

23

saying if they're just changing to a similar

24

job, then the problem is not the job, the

25

problem is ...
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MS. SUYAMA:

And that's

and that's one of the

2

things that happen is people qualify for more

3

than one position and they take the first

4

opportunity to get into the system.

5

they get opportunities to move out into another

6

position that has promotional opportunities,

7

they -- they take that opportunity.

8

can't blame an employee to do that.

And when

And you

And sometimes they look also at the

9

10

positions.

If they're in a different

11

department, there may be more opportunities to

12

advance than in the Planning Department.

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MS. SUYAMA:

Right.

And that's why we've been trying to look

15

at some of those advancement opportunities and

16

that's one of the reasons why we're looking for

17

a supervising clerk, because that's an

18

opportunity for the clerks in our Department to

19

try to advance, as well as to bring in new

20

people into the office.

21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

issue?

23

MS. SUYAMA:

So is that a classification

It's a classification issue.

The Clerk

24

Typist Supervising Clerk is higher than your

25

Clerk III or your Clerk Typist.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

So if it's a classification

2

issue, do we need consensus from the other

3

counties in the State or can we do it ourselves?

4

MS. SUYAMA:

I think -- I think it's a position

5

that's available in the system, so we don't need

6

to get ...

7
8
9

10
11

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

We don't need to get somebody

else's approval?
MS. SUYAMA:

Right.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

It can be done within this County

by itself?

12

MS. SUYAMA:

Within this County.

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Okay.

Chairman, thank you.

Thank you.

15

Mr. Molina, questions?

16

Thank you.

17

Member Medeiros.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

19

Thank you, Chair.

And I think I just wanted some more

20

information that Member Victorino was asking

21

about, and it

22

positions and that we did determine that the

23

salaries shown are for eight months; that's

24

correct?

25

MS. SUYAMA:

it has to do with the expansion

That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Right.

And I also think,

2

you know, the Supervising Zoning Inspector, as

3

Member Victorino said, seems to be low, but

4

lower than planners, but I think we have to

5

remember that those positions have certain

6

minimum qualifications, and I think planners

7

have a college degree qualification of either a

8

planning degree, an engineering degree, an

9

architectural degree whereas the supervising

10

zoning inspector does not, right; is that

11

correct?

12

MS. SUYAMA:

I don't believe you're required to have

13

a college degree to be a supervising zoning

14

inspector.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

16

MS. SUYAMA:

17
18

Correct.

I think it's based upon experience in

the work.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

And I think that's what

19

reflects the pay also is those minimum

20

qualifications.

21

know, with Member -- also Member Hokama's

22

questions about the vacancies that we have on

23

our list, and hopefully it's the same as the one

24

you have on your list, is that it's hard to

25

support an expansion when you still have a

But just following up, you
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vacancy.

2

And, you know, I wish you luck in

3

filling your vacancies first and then having the

4

expansions considered.

5

mentioned, that it's hard to get candidates

6

sometimes for those positions, but I guess

7

you've got to come up with some innovative ways,

8

and we're trying to help you with those, you

9

know, trying to figure out ways of attracting

I realize, as you have

10

new personnel, but, you know, best wishes with

11

that.

12
13

14
15
16

17

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, and I'm going to harp on

the same thing.
It's very difficult to look at expansion

18

positions when we're already having difficulty

19

filling what we -- we have, so I'm going to be

20

the devi1's advocate and ask you since you can't

21

control very easily the number of applicants,

22

the qualifications of people coming in, don't

23

you have some control over the workload and

24

demand side management.

25

at what you've got coming into the Department

In other words, looking
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and limiting what you'll actually be able to

2

accommodate?

3

MR. HUNT:

We do have the ability to stretch out our

4

workload, to some extent.

Eventually, we bump

5

up into the goal of good customer service and

6

permanent streamlining.
So what happened when Colleen and I left

7

8

the Current Planning Commission, two of their

9

senior planners left that division, that was a

10

big hit for that division.

11

division did was they extended the time1ines for

12

those permits and eventually the phone calls and

13

the pressure starts coming in.

14
15
16

And what that

At the Building Permit level, it's a
little trickier.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

But I'm not saying what

17

you're saying.

18

that you're reaching a saturation point where

19

you've got to take care of the backlog that has

20

built up, it's not going to get any better with

21

the same number of people.

22

going to burn out your people and they're going

23

to continue to leave more quickly.

24
25

What I'm saying is if you know

Can't you,
say,

"Okay.

I mean, you're just

for periods of time,

just

On major applications," or let's
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say so many permits that have to do with

2

commercial -- because there's a certain amount

3

of expertise.

4

biggest challenges with.

5

accepting right now any new permits until we

6

take care of the current backlog in existing

7

permits," yet you can manage your workload, but

8

you just, I guess, it's depending on whether you

9

want to really, I guess, you know, impose

10

You know which you have the
Say,

"Okay.

We're not

certain parameters on the people.
I mean, to me, I think it's terrible

11

12

that some of these small little permits, little

13

ministerial permits, get sometimes the short end

14

of the stick, and the big permits or the big

15

applications that come through Planning, they

16

get all the attention, they get all the

17

resources and they don't fit the Community Plans

18

and they don't match anything, so that's -- it's

19

managing your resources.

20

time.

21

goals, and objectives.

22

It's managing your

It's setting priorities -- priorities,

So that's why I say I'm being the

23

devi1's advocate.

24

about demand side management.

25

know it's a one-year wait, you want to send in

I'm challenging you to think
And if people
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your application, well, get in line, because

2

we're not going to be able to touch it.
So I mean,

3

from the developers'

4

perspective, they have to understand that

5

because they're in a heyday right now, that's

6

wonderful, but that's creating pressures because

7

now the very people that you would otherwise

8

employ in your Department, they're stealing

9

them.

And then they come back and they gripe at

10

you and they gripe at me, and they look at all

11

of us to solve their problem and they're part of

12

it.

13

So frankly, my patience with this

14

whining is

15

have to get -- and I'm asking you to think about

16

it.

17

working, and part of it that's not working is

18

that we get increasing pressure, and what do we

19

do?

20

personnel when we should be saying,

21

We can't manage, so this is the way we're going

22

to address it."

23

it's just wearing thin, because we

Discuss it with the Mayor.

This is not

We just scramble around trying to find
"Well, fine.

You better believe some of those

24

positions that private sector has will be freed

25

up.

So I'm asking you,

just if you can think
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about that and look at it and try to give us and

2

your personnel some relief.

3
4
5

MR. HUNT:

And we will consider that.

We will talk

to the Mayor about your suggestion.
I think it's important that you

6

understand we are analyzing the situation.

7

are trying to deal with the workload.

8

looking at efficiencies, we're trying to find

9

permits that don't need to go to the Planning

10

Commission, as one example.

11

another example.

12

We

We're

Delegating down is

So I guess my response is we will

13

discuss your idea of not accepting any more

14

applications with the Mayor, but at the same

15

time, please believe me, we are trying to deal

16

with this situation.

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yeah, and I'm not saying all

18

applications, but particularly the problematic

19

ones, the ones that don't match anything, if you

20

look at -- I believe one of the developers had

21

suggested a point system or something that, you

22

know, in order for you to move forward,

23

to meet certain criteria or thresholds,

24

particularly in the area of affordable housing.

25

We should be putting those applications first.

you have
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But anyway, I said enough, Mr. Chair.

2

MR. HUNT:

Just if I could?

3

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

4

MR. HUNT:

Thank you, Member Johnson.

One more idea that I'd forgot to mention

5

is we recently started a dual track for building

6

permits, so the more complex ones go to the more

7

senior plan reviewers, and the simpler ones go

8

to the newer ones, and so the simpler ones

9

aren't being held up by the complex ones.

10

theory, those should go through quicker.

11

again,

12

deal with the workload.

13

So in
So,

just another way that we're trying to

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And Mr. Chair, I'm not

14

blaming the Department, but at some point we've

15

got to get real about how many resources we

16

have, where do we allocate those resources, and

17

if it's as scarce as hen's teeth, then we have

18

to parcel that out because it's not fair to

19

blame the Department or get angry with them when

20

it's not their problem, it's the demands that

21

are being placed and expectations.

22

they're unrealistic, then we have to be real

23

with the public.

24
25

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

And if

Thank you.

Member Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

2

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Member Mateo.

3

4

No questions.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Chairman, thank you.

Mr. Director, in listening to your

5

6

employee shortage woes at this point, and you

7

did mention also looking at potential

8

incentives, like moving incentives for these

9

individuals, have you been -- or have you gotten

10

any kind of direction or assistance from the

11

Personnel Department?

12

MR. HUNT:

They -- they did recently approve our

13

recruitment incentive program, so that -- that

14

program reimburses moving funds and also

15

expenses in getting tested for the hiring.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

17

MR. HUNT:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And ...

Yes, they did cooperate on that.
Okay.

So they participated in

19

terms of helping to create an incentive

20

opportunity for your positions?

21

MR. HUNT:

They

they participated by granting

22

approval.

23

suggestion, and

24

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

25

We went to them with the idea and
and they okayed it.
Okay.

And just to -- to add to

what Ms. Johnson had just said, and I'd look at
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it, you know, a similar way, it's the needs for

2

not only your Department, but for a lot of other

3

departments have been going on for a

4

considerable length of time.
And I can look at the public saying,

5

6

"It's not my problem.

7

You know, so it's come

8

point where the Directors have got to be more

9

aggressive in taking a look at how to deal with

You guys cannot hire."
it's gotten to the

10

the shortages.

11

tree in the Personnel Department, then by all

12

means shake it, because we cannot continue.

13

know, at this stage, you know, our permitting

14

processes just seem to get longer and longer,

15

and the more short we are of personnel, it's not

16

going to change.

17

And if that means shaking the

You

So, you know, I don't know what else to

18

say other than I like -- I like hearing what you

19

say.

20

that's not going to do nothing in terms of, one,

21

addressing your backlog, and, two, shortening

22

the process, and, three, the continuation of

23

your recruitment.

24
25

I appreciate the need to team build, but

So, you know, I don't know what else to
tell you other than I think Personnel has been
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not providing the service that they should be

2

providing.

Thank you.

3

MR. HUNT:

If I could offer

4

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

5

MR. HUNT:

Go ahead.

-- one comment?

One of the ideas that we

6

came up with was once we recruit these people,

7

we need to retain them, and having a merit pay

8

system was one of our ideas.

9

believe we've gotten a lot of success on that.

10

MS. SUYAMA:

And I don't

The problem is we've been focusing on

11

the budget recently, so we haven't been able to

12

work with Personnel to try to find how we can

13

implement a merit, you know, salary increase or

14

bonus.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

No, thank you, because,

16

to me, you know, the shortage is Statewide.

17

it's time to be real creative, time to

18

consolidate positions perhaps so that we can

19

offer a more competitive wage, but we've got to

20

do something other than just, you know, looking

21

at the pukas on our EP counts because we can't

22

fill it.

23
24
25

And

Thank you.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Mateo.

Member Hokama, you had your hand up?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Chairman, I just have a comment
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that I wish to share.

2

this, but to be fair to the Department,

3

Mr. Chairman and Committee Members, I think the

4

Department needs to share, because my analysis

5

of what has been happening in the short term

6

past, Mr. Chair, is also the size and scale of

7

the permit applications.

8
9

And I don't normally do

You know, when you have a big project
come in, and we've seen those rolls that people

10

drag on carts of building permits, obviously,

11

you know, a two-foot diameter plan is going to

12

take a longer review than a simple garage

13

addition.

14

I've been made aware of the amount of permits

15

that have been going on, the dollar value, as

16

well as the scale and size of the permits.

17

And I say that because, you know,

So, you know, the Department needs to
it's

18

help the Committee understand that it's

19

not just the quantity of the scope and -- and

20

size of the actual application requests that --

21

you know, if you're going to go through -- if

22

your Department is going to go through a

23

500-unit brand new building, it's going to take

24

a little longer than a one-bedroom or a garage

25

extension, you know, and that some of the issues
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2

that ...
The Committee needs to understand from

3

your point the scale and scope of what is the

4

demand on the personnel, because when we hear

5

that the permit is stuck for six months or

6

year, if it's just for a simple garage addition,

7

I would say we'd all get upset, but if you're

8

reviewing a 1500-unit project, maybe it's still

9

within a reasonable timeframe.

10
11

one

I don't know.

Maybe it's not.
But I do know that it makes a difference

12

in the size and scale of what you're reviewing,

13

so I think that's the kind of information the

14

Committee would find beneficial if you can

15

produce that kind of data for us.

16
17

Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

You bring

18

out a very good point in the size of the

19

projects.

20

difference.

21

That probably makes a lot of

Just a comment.

Several of us have

22

attended some CLI conferences not only here, but

23

also on the Mainland.

24

came across a non-profit organization that did

25

the review for a jurisdiction, and they would

In particular, in Denver
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get our permits within one or two weeks at the

2

latest.

3

Department can explore.

Of course, that's something maybe the

The question that I had in regards to

4
5

expansions, on page 14-3, you show college

6

college student interns, three of them.

7

an expansion position or three expansion

8

positions?

9

interns weren't budgeted.

10

MS. SUYAMA:

Is that

Because in Fiscal Year 2007, those

They've been on our table of

11

organization for several years, but I think they

12

have -- the Department in the past have not been

13

requesting funding for them.

14

table of organization.

15

Fiscal Year '08, we are asking for the student

16

intern positions to be funded.

17

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

18

months?

19

MS. SUYAMA:

Right.

They are in our

It's just that for

And the period would be for three

It will start from July of this

20

year.

We have some potential candidates that

21

are interested in working with the Department.

22

One is a master's candidate from California and

23

one is with the Coastal Zone Management Program

24

from UH.

25

interns for the Department, and we were looking

They've voiced interest to be summer
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at, you know, by getting some of these summer

2

interns that are in master programs, we may be

3

able to do some -- you know, some convincing

4

them to apply for some of the positions that we

5

have available in the office.

6

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Give them one

7

application while you're at it to work for the

8

County.
Members, any more questions to the A --

9

10

A Account?
If not, thank you very much.

11

12

going to the B Account, Operations.

13
14

We're

Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Just a couple of -- I

15

looked it over.

We go to 14-5.

16

Administration -- Planning Administration

17

Services, 6132.

18

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Big jump.

You go on the

Big jump.

Big jumps from 330 to

20

450,000, professional services.

21

explain why such a high -- a hefty jump?

22

MS. SUYAMA:

Right.

Maybe you can

We are requesting $120,000 to

23

use for contested case hearings, which average

24

about $20,000 a hearing.

25

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

So that's where that would
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2

go?
MS. SUYAMA:

That's where that would go.

And this

3

would be for our Board of Variances and Appeals.

4

Within -- in the past, the Board had done a lot

5

of the appeals on their own, but now they're

6

getting more complex and more time-consuming, so

7

the Board is looking that, rather than they

8

being the hearings officer, they want a hearings

9

officer to be contracted out.

10

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

11

MR. HUNT:

Okay.

Also, if I could add?

Part of that is in

12

anticipation of more contested cases regarding

13

fines and dealing with the enhanced enforcement.

14

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Well, I think it's -- if

15

that's the case, then it's long overdue, so

16

let's take them on and let's see what we can get

17

done.

18
19
20
21
22

Thank you, Mr. Director.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Mr. Victorino.

Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I just wanted to do one quick

follow-up, Chairman.

23

The Commission is charged with the

24

responsibility of contested case hearings,

25

correct, the Planning Commissions?
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MS. SUYAMA:

The Planning Commission, in certain

2

applications that come before them, like the

3

SMA.

4

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MS. SUYAMA:

But also the Board of Variance and

6

Appeals

7

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MS. SUYAMA:

9

appeals of decision -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MS. SUYAMA:

13

Right.

have contested hearings in terms of

10

12

Right.

Right.

-- as well as appeals of fines and

violations.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

And my understanding is the Code,

14

as well as the Charter, charges this specific

15

group of people or Board or Commission that

16

responsibility, but you're saying now they want

17

a professional hearings officer to do their job

18

and then recommend to them what the Charter

19

MS. SUYAMA:

What -- what usually happens in terms of

20

contested case hearings is you have the

21

different parties, that it's basically a

22

semi-judicial system --

23

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

MS. SUYAMA:

25

Right.

-- in which each party submits their

evidence, submits their witnesses and exhibits,
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your professional witnesses, as well as do the

2

cross-examination.

3

that's contracted by the Department is that they

4

gather -- gather all of that information and

5

makes a recommendation to the -- to the Body,

6

which is either Planning Commission or the Board

7

of Variances and Appeals.

8
9

The hearings officer's job

And some of these contested hearings can
happen for several days.

And one of the things

10

that once you start a contested hearing, if it's

11

the Commission or the Board of Variances, all of

12

the members who are sitting in on the contested

13

case hearing has to be present at each day of

14

the hearing, and that's a lot of time.

15

not very efficient in terms of trying to get

16

nine members to attend meetings on several

17

consecutive days, and that's been, you know,

18

we've tried that at one time with the Maui

19

Planning Commission and it's very ineffective.

20

It's more effective to have a hearings officer

21

hold the hearing, gather the information and

22

make a recommendation.

23

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And it's

Sti1 yet though,

24

Mr. Director, this one area has grown 200

25

percent in two years, so has the amount of
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contested case requests grown by that type of --

2

you know, we've -- we only expended 146,000 two

3

years ago, according to our budgetary record

4

that we have in front of us, so from 146,000,

5

we're going to 450,000.

6

jump.

7

MS. SUYAMA:

8

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

MS. SUYAMA:

That's a good-sized

It's not only ...
Yeah.

Right.

What else do you have?

It's not only contested case

10

hearings, we also contract out to court

11

reporters for the GPAC as well as -- because we

12

do verbatim minutes, it's too much work for the

13

existing clerical staff that we have.

14

was one of the recommendations of the Zucker

15

Report, either we hire more people -- one of the

16

ways we're solving it is through the contractual

17

with Iwado Court Reporters, or we do a different

18

type of minutes.

19

And that

The problem is if you try to do summary

20

minutes, the person needs to be really well

21

trained in how to do summary minutes.

22

we've, in the past, had problems with summaries

23

in that people come back and said, "Well, that's

24

not what I said.

25

for the secretaries, it's easier to do verbatim

And

This is not what I meant."

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

So

284
BF 4/09/07
It's no

1

because what you say is what you say.

2

one trying to interpret what was being said or

3

trying to summarize what the point was being

4

made.

5

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I hear you loud and clear, Deputy

6

Suyama, and all I can tell you is we still have

7

people question verbatim minutes.

8

MS. SUYAMA:

I know.

9

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

And its intent -- the intent that

10

was meant -- meant to be, you know, I can hear

11

you.

12

really, at times, solve the concern you shared

13

with us because, I'm like you, sometimes I think

14

summary minutes is sufficient, especially at an

15

advisory level, because the final decision is

16

based upon another body, and for the General

17

Plans, it's the Council that's going to make the

18

final vote.

19

In reality,

just doing verbatim does not

My -- my area of comment then would be

20

since you have a good size general fund request

21

in expansion for a program, as well as salaries

22

and personnel, my question to you is, one, have

23

you looked at the plan review fee fund account

24

to see what can be used out of that revolving

25

fund to assist your Department in the following?
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Because you can use money from this fund that

2

we've created to pay for salaries, you can do

3

training, you can do contracts, you can pay

4

rent, you can buy materials, supplies,

5

equipment, use it to pay for overtime, anything

6

that facilitates or addresses plan review, plan

7

checking, permit processing, and inspections.

8

And there's almost $3.3 million.

9

we should be utilizing as much as we can from

And so for me,

10

these funds and reduce the need to expand

11

general fund involvement.

12

So my question is, have you reviewed

13

this and seen if some of your requests can come

14

from this special account?

15

make an amendment to the Code and take away the

16

pre-appropriation authority that we give, and

17

just grant out specific -- as special revenue to

18

address Planning and Public Works needs to take

19

care of these bottlenecks and the need of

20

positions and overtime.

21

MS. SUYAMA:

Because I'm ready to

I don't think we really looked at it,

22

but we were under the understanding or

23

impression that the plan review waiver funds,

24

because it's collected by --

25

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, this is not the waiver.
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is the plan review fee that was supposed to help

2

expedite plan reviews when it was

3

incorporated -- what was the earliest we did

4

this?

5

know how many years ago, but every -- this kitty

6

grows and grows and grows, and it's not

7

accomplishing what it was intended to do, which

8

was assist plan review processing, and the

9

follow-ups.

10

MS. SUYAMA:

We did this a long time ago.

I don't

Yeah, we weren't aware that we had

11

access to those founds, so that's something that

12

we can consider.

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

It's under Chapter 16.26.

14

Mr. Director, I would ask that you take a look

15

at it.

16

belongs to Public Works.

17

belongs to Planning.

18

the rest of the operation for those -- for that

19

area.

20

part of inspection.

21
22
23
24
25

MR. HUNT:

In my point of view, it doesn't say it
It doesn't say it

It's about plan review and

And you're part of plan review.

You're

Thanks for bringing that to our attention.

We will take a look at it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

I'm done, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Thank you.
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1

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Chairman.

Just one question on the UH Maui Sea

3

I think it's on 14-7,

4

Grant, the increase.

5

52,200 in '07 to 129,000 to '08.

6

us additional clarification on that?

7

MS. SUYAMA:

Can you give

My understanding is that over the years,

8

the Department has not been putting in the

9

actual costs of the program, so we did meet with

10

Zoe Norcross and she brought that to our

11

attention to correct the discrepancies from the

12

past budget proposals.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

14
15

Thank you.

Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

16
17

Okay.

Thank you.

Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

18

Maha10, Chair.

I just want to follow up on

19

Member Victorino and Member Hokama's questioning

20

on 14-5 page and 6132, Professional Services,

21

and the amount, you said, were for contested

22

case hearings projections and also for General

23

Plan?

24
25

MS. SUYAMA:

No.

That's already included in terms of

we use the money for the court reporters to take
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minutes of the various boards and commissions.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

3

MS. SUYAMA:

So for ...

The 120 increase is strictly for the

4

anticipated contested hearings for the Board of

5

Variances and Appeals.

6
7

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Okay.

So none of that funds

were for General Plan?

8

MS. SUYAMA:

No.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

10

MS. SUYAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Okay.

Not the increase, no.
Because I see in General

12

Plan, you have about the same amount so I was

13

wondering on that, but okay.

14

up.

15

That clears that

On the same page, other costs, 6221,

16

Miscellaneous Other Cost.

17

little over $1,000, then it jumped in '07 and

18

'08.

19

sub-object code to this sub-object code, and

20

that's why there is a big increase?

21

MS. SUYAMA:

In '06, it was like a

Was something moved from another

The increase in the 6221 is $2,500 and

22

my understanding, the increase is for the Zoning

23

and Enforcement Administration and for their

24

Flood Outreach Program to do some educational

25

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

No, but from '06 to '07, it
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jumped by maybe $26,000.

2

MS. SUYAMA:

I don't have that information for you.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Okay.

And then probably my

4

final question is, the rentals at 6235

5

sub-object code, is that for One Main Plaza?

6

Under "Other Costs," 6235, sub-object code,

7

Rentals.

8
9

MS. SUYAMA:

Right.

The -- that is the rentals for

the two offices at One Main Plaza.

It also

10

takes into, I think, account some of the rentals

11

of some of our equipment.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

13

MS. SUYAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

15

office space?

Oh, I see.

But the main -- the main cost

-- is

Is for the rental of the

16

MS. SUYAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

18

MS. SUYAMA:

19

Plaza.

20

accommodate the expansion positions in both the

21

Current and Long Range Division.

22

the --

24

MS. SUYAMA:

And that's for two offices?

That's for two offices at One Main
And the proposed $35,000 increase is to

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

23

25

is the office space rental.

Expansion, oh, you mean

Yeah, the anticipated and past expansion

positions.

You know, it's going to mean that ...
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

2

MS. SUYAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

4

9

Oh, I see.

Okay.

Thank

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Member Johnson.

7

8

For office space for personnel.

you.

5

6

No.

For equipment?

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes.

This would be in your

planning program on 14-6.

It's under Cultural

10

Resource Management Plan Update, 300,000 --

11

6132, Professional Services.

12

I just wanted to find out because the

13

Cultural Resources Commission had also been

14

inquiring about Historic District Officer or,

15

you know, somebody, none of that is for

16

professional services for that individual?

17

MS. SUYAMA:

No, it is not.

It is strictly to update

18

the 1984 Cultural Resource Management Plan.

19

That was the last time that it was updated by

20

the County, and we're anticipating

21

since that time there's been a lot of changes, a

22

lot of new direction that we wanted to make sure

23

that that plan got updated.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

you know,

And that plan covers all of

our small towns?
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

291
BF 4/09/07
1

2
3

MS. SUYAMA:

It covers the three islands.

It's the

Cultural Management Plan for the County of Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

But it doesn't

Okay.

4

specifically focus on any towns or any specific

5

areas,

6

MS. SUYAMA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

8

9

just cultural plan update in general?
I believe so, yes.
Okay.

And no plans for

Historic District Officer in Lahaina?
MR. HUNT:

One of our responses in asking for an

10

additional zoning inspector was based on

11

concerns about not having enough inspectors.

12

And it wasn't just from the citizens and the

13

Council, but also from the Cultural Resource

14

Commission.

15

So while we didn't designate a specific

16

Historic District officer, in theory should that

17

position get approved, it would at least affect

18

the Historic District somewhat.

19
20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yeah, because I thought at

some previous time, we had authorized that.

21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

We did.

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

We did.

Yeah, I, I guess, you know,

23

Mr. Chair even though it said Administration, if

24

we could find out what happened to that

25

position.

I guess Mr. Hunt has an answer.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

292
BF 4/09/07
1

MR. HUNT:

The previous Administration created a

2

position called a West Maui Planner last year,

3

and part of that -- part of the duties of the

4

West Maui Planner was a Historic District

5

Enhancement in Lahaina, so that's -- that

6

position is currently vacant.

7

vacated.

8

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

9

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

12
13

Thank you.

Thank you, Member Johnson.

Member Medeiros -- oh, Baisa.

10
11

All right.

That's the one I

I'm

sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

It's turning into a long day.

Thank you, Chair.
I'm on page 14.6 -- 14-6, General Plan

14
15

Update.

And, you know, this may sound humorous,

16

but it is not really humorous.

17

attending a GPAC meeting when a letter was

18

addressed to the Planning Department from the

19

Member of

20

requesting that there be a provision for some

21

meals for those people when they attend these

22

long meetings.

23

6218 under General Plan update, Meal Allowance,

24

there's no money.

25

taken care of that issue?

I happened to be

the Chair of the membership

And I don't see any money in

And I'm wondering have we
I promised the
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2

members of the GPAC that I would bring it up.
MR. HUNT:

We did include money for the Boards' and

3

Commissions' meals.

4

line item it's in, but ...

5

MS. SUYAMA:

I'm not sure exactly which

My understanding, it's coming from our

6

operating budget for the General Office.

7

clear it up that up to $12 in terms of what the

8

County pays for meal allowance for the -- for

9

the GPAC members when their meetings go over the

10

amount of time.

11

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

We did

I think that will be much

12

appreciated.

13

tons of hours of personal time and sitting there

14

from 9:00 in the morning until 5:00 in the

15

afternoon.

16

provide some accommodation for them.

17

Thank you very much.

18
19

20

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

You know, those folks are donating

I think the least we can do is to

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Mr. Director, I guess,

21

obviously because of the -- the General Plan

22

updates, et cetera, it's real evident that the

23

Department has, for a good time now, focused

24

primarily on the Long Range Division of the

25

Department.

And yet another large component
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that continues to need assistance has been in

2

the permitting process.

3

both?

4

I see a focus on the General Plan, and the

5

reality is the majority of the complaints comes

6

from the other component that does not have the

7

focus.

8
9

MR. HUNT:

So how do you balance

Because right now I do not see a balance.

So could you comment?
We are exploring efficiencies with -- with

the Current Planning Division.

One of the ideas

10

is to try and find permits that don't have to go

11

to the Planning commission.

12

extension on an already-approved SMA permit, we

13

have to take it to the Planning Commission

14

rather than approving it administratively, so we

15

are drafting rules.

16

getting hopefully approved, and that's one

17

one way that we're going to delegate down.

18

Right now, a time

Those are in the process of

Specifically in this budget, there is a

19

line item for a comprehensive review of the

20

zoning ordinance, and in theory, that should

21

result in a more efficient permitting process.

22

Right now, the zoning ordinance has been amended

23

piecemeal over time and it doesn't flow well.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

In the

in the, I guess, the

program budget, it talks about the Division was
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able to reduce the building permit review to

2

less than 90 days, and under another section, it

3

also refers to the days to process building

4

permits in Fiscal Year '06 was 120 days and in

5

Fiscal Year '07 was 25 days.
Is -- somehow is there a meshing so we

6
7

know that the average time in the approval of a

8

permit, and I'm going to assume this is a single

9

family home, is it 90 days, or is it 25 days

10
11

that is the norm?
MR. HUNT:

I believe -- let me back up a little bit

12

and give you some background.

13

fluctuate according to workload and,

14

particularly, according to our staff.

15

have a staff take maternity leave or something

16

like that, it can have a big impact on the

17

time1ine or if somebody leaves.

18

Those dates

And if we

So what has happened over the -- over

19

the last few years, as I understand it, is due

20

to different staff situations, that waiting time

21

has -- has fluctuated.

22

days now.

23

of the Zoning Enforcement.

24
25

And I believe it's 90

I'm getting a head nod from the Head

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So for a single family

application for a permit, the norm would be
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90 days?

2

MR. HUNT:

That's correct.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And is that consistent with the

4

other municipalities throughout the -- the other

5

counties in this State?

6

MR. HUNT:

Aaron, can you help me out?
We don't have an answer to that

7

8
9

question.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you.

Perhaps if we could

10

put that in writing, Chairman,

11

see how consistent we are.

12

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

just so we can

Thank you.
Thank you.

Let's see.

I have a fast question

15

in regards to your Beach Nourishment Project,

16

$50,000.

17

particular project?

18

MS. SUYAMA:

Can you explain the extent of the

The $50,000 that was put into the budget

19

for '08 is based upon a settlement agreement

20

that occurred with a person named Mr. Baskin for

21

some shoreline setback work that he did without

22

permit.

23

had agreed to give the County $50,000 for a

24

beach nourishment project on Maui, and that's

25

the reason why we put it in the budget.

As part of the settlement agreement, he
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2
3

specifically was cited for that -- that reason.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

MR. HUNT:

5

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

7

Is there a special

fund that this money went into?

4

6

Thank you.

Pardon me?
Is there a special fund where the

money went to?
MS. SUYAMA:

I believe it was accepted by the County

8

of Maui into a fund source.

And as part of

9

that, because it's specifically for this

10

project, we put it in the '08 Budget for the --

11

for the disbursement of the funds to do a beach

12

nourishment project.

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

15

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Point of information, Chair?
Mr. Hokama.
So did it go into a T and A

16

account, a trust and agency account, or -- or

17

was just one -- one of those things that Finance

18

took in through the General Fund and this is how

19

it's coming back out?

20

MS. SUYAMA:

I don't know what the specifics were,

21

where the funds was deposited.

22

funds -- I know the funds were deposited into

23

the County's account.

24

out for you.

25

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

But I knew the

We could -- we could find

That would be helpful because,
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you know, Chairman, when we were on Lanai, we

2

heard the issue about our park assessment

3

fees,

4

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

5

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

7

Yeah.
-- right?
Exactly.

If -- if the Department

could provide us some information on that.

8

Thank you.

9

Members, any more questions on the

10

B Account at this time?

11

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

12

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

14

Chair?

Member Medeiros.
One quick one, thank you,

Chair.
On page 14-8, the index 909398, Hana --

15
16

I'm assuming that abbreviation is traditional?

17

Hana Traditional Use Overlay District.

18

just explain to me -- I'm trying to learn as

19

much as I can for the Hana District -- what that

20

Overlay District means?

21
22

MS. SUYAMA:

Maybe we can have John Summers from our

Long Range Division explain it.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

24

MR. SUMMERS:

25

Can you

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members of the

Committee.
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That relates to some work that was done

2

back in late 1990s related to the establishment

3

of the Cultural Overlay District.

4

project that we're looking forward to moving

5

forward with, and we've heard concerns

6

throughout the County related to this.

7
8

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

So that's something

still ongoing and this is a budget for it?
MR. SUMMERS:

That's correct.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

11

12

Okay.

So that's a

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

13

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Mr. Summers, can you also comment on the

14

last one of the page, Kihei Community

15

Association Open Space Guidelines?

16
17
18

MR. SUMMERS:

Thank you, Mr. Chair, we'll need to get

back to -- to you on that in writing.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

I see that we had

19

budgeted $15,000 in '07 and another 15 for this

20

year, so if you can get back to the Committee,

21

we would appreciate that.

22

Members, any more questions?

23

Thank you.

24
25

We're going to the C

Account, the Equipment Account.
Member Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

The only question -- and I

2

just -- what I need, Mr. Chair, and I'll put

3

this concern and maybe we can get somebody to

4

specifically tell me when they have these

5

expansion positions and you have new vehicles

6

for these expansion positions -- and I

7

understand Police and Fire having special needs,

8

but all the other Departments, I see

9

fluctuation,

18,000 here, 14,000 there, you

10

folks are 25.

11

my question is what kind -- do you guys put a

12

specific need out and that's what they come back

13

with your RFP, or you need four-wheel drive so

14

that's why you'd have a specific need for that

15

type of vehicle?

16

new vehicles.

17

MS. SUYAMA:

Right.

I'm not sure.

You know, I guess

Because it just says expansion

My understanding is that the

18

expansion vehicle is a four-wheel drive for the

19

inspectors to go out and do their inspections.

20

And the $25,000 is a general calculation of how

21

much that vehicle will cost.

22

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Maybe a suggestion in the

23

future, Mr. Chair, is that they kind of

24

specifically tell you what kind of vehicles

25

they're going after so that in my mind, you
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know, I don't -- I don't question it and I

2

understand what you're trying to do and how

3

you're deriving at that figure and that type of

4

vehicle.

5

you very much.

6

So, yeah, that's it, Mr. Chair.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you for that comment.

Thank

Just

7

a side comment on that, yeah, it would be good

8

to -- if you're acquiring a four-by-four that it

9

should be noted, but I understand that we do

10

have Public Works, Highways, the person that

11

provide -- not provide, but go out to bid on

12

vehicles that are being requested by various

13

Departments, so thank you.

14

Mr. Hokama.

15

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

At least not one fire truck.

16

This new conference room, tell us about it.

17

Where is this supposed to be?

18
19
20

MS. SUYAMA:

You're talking about the conference room

PA upgrade or the audio-visual?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

This is 14-9.

It says,

21

Conference Room."

22

a new -- another conference room?

23

MR. HUNT:

"New

So you folks planning to have

It's new conference room audio-visual

24

system.

It goes down to the next ...

25

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

It's just -- oh, it's part
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of -- I thought you were going to ask us to

2

build a new conference room,

3

one new sound system; you need one PA upgrade;

4

you need new furniture, new partitions; you need

5

leased equipment.

6

MR. HUNT:

just so you need

The idea on the audio-visual system is to

7

have better public participation, so we can show

8

plans.

9

There's a lot of feedback at times.

The audio system is somewhat lacking.

10

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. HUNT:

12
13

Okay.

Correct.

This is for Ka1ana Pakui?

The existing conference --

Planning Conference Room.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

What are you leasing for

14

$31,000, please?

15

money to buy all these new things and yet you're

16

asking us, you still want to lease $31,000 worth

17

of equipment.

18

MS. SUYAMA:

You're asking us

you want

This is on 14-9.

This is for the copy machines at the

19

Planning Department.

20

have the new office of the Current Division at

21

One Main Plaza, one of the things is that they

22

have their own equipment in terms of the Xerox

23

machine, fax machines, and that's all leased.

24
25

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

That's what -- because we

So this has got to be one super

equipment because this is quantity one, and this
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equipment is going to cost us $31,000.

This has

2

got to do more than just faxing and copying.

3

this some -- some kind of specialty piece of

4

equipment that is

5

MS. SUYAMA:

6

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- that the Division needs?

7

MS. SUYAMA:

It's -- the a copy machine --

My understanding ...

Yeah.

8

it's a -- color copies, yeah.

9

as prints, and it can also e-mail information.

10

Is

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

It scans as well

I'm just asking because,

11

you know, I'm trying to see how we can maybe

12

make things fit better.

13

lot of money for the ability to do mapping,

14

aerial things, I guess they'll be working with

15

you, so is there duplicative requests in this

16

budget, or is this something that you folks need

17

on your own end and we cannot try and see if

18

multiple agencies can use some type of similar

19

equipment?

20

GIS is asking us for a

To be fair, Mr. Director, maybe if you

21

want to maybe talk to GIS and see, you know,

22

what they're asking and what their capabilities

23

are, and maybe you can respond back to the

24

Committee.

25

MR. HUNT:

We'll explore the GIS question.

In terms
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of the 31,000, we think it's for all the

2

machines in the Department, even though it says

3

quantity one.

4

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MR. HUNT:

6

7

I think you could buy a machine for less

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
out.

9

us.

But we'd appreciate you commenting back

through the Chairman, please.
MR. HUNT:

12

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

14
15

That's why -- I mean, it stands

You can understand why it stands out for

11

13

We will.
Thank you so much.

Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

Member Molina.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

17

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

19

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

20

No questions.

Member Medeiros.
No questions, Chair.

Thank you.

Member Johnson.

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

22

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

23

Well ...

than that.

8

10

Yeah.

No.

Thank you.

Member Baisa.

24

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

25

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

No.

Member Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

2

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you very much.

Members, that concludes -- I take it

3

4

back.

5

programs.

14-10, I guess several programs, grant

Members, do you have any questions on

6
7

No.

items on 14-10 as well as 14-11?

8

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

9

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

10

Mr. Chair?

Member Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Well, I guess the one that

11

stands out real -- is the Coastal Management

12

Program on 14-10.

13

you want to cover this one crack, I mean, wow,

14

that's a big jump.

15

explain to myself and the public why such a big

16

jump other than ...

17

MS. SUYAMA:

And under Operations, I -- if

Is there any

if you could

I would have to call Clayton Yoshida

18

from our Current Division to answer the

19

question.

20

MR. YOSHIDA:

Yes, Mr. Chairman, Counci1member

21

Victorino.

The reason for the big jump is that

22

we're asking the County to cover all of the

23

CZM-funded employee fringe benefits, which,

24

according to the Department of Finance, in April

25

2006 is 61.56 percent of the salary costs.
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1

2

contribution was covered through the CZM Program

3

and the lead benefits portion was covered by the

4

County, but we're asking for the total fringe

5

benefits, which are the employer's contribution

6

and the lead benefits, to be covered by the CZM

7

Program for the CZM employees.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

But why on the operation

I'll yield to the Chair because -- I'll yield to

10

Counci1member Hokama because he's more familiar

11

than I am.

12

point.

13

steer me in the right direction, please.

I'm just kind of confused at this

Maybe Councilman Hokama can kind of

14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

16

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

17
18

Thank you -Thank you, Mr. Chair.

-- Member Victorino.

Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Yoshioka (sic), tell us

19

what's happening in the CZM Program that you

20

want the County General Fund not to pay for this

21

Federal program, all the benefits?

22

is there a change in how we can utilize the

23

Federal CZM funds?

24
25

MR. YOSHIDA:

No.

Is there

I guess we're just asking for the

CZM program to pay for all of the fringe
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benefits for the CZM-funded employees, which

2

includes the employer's contribution and the

3

leave benefits.

4

paying for the -- I mean the CZM program is only

5

paying for the employer's contribution portion.

6

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

MR. YOSHIDA:

8

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

MR. YOSHIDA:

Right now, the County's only

Okay.

And the County
Right.

-- is paying for the leave benefits.

10

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. YOSHIDA:

Right.

So we're asking the CZM program to pay

12

for the employer's contribution and the leave

13

benefits for the CZM employees.

14
15

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Hallelujah!

We're going in the

right direction, finally.

16

Thank you, Mr. Yoshioka (sic).

I think

17

that's great news for this Committee, finally.
But one question please, Deputy --

18
19

gentlemen and Ms. Suyama, is there any way we

20

can get CZM money to assist the Sea Grant

21

Program?

22

right, County money?

23

MR. YOSHIDA:

Because Sea Grant is our -- our money,

I guess that's the County's

24

contribution to the program because we -- we do

25

rely upon the Sea Grant extension agent to
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provide us with technical assistance on, say,

2

some shoreline applications.

3

wants to repair a sea wall or look at

4

alternatives to repairing a sea wall, we do

5

consult with the Sea Grant agent.

6

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Let's say somebody

I'm just asking if we can expand

7

our request of CZM funds to also be able to do

8

more within the Sea Grant Program, Mr. Yoshioka

9

10

(sic) ?
MR. YOSHIDA:

Well, I believe they receive funding

11

from the University off Hawaii and

because

12

the Sea Grant Program is under the University of

13

Hawaii.

14

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MR. YOSHIDA:

Right.

And also from the County.

It's kind of

16

a State County partnership, if you will, that's

17

been developed over the years.

18
19
20
21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm just trying to reduce general

fund demands, Mr. Yoshioka (sic).
I'm done, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

22

Member Molina.

23

Thank you.

24

Member Medeiros.

25

Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

No questions.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Member Johnson.

2

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Hi, Mr. Yoshida, under

3

Certified Local Government Program Grant, is

4

that the money that we get every other year, the

5

32,000, is that why it's minused out?

6

MR. YOSHIDA:

Yes, I believe that we do receive these

7

monies -- we haven't received these monies every

8

other year from the State Historic Preservation

9

Division.

We've kind of been rotating with

10

Kauai, yeah.

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

12

So we -- so that's why

there's no '08 request then?

13

MR. YOSHIDA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

15

MR. YOSHIDA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

17

MR. YOSHIDA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

19

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

20
21

Okay.

Yes.
Okay.

I believe the grant is for -Okay.

-- two years.
Thank you.

Thank you, Member Johnson.

Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Very quick question.

22

tell me again what that fringe benefit

23

percentage was?

24
25

MR. YOSHIDA:

Would you

I didn't quite grasp it.

I believe for -- based on the

information provided by the Department of
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Finance in a memo dated April 6, 2006 regarding

2

employee fringe benefit rates for the Calendar

3

Year 2006, for the employer's contribution for

4

things like the retirement system, social

5

security, Medicare, unemployment, workman's

6

comp, overtime rate, medical, drug, dental,

7

vision, life, the total employer's contribution

8

is 43.235 percent.
And then for leave benefits like

9

10

vacation, sick leave, holiday, other

11

administrative leave, they calculate that to

12

be -- the total leave benefits to be

13

18.31 percent.

14

rate, according to the Department of Finance, is

15

61. 56 percent.

16

contribution rate plus the leave benefits rate,

17

that equals 61. 56 percent.

18

So the total fringe benefit

I f you combine the employer's

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Thank you very much.

That's

19

good information.

20

are concerned about the value of County pay, I

21

think it's really important that they realize

22

that for every dollar, there is another almost

23

62 cents in benefits that nobody really thinks

24

about.

25

You know, for the people that

Thank you very much.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Baisa.
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Member Mateo.

2

Thank you.

3

Any additional questions?

4

Seeing none, at this time the Chair

5

would like to thank Director Hunt, Deputy

6

Director Suyama, and the rest of your management

7

group for this review on the Department's

8

request for '08, so again, thank you very much.

9

Members, noting the time and that we do

10

have one more area that we need to cover, the

11

Chair is going to call for a 10

12

at five of five,

13

recess.

let's return

so we'll take about 13 minutes

(Gavel.)

14

RECESS:

4:43 p.m.

15

RECONVENE:

4:56 p.m.

16

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

17

Members.

18

afternoon, we do have the Department of

19

Personnel Services and joining us this afternoon

20

is the Department Director, Lynn Krieg, as well

21

as the Deputy, Mr. Hiromoto.

22

(Gavel. )

Thank you.

Thank you,

For our final Department this

Director Krieg, if you want to provide

23

us with some quick comments about the

24

Department?

25

MS. KRIEG:

Okay.

Good afternoon, Chair Pontani11a
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and Members of the Budget Committee.

2

I'd just like to give you a brief

3

overview of the Department.

The Department of

4

Personnel Services, our mission statement is to

5

contribute to the attainment of Countywide goals

6

by attracting, developing and retaining a

7

professional workforce, and by contributing to

8

the establishment of the best possible work

9

environment.

10

Our five major areas of responsibility

11

are classification and compensation, personnel

12

transactions, employee development and training,

13

labor relations, recruitment and examination.
Oh, we had a handout.

14
15

it's been passed out.

16

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

17

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

18

MS. KRIEG:

19

I don't know if

We didn't get it.

We don't have it.

It's late in the afternoon.
Okay.

I'll continue.

Under

20

classification and compensation, we maintain a

21

position classification plan of approximately

22

700 different classes.

23

We classify and reclassify positions.

24

evaluations and assign classes to their

25

appropriate salary ranges.

We perform job audits.
We do

And if you flip
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through the handout, you -- you'll see some

2

statistics on page 4 for the fiscal -- past four

3

fiscal years and our year-to-date count of the

4

number of job audits that we have completed.
Under classification and compensation,

5

6

our prevailing statute that we follow is on

7

page 5.

8

for equal work shall apply between classes in

9

the same bargaining unit among jurisdictions for

It's found in HRS 76-1(5),

"Equal pay

10

those classes determined to be equal through

11

systematic classification of positions based on

12

objective criteria and adequate job evaluation,

13

unless it has been agreed in accordance with

14

Chapter 89 to negotiate the repricing of

15

classes."

16

This means that job classes that are

17

considered equal or considered to be the same

18

work in one jurisdiction must be priced the same

19

as those in another jurisdiction unless pricing

20

is negotiated.

21

classes may be requested by the unions, but this

22

would be considered a cost item and part of the

23

negotiation package, which is subject to

24

appropriation by legislative approval.

25

Under HRS 89, repricing of

Under the personnel transactions
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function, we audit all personnel transactions;

2

that is, all the hires, transfers, promotions,

3

demotions, terminations, et cetera.

4

all personnel records, administer the

5

maintenance and upkeep of the HR payroll time

6

and attendance system.

7

We maintain

In the Fiscal Year 2007 year-to-date,

8

separations from service, we have done

9

595 transactions; accessions to the service,

10

471, and that represents all hires or movements

11

into the County; and other personnel

12

transactions, 6,368, and this does not include

13

address changes, name changes and department

14

number changes for a total of 7,434

15

transactions.

16

Under employee development and training,

17

we administer a Countywide training and

18

development program which encompasses such

19

diverse subjects as computer training and

20

customer service to conducting internal

21

investigations and defensive driving.

22

And this year, we also were requested to

23

coordinate Countywide Americans with

24

Disabilities, or ADA, training as part of a

25

settlement agreement resulting from a court -- a
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court settlement or court suit.

2

statistics there on the number of classes held

3

and the number of attendees.

4

There are some

Labor relations, the major functions of

5

the Labor Relations Program are as follows:

We

6

research, develop and interpret personnel

7

policies, practices, rules and regulation.

8

assure uniform administration or interpretation

9

of collective bargaining agreements and

We

10

coordinate contract administration or

11

interpretation with other jurisdictions.

12

provide assistance to all Departments relative

13

to employee-employer relations, contract

14

administration or interpretation and collective

15

bargaining.

16

representative of Maui County in collective

17

bargaining negotiations.

18

We

We serve as the principal

This year, in particular, our recently

19

concluded Hawaii Fire Fighters Association

20

interest arbitration was held here on Maui, and

21

Mr. Hiromoto was the panel member for the

22

employer group, and Corporation Counsel was nice

23

enough to allow J.D. Kim to represent the

24

employer group as the lead counsel person.

25

In early May, we will also be hosting
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the interest arbitration for SHOPO here on Maui

2

again, and we will, again, be having the

3

services of J.D. Kim and Mr. Hiromoto.
We also represent Maui County in

4
5

negotiations with four different labor

6

organizations and administer seven collective

7

bargaining contracts.

8

with contract interpretation, hear grievances on

9

behalf of the Mayor, and serve as employer

10

We provide departments

advocates in arbitration proceedings.
The other unions that we deal with are

11

12

Unit 1, United Public Workers Union.

13

currently in negotiations with Unit 1.

14

all know, the Hawaii Government Employees

15

Association, HGEA,

16

Bargaining Units 2, 3, 4, 6, which we don't have

17

any members, and Bargaining Unit 13, the Fire

18

Fighters Association and SHOPO, as I mentioned

19

earlier.

20

We are
As you

just reached agreement with

Recruitment and examination are major

21

activities for -- for this area include

22

publishing and disseminating announcements of

23

recruitments and exams for civil service and

24

non-civil service positions.

25

applications received and make determinations

We review all
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regarding qualifications.

We construct,

2

administer, score and evaluate examinations for

3

civil service positions, establish and maintain

4

eligible lists of candidates for civil service

5

positions.
Other areas of responsibility include

6
7

supporting Civil Service Commission.

We hear

8

appeals from applicants, both employee and

9

non-employee applicants, and we also hear

10

appeals from employees regarding classification

11

action.

12

Recognition and Awards Program, administer the

13

Flexible Spending Program, Random Drug Testing

14

Program, Employee Assistance Program and the

15

Human Resources/Payroll System Maintenance.

16

We also support the Employee

As you all know, and I'm sure you've all

17

heard from all the departments, our priority

18

challenge for the past year or two and currently

19

is in the area of recruitment.

20

there is a Statewide unemployment rate that is

21

very, very low.

22

and Industrial Relations for March 2007 reported

23

that January's unemployment rate Statewide was

24

2.2 percent, up from 2.0 percent in December of

25

2006.

The State --

The State Department of Labor

The same report indicated that Maui
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County's January 2007 unemployment rate was at

2

1.9 percent, up from 1.5 percent in December

3

2006.

4

Now, Howard Dicus from the Pacific

5

Business News reports this as overemp1oyment,

6

and he made a comment on the early morning news

7

that basically what this means or can translate

8

to the fact that some of the people we have

9

working for us really might not or should not be

10
11

employed in some cases.
Now, along with this being a priority

12

challenge for us, this can be attributed to low

13

salaries in certain classes of work, and we are

14

challenged with the fact that the salaries are

15

set by Statewide collective bargaining process.

16

And I've heard it referenced here the fact that

17

the State does have four votes in negotiations

18

and we have one.

19

There's also the high cost of housing

20

that impacts out-of-state recruitment.

And I

21

don't know how many of you caught it on the

22

news, I think it was last week, the fact that a

23

former Maui boy, Ryan Yanagi, was on Oahu from a

24

city somewhere in Las Vegas recruiting for

25

teachers.

He is a Human Resources Director for
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a city in Las Vegas, but he was on Oahu

2

recruiting for teachers.

3

Comparable salaries in the area of 30 to $40,000

4

with no State income tax and affordable housing.

5

Those were his selling points.

6

the Maui News today, our coach, football coach

7

from Baldwin High School is leaving for

8

Las Vegas.

9

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

10

MS. KRIEG:

11

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

12

MS. KRIEG:

13

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

14
15
16
17

And his selling point:

Yesterday.

Or was it yesterday?
But that's okay.

I'm a day behind.
I'm following everything

you're saying though, yeah.
MS. KRIEG:

And if you read

Okay.

Thank you.

So those are some of the things

that we're up against.
Now, meeting the recruitment challenge,

18

however, I did hear Planning Director Hunt today

19

indicate that, you know, we didn't help with his

20

Recruitment Incentive Program except to approve

21

it, and I was a little bit taken aback since our

22

Recruitment Incentive Policy came out in

23

November of 2005.

24

Former Director Foley on the Department's

25

Recruitment Incentive Program, and we have

And we were working with
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passed out the policy that outlined and made

2

suggestions on some of the things they could

3

come up with to include in the incentive policy

4

or, you know, whatever they came up with, and it

5

didn't limit it to those things.

6

could think of other things, they were invited

7

to come up with other things also.

8
9

So if they

The other kinds of ideas that we've had
for a long time, we've had classes on continuous

10

recruitment.

11

above the minimum rate.

12

in trade journals.

13

magazines, including surf magazines.

14

attending a lot of job fairs,

15

We've moved several classes to pay
We've had job postings

We've had them in leisure
We've been

scheduling exams.

We -- we put little notes on the

16

applications to indicate -- you know,

17

applicants to indicate what their availability

18

for exams are; whether they would more -- be

19

more available on weekends, evenings, et cetera.

20

What their availability is so that we can

21

accommodate them more.

22

for the

We've done the One Stop Recruitment for
We've

23

Police, and that has proved favorable.

24

also done One Stop Recruitment for the Police

25

radio dispatchers.

And we've talked to Parks
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about doing the One Stop Recruitments for

2

several of their classes, the pool guards and

3

the recreation aides.
I understand they are looking at maybe

4
5

doing some reclassification for the recruitment

6

aides, so we're going to maybe hold that in

7

abeyance until they decide what they're going to

8

do as far as the classification first.
We're also looking at -- we've done

9

10

internet job postings on government jobs. com.

11

We've just recently done Kama'aina Come Home

12

Program.

I forgot the gal's name.

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14

MS. KRIEG:

Jeanne Skog?

No, but the gal that we -- we came in

15

contact with -- Jeni1ynne Gaskin.

16

did that.

17

are looking at.

18

Right.

So we

And there's some other things that we

We -- we've done away with exams on

19

certain classes of work and we are looking at

20

doing away with exams on other classes of work.

21

Once the negotiations with Unit 1 are

22

finalized, we'll probably -- probably be looking

23

at not recruitment above the minimum, but maybe

24

some other classes for possible either retention

25

incentives or maybe even shortage recruitments
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for other classes for Unit 1.

But like I said,

2

we are in the middle of negotiations with them,

3

and we have certain things on the table right

4

now, so we don't want to make any movements in

5

that area until the negotiations are approved.

6

So that's about our Department.

7

Now, we're coming before you right now

8

with a budget that I think reflects the -- I

9

think it's approximately $19,000 decrease, and

10

most of it is attributable to the fact that last

11

year we had monies in there for repair and

12

maintenance.

13

adjusted for pay increases and reallocations.

14

After we take that money

15

from the budget, there's about a $19,000

16

decrease, so we're open for any questions that

17

you may have.

18
19

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

And so that money, you know,

or remove that money

Thank you, Director.

I have a

fast question.

20

In regards to incentives, does the

21

Department need to work with the unions if it

22

doesn't coincide with the programs within the

23

State?

24

that would benefit Maui County, do we need to

25

negotiate with the union to get their agreement?

In other words, if we find an incentive
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MS. KRIEG:

Whenever a department comes up with their

2

incentive program, before we can put it out

3

the -- we send the program out for consultation

4

with all the unions that are affected.

5

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Members, any questions on the -- I'm

6
7

Thank you.

sure you get plenty questions

8

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

9

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

10

-- in regards to the overview that

the Department had just completed providing us.
Member Victorino.

11

12

Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Yes.

Lynn, let's -- let me

13

start by saying this, although you have been, or

14

your Department at times has been, the brunt of

15

all the frustration by some other department,

16

you know, I think everyone is willing to admit

17

that there is a tremendous challenge when you're

18

looking at qualified employment opportunities

19

here.

20

Las Vegas because of job opportunities or family

21

there is really not the question, the

22

opportunities are there and no State income tax

23

is a big, big, big factor,

24

just don't have that cha-ching, you know, those

25

little armed -- one-armed bandits to payoff the

Whether Jimmy Morimoto goes back to

something Hawaii, we
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difference, right?

So we all understand that.

2

I think that the frustrating part is I

3

guess the job descriptions -- and I think that

4

question has come up a number of times in

5

how job descriptions are written up, and you and

6

the departments, the various departments,

7

working together on that.

in

Is there a move by you folks -- and I

8
9

would imagine it has to be instituted by the

10

various departments because that's something

11

we've told them, is go back to you folks read

12

rewrite the job descriptions so that we are able

13

to offer better steps for these people coming

14

in, better steps when they come in.

15

bargaining will only do so much, but have the --

16

have you folks or are you willing to work with

17

these different departments to see if we can

18

create or better our job descriptions as far as

19

these various entities are concerned with the

20

fact that we don't break union rules and as far

21

as the rest of the counties are concerned?

22

Because, yeah, I'm cognizant of my brother

23

counties, but we've also got to take care of

24

home first,

25

MS. KRIEG:

Collective

you know, so ...

Right.

Okay.

The rule of thumb is that
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a position is classified based on the work that

2

is assigned.

3

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

4

MS. KRIEG:

Okay.

Okay.

The second one is that job

5

classification should not be used as a vehicle

6

for pay increase, so those two things should be

7

kind of kept separate.

8

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Okay.

9

MS. KRIEG:

if the only reason why

I mean, if

10

you're submitting a position review is because

11

you want the job to be jacked up or, you know,

12

to be reallocated to get a pay raise, then

13

you're -- then classification is not the

14

vehicle.
In other words, if the -- if the job

15

16

really hasn't changed and all you're after is a

17

pay increase, then classification is not the way

18

to go about it, and we would have a really hard

19

time.

20

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Well, I don't think that

21

was the issue because a lot of them, the job

22

descriptions have expounded or have grown

23

through the years and have actually evolved into

24

different aspects, which is lagging behind.

25

I think that's what we're trying to say.
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No, I'm not in favor of giving a person

2

a raise for the same job, but now this person no

3

longer is just doing this, they're doing this,

4

this, this.

5

heard the various Departments say that the job

6

classification or the job description has

7

expounded, has grown, and yet the pay stays the

8

same.

And time in and time out, we've

So I guess that's what we're looking for

9

10

is, if the job has expounded, has grown, has

11

developed into something a lot more

12

encompassing, then we should try to make sure

13

that those jobs descriptions or step ups or

14

whatever you guys call it in the -- in the --

15

MS. KRIEG:

16

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

17
18

Right.
-- public sector be taken

care of or be adequately compensated for.
Again, it's not just to recruit, it's to

19

retain, it's to make sure that our people feel

20

that they're compensated in a fair and equitable

21

manner, because we depend on them.

22

Ocean -- pool guards, you know, the

23

lifeguards, I mean, $11 an hour.

24

heavens forbid.

25

keep in good physical shape, has to know First

I mean,

I mean,

for someone who has to
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Aid, has to have all these different criterias

2

and then, you know, get paid such a low wage.

3

mean, somehow that doesn't seem right, you know?

I

But, you know, that's where I think the

4
5

departments and you folks have to look at what

6

changes we need to make so that -- unemployment

7

is going to be a problem for a while.

8

not going to find a lot of extra people floating

9

around to fill jobs, but if we have that part.

10

You're

And I guess the last part is, the County

11

was always known for the benefits and our

12

benefits package now is not as attractive.

13

I know it's not, again, something you guys have

14

control on, but not as attractive as it used to

15

be.

16

ahead actually, their benefit packages has gone

17

ahead of you guys.

And

And many of the private sector has gone

It's

18

So, again, it's not your fault.

19

just the way this whole thing is, but man, I do

20

admit that you guys have a -- between a rock and

21

a hard place.

22

continue -- at least working with the

23

departments, have them come to you and

24

make the changes they think necessary, so that

25

we can keep attracting good people, but thank

And I -- I hope that you can
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you.

2

MS. KRIEG:

3

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

5

6

Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Thank you, Mr. Victorino.

Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Chair.

I know your

7

Committee time is valuable, so I won't give any

8

extended commentaries,

9
10
11

12
13
14

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Hey.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

just a real simple

question ... (laughter) ...
Good evening, Ms. Krieg.

You know,

thank you for waiting so patiently in the wings.
Chairman, just for clarification, this

15

is only on the presentation, we're not into the

16

A Account yet?

17

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Yes.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yes.
Okay.

Now, I have my -- just

19

maybe a question or two for the A Account and

20

B Account, so I guess I'll just pass my turn.

21

So my only question to you, Chairman, you don't

22

intend to go to 9:00 tonight, right?

23

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

25

No, not -- not tonight.
All right.

Thank you.

just wait until we get to the A Account.
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2

you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Member Medeiros.

3

4

Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Maha10, Chair.

For the Department, we -- we have two

5

6

systems of filling positions, if I'm correct, we

7

have a competitive and a non-competitive.

8

determines when it's non-competitive?

9

we have run into problems when I worked for the

Who

Because

10

County that the same positions in different

11

districts sometimes were competitive and other

12

times non-competitive, and that was difficult

13

and bad for morale when that happens.

14
15

So what is your answer to who determines
when it's competitive or non-competitive?

16

MS. KRIEG:

17

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

18

It's normally the department.

MS. KRIEG:

20

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Correct.

MS. KRIEG:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

25

Okay.

Now, and -- and the

rules allow for that, I assume, right?

22

24

So the Department has

the last say on that?

19

21

Okay.

Correct.
That they can do that?

Following up on Member Victorino's
question, and since he had all the background
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commentary, I'll just go straight to the

2

question.
Position description that he talked

3

4

about.

When I worked for the County, we had

5

some position descriptions that were done in the

6

1950s and never updated.

7

response was that if it's the same position,

8

then it doesn't need to be updated.

9

some of those positions, the equipment that they

Now, what you -- your

However,

10

had on the position description no longer

11

existed in this world, and they

12

never updated.

13

they were

So who determines, who reviews the

14

position descriptions and determines when it's

15

the appropriate time to update those position

16

descriptions?

17

MS. KRIEG:

Counci1member Medeiros, my -- my response

18

was not that -- that it didn't need to be

19

updated.

20

and responsibilities don't change, then the

21

classification does not change.

22
23
24
25

I believe I said that if the duties

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Yeah, I understood that

response.
MS. KRIEG:

But the position description, I would

say, should be reviewed with the employee every
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

331
BF 4/09/07
1

year at their annual job evaluation, and it is

2

at that time that the position description can

3

be updated.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Okay.

And that would be by

5

the determination of the department, that they

6

would like to update the position description?

7

MS. KRIEG:

Correct.

8

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Okay.

Thank you for that.

My final question on your overview is on

9

10

shortage recruitment salary ranges, who

11

determines when that is going to be offered as

12

an incentive to get more applicants?

13

MS. KRIEG:

We will make the determination as to --

14

because we would have to do a study as to what

15

is being offered in different locales for the

16

same type of job, so we would make a comparison

17

and then we would put the shortage differential

18

out.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

I see.

Because I notice,

20

you know, in my former Department, Public Works

21

Engineering, a lot of times there was that

22

shortage differential applied because we were

23

having a hard time getting engineers in.

24

that's determined by your Department

25

MS. KRIEG:

Correct.
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2

3

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

-- after a study with other

jurisdictions?
MS. KRIEG:

With other jurisdictions, but right now,

4

for our engineer classes, we've gone the route

5

of allowing the departments to go above the

6

minimum.

7

all the way

8

employee, they can pay all the way at the end of

9

the pay scale.

So right now, the departments can go
you know,

10

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

11

MS. KRIEG:

for a brand new

Right.

Instead of bringing the employee at the

12

initial step.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

So the departments are

14

offered that or they have to request it?

15

as Planning, which is -- and Water, which are

16

having a hard time filling their engineering

17

positions or planner positions, they can request

18

that, or that's offered automatically after you

19

review it?

20

MS. KRIEG:

Such

A long, long time ago -- it seems a long,

21

long time ago -- it used to be the case where

22

DPS would run a recruitment several times and

23

after proving or after showing that there was

24

difficulty in recruiting, DPS would make the

25

determination as to whether or not we would put
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a class out on -- above minimum recruitment.

2

But the way things are right now, we

3

pretty much automatically go out with

4

recruitment like that on classes that we know

5

will have difficulty right off.

6

usually all the professional level classes.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

10
11

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

8

9

Okay.

And these are

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, Lynn, one of the

12

traditional complaints we get is that,

13

getting enough names from Personnel Services for

14

consideration for employment."

15

asked that question, what is the response, you

16

know, that I give back to that individual who's

17

asking the question?

18

MS. KRIEG:

"I'm not

So when I get

Well, if they know of anybody out there

19

that, you know, who's interested, they can

20

assist us and encourage the people to apply.

21

the Department has any suggestions for us of,

22

for example, trade journals or professional

23

journals that we could advertise in, we're open

24

to suggestions for where else we could be

25

posting application -- not application, but
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2

recruitment announcements.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I think what this arises from

3

is that, basically, there have been people that

4

have said,

5

Personnel Services for such and such a

6

Department," so there might be 20 people coming

7

to, whether it's Parks or Police or wherever,

8

and yet those same Departments will then say to

9

us,

"Look.

I went down and I applied at

"Yeah, but we only got a list of, like, five

10

names or ten names."

So they want to know where

11

are these people going, what black hole are they

12

falling into?

13

So let me ask it a different way.

14

the time that somebody is applying for a job, or

15

let's say there's positions that are posted, and

16

you give them automatically every single person

17

that comes in and applies for that job; is that

18

correct?

19

MS. KRIEG:

At

It depends whether or not the applicant

20

qualified for the job.

Let me give you an

21

example.

22

problem or maybe a disconnect that we have with

23

the departments.

Okay, which is another -- which is a

24

Planning Department contacted us

25

recently because they -- I believe they're going
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to a job fair at the University of Hawaii at

2

Manoa, I believe on the 12th of this week.

3

will be sending someone from our office to go

4

along with them, because we've had an

5

experience -- or we've been having experience

6

where a lot of misinformation is being given.

7

So we decided that we'll send somebody from our

8

office with them when they go, okay.

9

We

The departments are sending people to

10

recruit there, and these, a lot of times, will

11

be new graduates, but they're only recruiting to

12

fill Planner V positions.

13

Planner V, you not only need the degree, you

14

need the work experience.

15

to go to the university and recruit, you may

16

find one or two graduate students who might have

17

a master's degree who -- you know, and that

18

master's degree will count towards some of the

19

work experience that's required, and some of

20

these people may have returned to school after

21

working, so they may also have some work

22

experience, so yes, some of these people may

23

qualify, but very few.

24

person who's just graduating with a bachelor's?

25

What are they going to apply for?

And to be a

Now, if you're going

But what about the
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So because we knew they were going, we

2

talked to the department and we told them,

3

"Don't you -- don't you want us to open a

4

recruitment for Planner I and Planner II?

5

you want us to consider, you know, running a

6

recruitment for the lower level?"

7

did, and we're running a recruitment just so

8

that when they go over there and they find

9

applicants who are interested at that level,

Don't

And so we

10

they'll be able to give applications and we'll

11

be able to accept applications.

12

But that is a

that is one of the

13

problems we're having is the departments are

14

clamoring for positions, but they won't lower

15

their expectations, they won't -- you know,

16

they're not willing necessarily to bring the

17

employees in and train them.

18

One of the examples, I think I heard

19

somebody from Public Works complaining about the

20

tire repairer.

21

expected the person to just from day one come on

22

the job and start changing tires and everything,

23

and they were -- you know, they were upset with

24

us because the applicants that we sent them

25

weren't job ready from day one.

We sent them a list, but they

Well, the class
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doesn't necessarily call for that kind of total

2

expertise, so we said, "Well, are we totally

3

missing the boat?"
So we called HC&S, we called Robert's,

4
5

and we called a couple other places that hire

6

this type of worker, tire repairer, tire

7

changer.

8

when they interview and hire new workers, they

9

look for aptitude.

All of them said they have -- they

They look for employees that

10

have potential, and then they have a training

11

program of about three weeks.

12

told that to Public Works, the response was,

13

don't have time to train."

And so when we
"I

So we're struck.

14

You know, we can keep recruiting and

15

recruiting, and we have people apply, but we

16

send the list down and the list comes back.

17

selection made.

18

These people all met the MQs, they all passed

19

the test, but because the department feels that

20

they -- you know, they're not job ready from day

21

one and they don't have time to train, they're

22

not going to hire them.

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

No

Not appropriate for the job.

Yeah, and I thank you for

24

that because I think even myself, my

25

understanding was that many times when the list
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came down, it did -- it was doled out in

2

segments.

3

had time to qualify or whatever, you'd send down

4

ten people, and then maybe next time, you'd send

5

down another ten people.

Like if you had ten people that you

And I guess their frustration is,

6

"Well,

7

send us the whole darn list," and, you know, if

8

it's 50 people or whatever it is, I think what

9

I'm hearing from you is that you can't just do

10

it that way because it takes time to qualify the

11

people, and that's the process that you're

12

using; is that correct?

13

MS. KRIEG:

Right.

We wish we had ten.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yeah.

Well, maybe in a past

15

life, but -- I appreciate that and I think that

16

that's part of the frustration,

17

too.

And with regard to something that you

18

just stated about, you know, going down maybe to

19

a planner level, we have vacancies,

20

in Office of Council Services.

21

applicant that maybe is not exactly suitable

22

maybe for a Planner V and there's no vacancies,

23

let's say,

24

do with that individual's name then?

25

go into another pot so that they can be

for example,

When you get an

for lower level planners, what do you
Does that
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considered by another department, or is it

2

referred to Council Services, or what do you do

3

with that person?

4

MS. KRIEG:

The Planner V list can be used by any

5

department that has Planner Vs or Planner IVs or

6

any lower level planners.

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So you share -- let's say, if

8

it's a reject list, for example, of people that

9

were not accepted for that particular position,

10

is that shared with all Departments then as to,

11

"We had these applicants, but they were not

12

hired, but they may be suitable?"

13

MS. KRIEG:

Not for -- for civil service, if -- if

14

the department requests a Planner V list they

15

I mean, they have to request the appropriate

16

list.

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

18

MS. KRIEG:

Right.

Okay.

For Council Services, because

19

they're not civil service, they could request

20

lists and we could send them referrals.

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

But do all the

22

Departments know that if they want to know that

23

some employees perhaps were rejected for certain

24

jobs, but that there's the ability to access

25

other applicants and their information, do they
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2

know to ask you for that?
MS. KRIEG:

It has to be related, and it has to be

3

lower level.

4

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

So I -- well, I

5

just -- I want to make sure, though, because if

6

it's a problem of communication, to me, I think

7

that's one of the ways that if you can

8

communicate to those Departments, maybe that

9

person would be willing to settle for a job

10

that's a little bit different, but similar skill

11

sets exist, so I just -- I think it's helpful if

12

the departments understand,

13

another option, but you have to ask for it."

14
15

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Johnson.

Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

18
19

This is

Thank you.

16
17

"Look.

Thank you, Chair.

Good afternoon, Lynn.

You're at the

tail end of a long day.

20

Approximately how many employees do you

21

have responsibility for Personnel Management for

22

the County?

How many?

Just for my --

23

MS. KRIEG:

24

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

25

MS. KRIEG:

No.

-- office?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

The entire County -- County

payroll, everybody that's employed, how many?

3

MS. KRIEG:

About 2,300.

4

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

That's an awful lot of people,

5

2,300.

I think that's very significant when we

6

discuss the function in your Department.
I'm looking at the -- the people that

7

8

you have, and my generic question is, do you

9

have enough people?

10

for any more.

11

MS. KRIEG:

12

list?

13
14
15

I notice you're not asking

That's -- if I -- if I could have a wish

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Yeah, sure.

Everybody else has

one.
MS. KRIEG:

Oh, if I could have a wish list -- what

16

did I say?

17

ideal world, I would probably want one

18

specialist per major -- every major department.

19
20
21

If I could have a wish list in an

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

And what do you think that

would help you with?
MS. KRIEG:

Probably give everybody more direct
I don't know that that would

22

response time.

23

help with the recruitment because it wouldn't,

24

you know, help with the affordable housing, it

25

wouldn't help with the employment rate,
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2

unemployment rate.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

The reason I ask you the

3

question is, we've had several Departments and

4

you're almost towards the tail end of it all,

5

and we've heard several times,

6

for a position description, we're waiting for,

7

you know, an eligible list," or whatever it is,

8

so I'm wondering if that is a bottleneck and if

9

more help would help to speed all of this up.

10

Because, you know, what often happens

"We're waiting

11

with people who are applying for jobs, they

12

apply, and if they don't get an immediate

13

decision, they'll take something else,

14

particularly in this situation here where

15

unemployment is -- we don't really have

16

unemployment on Maui any more.

17

this kind of numbers, there's really no

18

unemployment.

19

they grab whatever comes along, and then by the

20

time you contact them, they're employed.

21

thinking that time is of essence, so, you know,

22

maybe if we could handle this more promptly, it

23

might help us also.

24
25

When you look at

It's very competitive.

And so

So I'm

The other thing I wanted to ask you was,
what do you see is the greatest failure of
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people who apply for jobs?

2

why they don't qualify?

3

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

4

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

What is the reason

Chair, point of information?

Member Medeiros.
Yeah.

I think, you know, my

6

years with the County, one of the ways they

7

don't qualify is they don't submit a complete

8

application of their resume, their experience

9

and their education.

Some of them have very

10

short, one-sentence things on their application,

11

so that's hard to qualify them.

12

The -- the other part that they don't

13

qualify is that they just don't meet the MQs.

14

You know, if something says minimum

15

qualification is you have to have a bachelor's

16

degree and they don't, they cannot qualify.

17

know in my experience that has been ways that

18

people don't qualify for jobs they apply for.

19

I

Thank you, Chair.

20

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

21

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Chair, I was also very

22

interested in knowing if we see a higher

23

percentage of applicants who cannot pass like a

24

physical because of like failing a drug test or

25

stuff like that?
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MS. KRIEG:

As far as the drug test, I think that's

geographical.

3

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

4

MS. KRIEG:

5

6

So tell us.

We have more failures on drug tests on --

on outer island than here.
As far as your first question, I think

7

it depends on -- on what type of job that you're

8

applying for.

9

and sometimes it -- and sometimes that the lack

And it -- it does matter to

10

of a complete application form does add to the

11

delay in the application processing.

12

But a lot of times too, especially now,

13

is the lack of the appropriate experience that

14

we're requiring.

15

Departments are requiring the -- let's say, the

16

upper level classes of work, the ones that come

17

not only with the degree, but or -- you know,

18

the higher level in the -- in the series,

19

series, the ones that you have to have had so

20

many years of experience.

21

out of even MCC or coming out of the trade

22

schools, they have their piece of paper, but

23

they don't have that number of years of

24

experience.

25

departments aren't creating jobs to help them

Because a lot of the

job

So the kids coming

And we're not, you know, the
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earn their experience on the job.

2

Except I did hear the Water Department

3

ask for helper positions or assistant positions

4

because they're -- you know, they're succession

5

planning.

6

losing operators so many years down the road, so

7

they're going to bring in their assistants now

8

and have them ready to take their place, so ...

9

They know that they're going to be

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

10

MS. KRIEG:

11

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

I'm big on succession planning.

Right.
You know, I've always been

12

interested in civil service and how the ads are

13

written.

14

of some kind of experience, and I've often

15

wondered, is that hard and fast?

16

if you have two and a half years and you're

17

disqualified and yet you're very good at what

18

you do?

19

MS. KRIEG:

And it says you must have three years

Because what

Is -- you can't waive that?
You know, because we have to service the

20

public and because the public gets very

21

competitive, sometimes contentious and it's

22

appealable, the decisions you make, whether when

23

you accept some, you don't accept some, and

24

that's why we have to set strict standards,

25

because they're appealable.
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1

2

becomes, is this what you do hard and fast, you

3

treat everybody the same?

4

to be wishy -- not wishy-washy, but to -- to not

5

be hard and fast and to bend rules and, you

6

know, be lenient.

7

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

It's very difficult

It's probably shooting us in

the foot, though.
MS. KRIEG:

I know.

In fact, we had -- we had an

10

inquiry just the other day.

11

been that you have to meet all of the

12

requirements at the time of application, which

13

means if it calls for a college degree at the

14

time of application, you have to have your

15

degree in hand.

16

a -- from a student in -- I forget what college

17

in the Mainland.

18

He wants to apply now.

19

know, the way we've applied our standards, and

20

this is Statewide, he doesn't qualify.

21

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

22

MS. KRIEG:

Our rule has always

And we just had an inquiry from

He's not graduating until May.
According to our -- you

That's really too bad.

I know, but it's made me think -- it's

23

really made me think, and I'm going, you know,

24

he has a point.

25

down and talk.

And it's maybe we need to sit
And I'm going to have to go and
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I'm going to have to start talking to all the

2

other jurisdictions about a contingency

3

application.

4

What we've done in the past if we -- on

5

other examinations is we've accepted applicants

6

and allowed them to, say, sit for exams, but

7

we've told them,

8

exam, but we cannot certify you on the eligible

9

list until you submit all your papers." But that

"We'll allow you to sit for the

10

won't work for this kid, because he is already

11

going -- this is April, he's scheduled to

12

graduate, say, mid May, he's already going for

13

job interviews now.

14
15
16

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Of course.

He wants to know

how he's going to pay his bills.
MS. KRIEG:

Right.

So that won't work for this kid.

17

He needs to not only be accepted, you know,

18

given a contingent -- contingent acceptance, he

19

needs to be able to go all the way, get the --

20

get the job interview and even a possible job

21

offer, you know, and then bring his paper in on

22

May 16, so --

23

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

24

MS. KRIEG:

25

I understand the ...

-- we would really have to bend

everything and change the way we -- we do
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2

business.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

I think we need to look at the

3

way we do business, because in this employment

4

environment, we're never going to fill our

5

positions unless we get a little bit more

6

creative, but I understand the legal

7

restrictions.

8

9
10
11

12

Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Chairman, thank you very much.

Director Krieg, thank you very much for

13

also providing to us the -- your Department's

14

mission statement, and I think that is another

15

element that -- that your Department also needs

16

to update as well.

17

It's difficult to understand the

18

Department's statement why -- when you use terms

19

like attracting, developing and retaining a

20

professional workforce and by contributing to

21

the establishment of the best possible workforce

22

when your Department submits to this Body a

23

vacant position sheet, or a listing, of over

24

200 vacant positions in this County.

25

this rather surprising.

I find
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And I -- I sympathize with you for the

1

2

difficult position you are in, but, you know,

3

the -- the low unemployment rate, et cetera,

4

those are realities, but it's hard to accept

5

them as excuses.

6

Department would, as you said a few minutes ago,

7

be creative enough, because you know what?

8

not only our problem, this is Statewide, so we

9

depend on -- we depend on our Personnel Director

I'm kind of hoping that the

It's

10

to help us to be able to address these things,

11

because you will never accomplish best possible

12

work environments when one department is

13

48 bodies short or another department is short

14

in an area of 121 positions.

15

that?

16

How can you do

We have -- we heard earlier we have

17

movement within Departments in various

18

positions, so it's really difficult to retain a

19

professional workforce when we're -- we see the

20

movement occurring within the various

21

Departments.

22

So for me, Director, my question is

23

how -- tell us how?

We saw -- you know, we went

24

through your -- your submission to the Body.

25

Tell us how we're going to accomplish this.
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Tell us what incentives you need help with.

But

2

tell us what your plans are, so we know how to

3

at least help.
Because right now, not only you are at

4
5

wit's end, so are we.

So, you know, somebody

6

has to take the responsibility, and at this

7

point in time, it is the Director of Personnel

8

Services.

9

with over 200 vacant positions, not counting the

So please, tell us how we can deal

10

multiple positions that the departments are

11

still asking of us.

12

MS. KRIEG:

Well, like I said, we will be looking at

13

new methods of -- in recruiting for the classes

14

that we do have on continuous recruitment.

15

are going to be reviewing the classes to

16

determine which classes we absolutely have to

17

give examinations to, which goes in part with

18

what Counci1member Baisa was talking about,

19

cutting the time maybe, cut down the time

20

between the department request and when we can

21

deliver a list.

22

whether or not ...

23

We

We also did take a look at

For example, for our plumbing inspector,

24

we totally did away with doing any kind of exam

25

and we'll be looking at other classes, similar
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classes -- if the class itself requires a

2

license, like the plumbing inspector requires a

3

journey level license, we're not even going to

4

bother giving an exam because we figure they

5

have to already pass and keep that journey level

6

license up to date, so what are we, you know, in

7

essence ...

8

Basically, what we would be testing for

9

then is their ability to get along with people

10

so that they don't go out into the public and,

11

you know, give us problems out in the public

12

meeting and contacting the public.

13

should play out in the job interview with the

14

department.

15

that where we will be looking at.

16

But that

So there are several classes like

Other things that we're looking at is an

17

RFP for our consultant to assist us with our

18

recruitment efforts.

19

like -- like I just mentioned, working with the

20

departments on what other classes that we can do

21

One Stop Recruitments with, because we found

22

that very successful with the Police, although

23

with Police, I don't know how -- you know,

24

they're a conundrum for us.

25

able to give Police 182 applicants.

And we will be looking at

In 2005, we were
In 2006,
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194.

2

they hired 25 PO I's.

3

like a never-ending circle.

4

In Fiscal Year '07, from July to March,

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

It's

They terminated 17.

So Director Krieg, when you

5

compile the vacant list and you saw the numbers

6

were kind of large, did you have the opportunity

7

of -- of actually trying to verify these numbers

8

to see if these were true vacancies or they were

9

apparently used for another purpose?

10

MS. KRIEG:

When I compiled this list that was

11

requested in -- in March, I really didn't have

12

all that much time to do more than compile the

13

list.

14

compile it, because we were in the middle of

15

still getting the UPW negotiations.

16

back and forth for the UPW negotiations.

17

were still trying to work out the settlement

18

with HGEA.

19

trying to get the vacancy count finalized, you

20

know, was all that we could do.

In fact,

I had to ask for an extension to

I was going

And so to tell you the truth,

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

22

MS. KRIEG:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

24

MS. KRIEG:

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Is this the norm?

For the vacancy?
Yeah.

I believe so.
Thank you.
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Thank you, Chair.

1
I

--

2

MS. KRIEG:

3

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Mateo.

Just a few comments and questions for

4
5

the Director.

6

we shouldn't create positions who have movements

7

upward.

8

to do that, and, you know, that's something that

9

we need to, I guess, work with the Department.

10

You know, I agree with you that

There must be some kind other vehicle

You mentioned about job evaluation being

11

done annually.

12

ensure that the evaluation was completed by a

13

particular Division Manager or Department Head?

14

MS. KRIEG:

15

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

16

evaluations?

Who maintains that record to

The departments.

17

MS. KRIEG:

18

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

They, themselves, keep the

Right.
The other -- other item that I

19

have is in regards to training tree for

20

positions.

21

Planner I, II and III.

22

training tree that from Planner I, you go up to

23

this level, you become Planner II and so on.

24

Who keeps that type of planning tree -- or

25

training tree for the County of Maui?

You know, you mentioned about
I assume there's a

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

354
BF 4/09/07
1

MS. KRIEG:

The departments, because the

2

reallocations are, like I said, based on duties

3

and responsibilities that are assigned.

4

the employees progress, the Departments will

5

assign increased complexity of duties and put in

6

for reallocation.

7

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

So as

In regards to

8

equivalence, you know, you mentioned about

9

experience, work experience, is there any

10

equivalence to experience that can be utilized,

11

you know, when you look at individuals that want

12

to work for the County; in other words, you

13

know, you need to be a tire replacer for six

14

months, but you did something else that is

15

pretty close to it?

16

MS. KRIEG:

17

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

18

MS. KRIEG:

19

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

20

It would depend on the ...

Right.
So you do waiver some of the

requirements?

21

MS. KRIEG:

22

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

23

So you do have that call to make?

Correct.
Okay.

Thank you.

Member Hokama, do you have any

24

questions?

Right now, we're kind of reviewing

25

what was presented to us by the Department, and
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most of the questions has been on recruitment

2

and the lack of.
So do you have any questions -- I don't

3

4

know if you had a chance to review the overview?

5

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

7

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I have Chairman, thank you.
Okay.

Fine.

On page 8, the last bullet point

8

states that one of you

serves as our primary

9

negotiator on collective bargaining, and yet the

10

reports we see, we notice a Deputy Corporation

11

Counsel assigned on the negotiating team.

12

can you just help us.

13

County, please?

14

MS. KRIEG:

So

Who really represents the

Our office represents the Mayor in

15

negotiations, but we have -- since we had the

16

interest arbitrations here, especially our

17

recent Fire Fighters negotiations, the employer

18

group requested that Maui's Corporation Counsel

19

be the lead attorney in the interest

20

arbitration.

21

Corporation Counsel, and Corporation Counsel

22

Brian Moto allowed J.D. Kim, Deputy Corporation

23

Counsel to be -- act as the lead attorney.

24

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MS. KRIEG:

So we requested from our

As the lead attorney?

Right.
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2
3

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

But the lead negotiator for Maui

County is still what, both of you or one of you?
MS. KRIEG:

It's usually -- like, I usually handle

4

negotiations for UPW and HGEA, and Deputy

5

Hiromoto attends the negotiations for SHOPO

6

and --

7

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MS. KRIEG:

9

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

10
11

Fire.

-- Fire.
Okay.

That's good to know.

Thank you.
I've been around long enough to tell you

12

that I've worked hard to increase our financial

13

situation in this County, whereby I would think

14

part of the advantages that we've worked hard

15

for is the ability to -- and maybe the time has

16

come for our County to be able to look at

17

negotiations differently.

18

So I would be asking you to add -- for

19

your advice in how we can adjust the law because

20

personally, for me, I wouldn't have had a

21

problem matching the Fire's 5 percent, okay?

22

our County can use that one percent as leverage

23

to get better recruitment and -- and more

24

applicants for our vacancies and job openings ...

25

You know, the way I feel now is the
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other counties in the State is penalizing us for

2

doing good work in our finances where we cannot

3

use the benefit of filling our vacancies because

4

we're being -- let me say this diplomatically

5

we are being hindered by the lack of the other

6

counties, as well as the State, in how they've

7

addressed their finances that they can only

8

afford 4 percent.
So stating that, are we just stuck in

9

10

the little corner and unless the other three

11

counties and the State shape up their finances,

12

we're going to always be in this situation?

13

MS. KRIEG:

I totally agree with you, but --

14

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MS. KRIEG:

Yes?

-- I don't know if the unions would be

16

able to, in particular, HGEA, if -- how they

17

would react to -- if you wanted to go all the

18

way to negotiating totally separate, because

19

that would mean totally separate contracts for a

20

faction or a part of their membership, but I'm

21

not opposed to approaching it.

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I can see us trying to get some

23

uniformity with certain classifications, you

24

know, same job, whatnot should be in the same

25

class.

But given private industry, like
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pineapple, sugar, there was differences in the

2

contract for certain unique circumstances that

3

either for the private side, the Division, which

4

is the County level, the Maui division of ILWU,

5

let's say for pineapple and whatnot, would be

6

slightly different than like a truck driver on

7

Lanai would be in the same classification as a

8

truck driver on Oahu, but they face different

9

driving situations.

The Lanai guy ain't going

10

on any freeway from Wahiawa to Kapa1ama, so just

11

different circumstances and there can be some

12

different

13

right word I was looking for.

14

maybe a differential.

That's the

So why don't we ask for the ability to

15

have the differential, which would be us to pay

16

slightly different because we have different

17

circumstances and we make adjustments

18

accordingly?

19

County with a separate, let's say, memorandum of

20

agreement or understanding that, you know,

21

the County of Maui as the employer, we still

22

honor certain classifications and whatnot, but

23

we would have the ability for a differential to

24

address our needs.

25

now, the County union members.

And the union would approach Maui

for

I'm talking about the County
The State may
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have a different situation, but I really don't

2

care about that.

3

our need to take care of our programs and our

4

services, because I don't feel to be held back

5

because the State or somebody else cannot pay.

6

MS. KRIEG:

I care about our employees and

Councilman Hokama, I -- for

7

clarification, I'm -- I take it you're talking

8

about other than just a shortage differential,

9

you're talking about negotiating a separate

10

salary schedule for Maui County, say, a separate

11

Maui County civil engineer salary schedule,

12

planner schedule?

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would be open to that, or, you

14

know, the sports

15

signing bonus.

16

different level of signing bonus, depending upon

17

their financial conditions and what they can

18

afford and how badly they need that athlete.

19

the sports industry calls it
You know, every team pays a

So I'm looking to see if in the public

20

side -- there's certain tools we can use on the

21

private side -- to assist our needs and our

22

situation.

23

would think we need to then -- either amend the

24

State law, but other than that, we are never

25

going to move forward because the -- it appears

Because other than that, unless I
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we're always going to be take care and protect

2

the weakest entity, which means other entities

3

like us, as I've said before, I feel penalized

4

for being good stewards of our money, because we

5

cannot have the benefit of being the good

6

steward.

7

entities that have not done the right fiscal

8

decisions, whether it be the State or sister

9

counties.

We still face the penalties of the

10

MS. KRIEG:

11

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

Well, signing bonuses ...

an example

13

MS. KRIEG:

14

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MS. KRIEG:

I'm saying -- that -- that's just
that may not be what we need --

No, I know.
Correct?

Because as a signing bonus, we can take

16

care of in our recruitment incentive package.

17

But if you're talking about across-the-board

18

salary schedule that is different from the

19

salary schedule in the contract, but, you know,

20

establish a Maui County salary schedule

21

through ...

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

MS. KRIEG:

24

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

For Maui County employees.

For Maui County employees.
Yeah.

The objection would come

from the union as the collective bargaining
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agent, even if it would benefit a member of that

2

union?

3

or the employees, the members of the union?

So who does the union serve, themselves

That was just one of my thoughts about

4
5

what you shared in your -- in your handout.

6

Obviously, I've got strong ideas of how we

7

should approach labor relations from a County

8

standpoint, in particular our County.
I don't know if the Members asked other

9

10

things, but I think you've heard it from the

11

various Members.

12

hearing about the length it takes to fill

13

positions and, as Mr. Mateo says, we need to

14

understand -- you know, we've heard it from

15

them.

16

the administrators of the contracts and civil

17

service so that we can then either decide how to

18

make the appropriate adjustments.

Our concern is we've been

We need to understand your perspective as

19

If we need to go and lobby the

20

Legislature and ask them to consider proposed

21

revisions to the statutes for next session,

22

that's what we've got to do.

23

issue that's under our full authority, then

24

that's what we need to know, we can make

25

adjustments.

If it's a money

Is it a position thing for
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resources that your Department needs and the

2

ability of more cash to do ...
I know -- we're looking -- we're looking

3

4

for you for your advice and for your

5

recommendations because I'm sure you want to not

6

deal with vacancies, either.

7

suggestions, advice you can give us this evening

8

on -- regarding recruitment or just how to ...

So is there any

9

You know, again, let me just say, what

10

do you need for us -- from us to assist you so

11

that you can put bodies, or is there a need for

12

us now to look at going against the grain of the

13

other counties in the State and like,

14

my understanding with DMV, we're now looking,

15

because our situation, that an employer there

16

would also be able to, in the future, provide

17

basic automotive field -- field tests or

18

field -- yeah,

19

MS. KRIEG:

20

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

for Lanai,

field tests, driving tests.

Yeah, driver examiner.
Right.

Okay.

And we just -- and

21

we're not talking about the commercial level

22

licenses, okay?

23

forward for us on Lanai, and it's something you

24

folks are doing to address this Lanai thing

25

within collective bargaining parameters.

So that's -- that's a big step
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think that's great.

That's innovative.

That's

2

going to assist Lanai.

3

better service.

4

to deal with the community's needs to have

5

re1icensing done, registration done.

We're going to get

The County is going to be able

So if you can do that for Lanai on --

6
7

with that one little program within DMV within

8

Department of Finance, is there other things you

9

can do to help us fill the slots that the

10

departments needs, or do we just need to make

11

sure the State has only one vote instead of

12

four?

13

MS. KRIEG:

14
15

And kick them out of Fire negotiations --

Police negotiations.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, because, I mean, it's

16

always interesting to me, what the State doesn't

17

have employees for, they have four votes on.

18
19

MS. KRIEG:

I know and we don't negotiate for their

nurses and teachers.

20

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

22
23

That's right.
Mr. Hokama, would you like the

Department to put that in writing?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Well, I want them to think about

24

it and -- and respond to us, maybe not -- if

25

it's a budgetary thing, of course, during this
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budget session,

2

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

3

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

5

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah.

Right.

-- Chairman, yeah.
Right.
But if it's things that maybe a

6

policy committee would need to consider, such as

7

revising State statute, collective bargaining

8

law or civil service law, maybe that is

9

something, or allow us not to circumvent and

10

honor civil service, because it was for a

11

specific purpose that civil service

12

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

15

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Right.
-- was created, Chair.
Right.
But allow us to find ways of

16

filling vacancies without, you know,

17

disregarding the contracts we've entered into in

18

good faith.

19

think about, especially if we're ever going to

20

move our County to the next level and hit the

21

performances we expect, Chairman, as well as

22

provide our community with another source of

23

prospective service providers in the private

24

sector.

25

I think it's something we've got to

Because I don't have a problem.
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not there yet -- I don't have a problem if we're

2

doing such good work that we would go out and

3

bid against the private sector for private

4

sector work.

5

I think, you know, we should be seeking of how

6

we can get those tools, Chairman.

7
8

9

And those are the types of things,

But I'm

I'm done with this portion.

I'll wait until we get to Operations.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

You bring out good

10

points that I think should be discussed more and

11

then maybe policy, or a committee that can

12

address this with the Department.

13

like we all say, you know, we have all, you

14

know, all of these vacancies and if we can help

15

the Department in one way or the other, you

16

know, I'm sure there's a committee that can

17

handle that, so thank you very much, Mr. Hokama.

You know,

18

Members, at this time the Chair would

19

like to move into the A, B, C Accounts of the

20

Department.

21

A Account, which is the salaries and wages.

22
23
24
25

At this time we'll go to the

Mr. Victorino, if you have any
questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Yeah.

On the 13-3, 6132

services, professional services ...
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

A Account.

2

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Oh, A Account?

3

I'm ready to go to B.

4

Looks good, Mr. Chair.

5

the B -- A Account, and thank you very much.

6
7

8
9

10
11

12
13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

I'm sorry.

Oh, I see.
I apologize.

I already went through

Thank you.

Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
Chairman.

No.

I'll wait until Operations,

Thank you.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Maha10, Chair.

It was brought up in previous testimony

14

and -- and I mean, discussions, and looking at

15

your A Account, you don't have any expansion

16

positions listed right now.

17

as part of your personnel, have you ever

18

considered a recruiter, like the military has,

19

like corporations have, like the Police have,

20

somebody that would be specializing in going to

21

the schools, going to job fairs, sitting down

22

with a potential applicant, helping them fill

23

out the application so that it would receive a

24

better review and so forth?

25

Department considered a recruiter, being that

And my question is

Have you -- your
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that's the job that you do, you know, that's

2

assigned to your Department?

3

MS. KRIEG:

No, we -- not a recruiter specifically.

4

We do send people out -- various people from our

5

staff go out at different times.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Okay.

But, you know,

7

looking at titles of your positions, they're

8

Personnel Management, they're Human Resource

9

Technicians, but I don't see somebody that would

10

be really specialized in being a recruiter.

11

in your accomplishments, you say attended six

12

job fairs and you named the different places.

13

would think you would benefit from a recruiter

14

being the person attending these job fairs and

15

going out to schools, going out to job fairs and

16

being a specialist in recruiting people.

17

And

I

Apparently, what we are doing now is not

18

working.

19

would say that you would seriously consider next

20

budget thinking about a recruiter position that

21

does just that.

22
23
24
25

We're not filling the vacancies.

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

No.

I already asked my
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2

question.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Member Mateo.

3

4

Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Chairman, thank you.

Director Krieg, you've got one of the

5

6

smaller departments.

7

your -- 18 peoples in your department.

8

mention that all of the positions were filled?

9

MS. KRIEG:

You've got 18 people in
Did you

No, they're not.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

11

MS. KRIEG:

12

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

How many are vacant?

Two.
Two are vacant.

Okay.

Because

13

even though you are a real small department,

14

your salaries and wages are over a million

15

dollars in

16

tell me in your -- your premium pay what that

17

15,000 reduction means to your Department?

18

in your operation.

Chairman, we can

So can you

we can ask the

19

Department for something in writing.

20

move on.

21

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

22

MS. KRIEG:

We can

Thank you.

No, it's real simple to -- last year, we

23

estimated premium pay due to -- based on two

24

hours of staff time per week, but that was a

25

and then we projected -- or based this year's on
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the comparison of the actual usage, so we

2

adjusted the overtime for this year.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Chairman.

4

5

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

A Account?
If not, we'll go to the B Account, which

8
9

10
11
12

Thank you, Member Mateo.

Members, any more questions on the

6
7

Thank you.

is Operations, and we'll start out with Member
Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
B Account.

Okay.

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Okay.

Now we're in the

My apologies.

Full speed ahead.
Now, can we go to 6132 and

15

I notice that in '06, it was 61,000;

16

It says professional services.

17

3 -- 13-3.

18

MS. KRIEG:

19

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

'07,110.

And that's page

That's a flat amount.
Well, I understand it's

20

flat, it's the same, but in '07, what was the

21

big jump for, so I can understand why it's flat

22

for '08?

23

MS. KRIEG:

Well, part of that was for the consultant

24

for recruitment purposes.

We budgeted $25,000,

25

and we have our RFP ready to go out.
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3

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

So you intend to do the

same thing for this -- this next year?
MS. KRIEG:

Yeah.

No, that's not just

can we

4

have -- it's flat for '08 because we had some

5

increases in our EO-3 training and some

6

additional unanticipated training requests.

7

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

So you put under

8

professional services training, even though you

9

have -- I thought I saw some training down

10
11
12
13
14

below, but I may be wrong so -- okay.
MS. KRIEG:

Yeah, we have to reimburse Public Works

for EO-3 training.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

your -- under registration

15

MS. KRIEG:

16

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

17

MS. KRIEG:

18

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

19

sorry.

20

That's

21

So you don't put it under

No, it's ...
-- and training fees?

Yeah, it's different, yeah.
Different?

Okay.

I'm

I just don't understand the system.
that's why my question.
Okay.

So this year was for $25,000 for

22

a recruiter.

Next year, you're looking at

23

reimbursing Public Works for some training items

24

and other things that you plan to do in the area

25

of training?
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It's additional for EO-3 training.

1

MS. KRIEG:

2

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

3

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Mr. Victorino.

Member Hokama.

6

7

Okay.

Thank you.

4

5

EO-3 training.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

What efficiencies have you --

8

your Department had with the HR payroll system?

9

I had hoped some of the measurements would have

10

been able to give us a better feel to make an

11

assessment.

12

major concerns about this -- especially the

13

payroll side of this program.

14

You know, you folks know I have my

But under the HR side, what efficiencies

15

have you had?

16

Department's ...

17

MS. KRIEG:

Is it on schedule, your

Yeah, it's pretty much on schedule for us

18

on the HR side.

19

the hires, the promotions, demotions,

20

terminations ...

21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MS. KRIEG:

23

All the transactions, as far as

Leave balances?

Well, the leave balances is actually a

Finance function, not a HR function.

24

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MS. KRIEG:

Yeah.

That's the accounts side?
That's -- that's not an HR
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function.

But we are paperless as far as

2

personnel information changes, mass pay changes.

3

We've gone through several mass pay changes

4

where, you know, none of the Departments have

5

had to cut SF-1s where before, they had to --

6

you know, every employee had to have an SF-1

7

cut.

8

approximately 300 employees with several

9

transactions now that they -- especially now

The Pals Program, that there's

10

that they've gone to year-round program, there's

11

hires and terminations and pay changes and other

12

changes in between.

13

system is done directly into the system.

14

The entire Pals transaction

There's -- training and development went

15

live in September of 2005, so they're signing

16

up, and their employees that sign up for

17

training are getting automatic notices bye-mail

18

to remind them that they -- you know, they have

19

training coming up.

20

That self-service program went live in

21

July 2005, and that's the personal information.

22

Now, employees with e-mail can view that, you

23

know, their personal information and make sure

24

it's up to date.

25

corrections, there are designated employees

And then if they need to make
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within the departments that can make those

2

changes with -- again, without having to cut

3

SF-1s, like they used to have to do before.

4

They can just make them directly into the

5

system.

6

personal information changes, emergency contact

7

changes, stuff like that.
There's also reports that can be gotten.

8
9

These are normally the address and

Right now, the immediate focus is on

10

recruitment.

11

we're working on.

12

version to be input and will require testing of

13

the system, but after that, we'll probably get

14

rid of the SF-1s completely once that's tested

15

and approved, so ...

16

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

We have a recruitment module that
This will entail a whole new

You know, I thought I saw in your

17

handout as part of the operations, you also take

18

care the grievances portion, right?

19

MS. KRIEG:

Uh-huh.

20

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

And yet all the time grievances,

21

in my experience with private side, deals with a

22

claim later and normally it's like work compo

23

But work comp is under Risk Management, which is

24

still under Finance.

25

side and you have the Personnel Human Resources

And they have the Payroll
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side.
So in your -- in your review of what has

2
3

occurred, the HR side of our system that

4

we've -- we've spent big money on is working

5

within the timeframe and hitting the marks that

6

you -- you expected the system to provide your

7

Department?

8

MS. KRIEG:

Yes.

9

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Would it impact your Department

10

negatively if we decide to outsource payroll

11

again?

12

private -- a big private entity that brought it

13

in has decided to outsource us again since it's

14

not working.

15

Department at all, Director?

16

MS. KRIEG:

Because I just was told that a

So it wouldn't impact your

Well, right now, we have an integrated

17

system.

18

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MS. KRIEG:

Yeah, I understand.

So it would unintegrate and it would go

20

back to, I guess, what it was before.

21

really not sure what the impact would be because

22

I'm really not sure what we would get in its

23

place.

24

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MS. KRIEG:

I'm

Okay.

And we don't know if it's compatible.
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2

it's not compatible, then we'd be in ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

And again, one of my issues is,

3

you know, the calls I get, the concerns I get is

4

a lack of confidence in the system.

5

trust.

6

don't know how we're going to build people --

7

employee confidence, because I'm thinking we're

8

still going to have to keep one back-up

9

accounting to verify the paperless thing

They don't trust it.

They don't

So, you know, I

10

somehow.

11

there's no back-up, what are we going to do?

12

If there's a glitch in the system and

But okay.

That's good to know that

13

the -- if we do decide to outsource payroll

14

again, it would -- it would need to be with a

15

system that can integrate with your Human

16

Resources programming needs?

17

MS. KRIEG:

18

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

20
21

Right.
Okay.

Thank you, Chairman.

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

On B Account, I have no

22

questions.

23

down, so no questions at this time, Chair.

24
25

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Their budget, in fact, has gone

Thank you.

Member Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Yes.

Just a quick question.

Member Medeiros mentioned the budget had

2
3

gone down.

There is a huge decrease on 13-3,

4

R&M Services contracts, what's that $80,000

5

difference?

6

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Director.

7

MS. KRIEG:

8

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

9

MS. KRIEG:

That's our repair and maintenance.
$80,000?

Actually, $75,000 for our -- because we

10

took over the entire -- in what used to be the

11

MIS Tech Services -- what used to house the MIS

12

Tech Services, the later -- the Wells Street end

13

of the sixth floor and we got that space, and so

14

that was our

15

renovation.

16

cost.

I don't want to use the word
It was our repair and maintenance

17

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

18

MS. KRIEG:

19

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

20

Yes.

MS. KRIEG:

22

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

24
25

And you wouldn't have it again

in the upcoming year?

21

23

So it was a one-time thing?

No.
Okay.

your budget went down.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Well, that tells us why
Thank you.

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Mateo.
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
Ofc: (808) 524-2090 Fax: (808) 524-2596

377
BF 4/09/07
1

Thank you.

2

Any more questions?

3

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

Member Hokama.

Chairman, maybe we can still do

4

something in -- in another way.

5

at the Employee Awards Program line, Chairman,

6

on 13-3.

7

giving cash awards?

8
9

10

MS. KRIEG:

Does the contract prohibit us from

We give -- we give savings bonds.

the retirees that we not give savings bonds.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

MS. KRIEG:

We can appreciate that.

make sense.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MS. KRIEG:

17

Yeah.

Because it didn't -- it kind of didn't

14

16

And it

was recommended last year or the other year for

11

13

And I'm looking

We can appreciate that.

And the recommendation was to give at

least the retirees, to give them cash.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm looking at this line as

18

another way to provide financial resources for

19

us to be able to -- to motivate and compensate

20

good employees in the County.

21

also part of your recruitment thing that the

22

County does have a recognition program and that

23

if you hit your mark, whether it be a branch of

24

a division, which is a part of a department, or

25

individual employees, you know, if it's -- we're

And it might be
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not forbidden by collective bargaining

2

agreements, then I would say maybe this is an

3

area we might want to look at and really beef it

4

up and put, you know, $500,000.

5

know.

6

may not be the right number.

7

want to motivate and we want to compensate good

8

performance.

I -- I don't

I'm just trying out numbers, okay?

That

But let's say we

And just so happens, as an example,

9

10

let's take Refuse Division, and they hit their

11

marks and they came way out ahead, they created

12

savings for the County in the amount of

13

$100,000,

14

would say -- we'd give them 1 percent of that

15

savings as employee recognition, so that's

16

$10,000, okay, maybe that crew or somebody would

17

be able to -- to get as recognition and

18

additional compensation.

just as an example.

Then maybe we

Is that another way to address -- and,

19
20

of course, I think it's a great morale builder.

21

You're recognizing components of the County's

22

departments that are outperforming historical

23

marks and opening new grounds and hey, it's a

24

pocketbook issue.

25

pocket.

It's cash in their own

Is this something we can think about,
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2

or are we prohibited by contract?
MS. KRIEG:

When we come out with any changes -- like

3

when we first came out with the Employee Awards

4

Program, we did go out for consultation with the

5

unions.

6

out for consultation with the unions.

So if we do any changes, we would go

But I really see very little chance of

7

8

the unions having problems with -- with the

9

awards program as long as, you know, it's like

10

fair and equal

everybody has an equal

11

opportunity to

to be the winner or to, you

12

know, participate in the program.

13

Another suggestion my Deputy just made,

14

and it won't cost you anything, is for the

15

Council to do a recognition day in Chambers for

16

exposure, for the families, Akaku, it will be

17

for the entire County of Maui who watches Akaku

18

and it won't cost anything, but ...
And if -- you know, if it's -- if it's

19
20

for,

21

free parking for a month,

22

whatever, you know, things like that.

23

things that, I think, the employees cherish.

24
25

say, employees who work in the building

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

for a year, or
Little

Good suggestions, Director.

I always believe the pocketbook talks.
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2

MS. KRIEG:

Free parking because parking costs, a

monthly charge

3

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

MS. KRIEG:

5

6

So that would be a pocketbook.

-- and you have to wait how many years to

get your parking.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would consider -- you know,

7

think that's great suggestions, but, again,

8

we're looking at motivation.

9

employee retention, also.

I

We're looking at

And so, Chairman, I -- I would ask that

10
11

you and the Committee consider that this might

12

be an area that we might want to use as an

13

incentive, motivation and retention, a

14

recognition of our employees' good work, and we

15

might want to beef it up and have some

16

guidelines drafted so that it's fair,

17

department, any employee of the County can

18

regards to what island they work on for the

19

County, can qualify, and maybe this might be a

20

way for us to assist ourselves in recruitment,

21

also.

22
23

that any
in

Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you for that suggestion.

24

think, you know,

25

way to go.

I

rewarding good employees is one

Yeah, we can do that.
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1

2

to the B Account?
Member Baisa.

3

4

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Just another idea on possible

5

benefits.

6

for allowing people to pursue higher education

7

or obtain credentials, and we assist in payment

8

of that?

9

MS. KRIEG:

Does the County have any provision

The collective bargaining contracts do

10

have provisions for both sabbatical leave and

11

for training if it is pertinent to the

12

occupation, and provided the departments have

13

funds.

14

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

Like, if -- like, say, if a

15

person who is an entry-level police officer

16

realizes that in order to go higher, they

17

probably need to pursue a degree at MCC or

18

whatever, would we help them with paying for the

19

courses, or how does that work?

20

MS. KRIEG:

It works

it depends on the department.

21

The department can set up a program, and Police,

22

in particular, they do have a program, I

23

believe.

24

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

25

MS. KRIEG:

Do the other departments have?

I believe it was -- it was either -- it
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was either Finance or Planning who -- who did

2

something for one of their employees, and in the

3

past, Water Department has.

4

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:

You know, I think that's a

5

really good benefit to allow them to attain

6

higher education and assist even at -- you know,

7

as small as the non-profit is that I came from,

8

we would allow people to go, and if they came

9

back with a better-than-average grade, we

10

reimbursed them for the cost, because the

11

company benefits and the County benefits when

12

our employees improve their skills.

13

something that a lot of people put a high value

14

on because they want higher education, but they

15

can't afford it.

16

encouragement and a good fringe benefit.

17

And it's

So I think it's a good

The other thing I wanted to suggest is,

18

you know, Mr. Medeiros mentioned a recruiter.

19

I'm going to take it a step farther, and what

20

about a marketing person for the County

21

employment situation?

22

watching the Police Department do some real

23

innovative things.

24

they're -- they've got little vignettes on Akaku

25

where they talk about what Police do and they

You know, we've been

They're on TV, and
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interview.

And maybe we can do it for other

2

departments, too, to entice people to come and

3

apply.

4

I also am totally impressed with what we

5

heard earlier, and that's this 63 percent fringe

6

benefits.

7

I don't think people realize what the fringe

8

benefits are.

9

marketplace, if you get two weeks of vacation

You know, we need to talk about that.

You know, in the standard

10

after a year, you're lucky.

11

21 days of vacation, 21 days of sick leave and

12

paid holidays, and that's not a small fringe

13

benefit.

14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

15
16
17

And here you get

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Maha10, Chair.

I just want to follow-up on Member

18

Baisa's suggestion.

When I went back to

19

college, I asked the County if they had a

20

tuition reimbursement program, and they did not.

21

And I was surprised because most big employers

22

have that to give their employers incentives to

23

develop themselves higher in education, and they

24

reimbursed them.

25

for Boeing.

My college classmate worked

They paid everything for her
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bachelor's and master's degree, which cost them

2

about $50,000.

3

The County can pay, you know, if not the

4

total tuition, a part of a tuition or something

5

that encourages employees to develop themselves

6

to a higher level relating to their position.

7

can see not paying tuition reimbursement if

8

somebody is, you know, a truck driver and wants

9

to go to school to be a doctor, yeah, that's a

10

little bit out.

11

and wants to upgrade his engineering degree, I

12

think the County should be supporting that.

13

But if somebody's an engineer

So I think your Department should pursue

14

something like that, a tuition reimbursement

15

program for County employees wishing to raise

16

their level of education that benefits the

17

County in the position that they serve the

18

County in.

19
20
21
22
23
24
25

I

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

Members, if there's any more questions
on B Account?
If not, we'll go into the C Account,
which is Equipment.
Member Victorino, questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

2

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Member Hokama.

3

4

No questions.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

The hands-free sets, Director

5

Krieg, is that only for a specific portion of

6

your staffing?

7

MS. KRIEG:

8

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

10
11

12
13
14
15

Yeah, that's for the clerical staff.
Okay.

And that's enough so that

each one will have their own set, you have seven
clerical?
Okay.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chairman.
Thank you.

Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Maha10, Chair.

I just want to ask on the lease of the

16

copy machine, because we've seen other

17

departments also leasing their equipment, and I

18

know when I got an estimate of a new copy

19

machine that had the state-of-the-art functions,

20

including scanning and everything, that it was a

21

really good one from IBM for 5,000 something.

22

Help me understand why you would lease a

23

machine for one year for $7,800 instead of

24

purchasing one with a service life of anywhere

25

from five to eight years?
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Department.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

Is there benefits in

3

leasing, I mean, you get a tax break, or what

4

would be the purpose in not purchasing outright

5

for a lesser price with the service life of five

6

to eight years?

7

MS. KRIEG:

I don't know how much the -- a purchase

8

price for a comparable machine would be, but

9

this particular machine is not just used by our

10

Department, it is also used by MIS for big

11

projects.

12

copies, they -- you know, they run their copies

13

through our office on our machine, so it's -- it

14

is actually a shared machine.

15

particulars between which would be ...

16

When they have to run multiple

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

I don't know the

It's just that you've always

17

done it this way, you've always leased the

18

machine instead of comparing the cost of

19

purchasing and leasing, service life, warranty,

20

and so forth?

21

MS. KRIEG:

22

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

23

Right.

comparison?

You haven't made that

I'm just

I haven't.

24

MS. KRIEG:

25

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

-- really interested that a
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machine -- I mean, that we rent for 7,800 when I

2

know a really good machine can cost 5,000

3

something dollars.

4

MS. KRIEG:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

6

7

Yeah.
Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Medeiros.

8

Members, any more questions?

9

Thank you very much.

10

The Chair would like to thank the

11

Department for being here -- being here this

12

evening to discuss your requirements for the

13

Department.

14

At this time, Members, if there's any

15

more comments, put it in writing and I'll send

16

it to the Department for proper response.

17

Members, if there are no objections, I

18

would like to recess this meeting until 3:00

19

p.m. tomorrow.

20

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

21

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

22
23

No objections.
The location would be in this

Council Chambers at 3:00 p.m.
Members, again, don't forget tomorrow

24

morning at 9:00, we do have a Council meeting,

25

so dress properly.

It's quarter to seven and
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this meeting is adjourned.

2

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

4

RECESS:

(Gavel. )

Recessed, Chairman.
Oh, I'm sorry, recessed.

6:45 p.m.

5

6
7

8
9

10
11

12
13

14
15
16

17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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